

🔊 CloudBacko Pro

Quick Start Guide for Linux

CloudBacko Corporation

6 January 2025

Copyright Notice

© 2025 CloudBacko Corporation. All rights reserved.

The use and copying of this product is subject to a license agreement. Any other use is prohibited. No part of this publication ay be reproduced, transmitted, transcribed, stored in a retrieval system, or translated into any language in any form by any means without prior written consent of CloudBacko Corporation. Information in this manual is subject to change without notice and does not represent a commitment on the part of the vendor. CloudBacko Corporation does not warrant that this document is error free. If you find any errors in this document, please report to CloudBacko Corporation in writing.

Trademarks

CloudBacko Pro, CloudBacko Lite, CloudBacko Home, and CloudBacko App are trademarks of the CloudBacko Corporation.

Amazon S3 is a registered trademark of Amazon Web Services, Inc., or its affiliates.

Apple and Mac OS X, macOS, and iOS are registered trademarks of Apple Computer, Inc.

Dropbox is a registered trademark of Dropbox Inc.

Google Cloud Storage, Google Drive, Google Authenticator, and Android are registered trademarks of Google Inc.

Wasabi Hot Cloud Storage is a registered trademark of Wasabi Technologies Inc.

Backblaze B2 Cloud Storage is a registered trademark of Backblaze Inc.

MariaDB is a registered trademark of MariaDB Corporation AB.

Lotus, Domino, and Notes are registered trademark of IBM Corporation.

Microsoft Windows, Microsoft Exchange Server, Microsoft SQL Server, Microsoft Hyper-V, Microsoft Azure, OneDrive, OneDrive for Business, Microsoft Authenticator, and Microsoft 365 are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation.

Oracle, Oracle Database, Java and MySQL are registered trademarks of Oracle and/or its affiliates. Other names may be trademarks of their respective owners.

OpenJDK is a registered trademark of Oracle America, Inc.

Rackspace and OpenStack are registered trademarks of Rackspace US, Inc.

Red Hat, Red Hat Enterprise Linux, the Shadowman logo and JBoss are registered trademarks of Red Hat, Inc. www.redhat.com in the U.S. and other countries.

Linux is a registered trademark of Linus Torvalds in the U.S. and other countries.

Ubuntu is a registered trademark of Canonical Ltd.

Debian is a registered trademark of Software in the Public Interest, Inc.

Rocky is a registered trademark of Rocky Brands.

ShadowProtect is a registered trademark of StorageCraft Technology Corporation.

VMware ESXi, vCenter, and vSAN are registered trademarks of VMware, Inc.

Tibero is a registered trademark of TmaxData Co., Ltd.

All other product names are registered trademarks of their respective owners.

Disclaimer

CloudBacko Corporation will not have or accept any liability, obligation, or responsibility whatsoever for any loss, destruction, or damage (including without limitation consequential loss, destruction, or damage) however arising from or in respect of any use or misuse of reliance on this document. By reading and following the instructions in this document, you agree to accept unconditionally the terms of this Disclaimer and as they may be revised and/or amended from time to time by CloudBacko Corporation without prior notice to you.

www.cloudbacko.com

Revision History

Date	Descriptions	Version
23 May 2024	 Added Tibero Trademark 	5.9.14.0
	 Ch. 1.1 – updated list of backup set types 	
	 Ch. 7.4 – updated module list 	
	Ch. 7.8 – updated Data Integrity Check	
	 Ch. 10 – updated backup instructions 	
	 Ch. 12.3 – updated restore instructions 	
	 Updated images 	
2 September 2024	 Ch. 7.4.1.3 – updated screenshots 	5.11
	 Ch. 7.4.1.5 – updated screenshots 	
	 Ch. 7.4.1.6 – updated screenshots and instructions 	
	 Ch. 11.1 – updated scrrenshots 	
6 January 2025	 Ch. 7.4.1.9 – Removed OpenDirect, updated screenshots 	5.13
	 Ch. 7.7.4 – Added PostgreSQL and Linux Bare Metal Modules 	
	Ch. 8 – Removed OpenDirect	
	 Ch. 11 – Updated Restore steps 	
	 Ch. 11.2 – Updated Restore Filter instructions 	

Contents

1	Ove	rview	1
	1.1	What is this software?	1
	1.2	System Architecture	2
	1.3	Mobile Backup Server (MBS)	3
		System Diagram	3
	1.4	Two-Factor Authentication	6
2	Req	uirements for CloudBacko app	8
	2.1	Backup Software Version Requirement	8
	2.2	Network Connection	8
	2.3	Android and iOS Version Requirement	8
3	Syst	em Requirements	9
	3.1	Hardware Requirements	9
	3.2	Supported Platforms	9
	3.3	Internet Connection	9
	3.4	SMTP Server	9
	3.5	Supported Applications	9
	3.6	Supported Microsoft 365 Services and Items	
	3.7	Java Heap Size	9
	3.8	Two-Factor Authentication Requirements	9
	3.9	Mobile Device Requirements	9
	3.10	GUI Desktop Environment	9
	3.11	Date, Time, and Timezone for 2FA (TOTP only)	9
		Same Date, Time, and Time zone with CloudBacko Pro machine and mobile	^
	2 1 2	device	
	3.12	3.12.1 OpenDirect	
		3.12.2 Continuous Backup	
		3.12.3 File Permissions	
		3.12.4 Follow Link	
	3.13	Best Practices and Recommendations	
	0110	Periodic Backup Schedule	
	3.14	Linux Packages	
4		ing Started1	
5		nload and Install CloudBacko Pro14	
•	2011		ſ

	5.2	Install CloudBacko Pro	15
		5.2.1 Red Hat Package Manager (rpm)	15
		5.2.2 Linux script (sh)	17
		5.2.3 Debian Software Package (deb)	20
6	Sta	rt CloudBacko Pro	22
	6.1	Launch CloudBacko Pro without 2FA	22
		6.1.1 Initial launch skipping two-factor authentication and mobile backup featu setup	
		6.1.2 Subsequent logins without 2FA but with password lock	24
		6.1.3 Subsequent logins without 2FA and password lock	25
	6.2	Launch CloudBacko Pro with 2FA using Android or iOS mobile device	26
		6.2.1 Initial launch setting up two-factor authentication and mobile backup fea	
		6.2.2 Subsequent logins with 2FA	37
		6.2.3 Subsequent logins with 2FA and password lock	40
	6.3	Trial Mode	41
7	Clo	udBacko Pro Overview	43
	7.1	Language	44
	7.2	About	44
	7.3	Backup	45
	7.4	Backup Sets	46
		7.4.1 Backup Set Settings	47
		7.4.1.1 General	48
		7.4.1.2 Source	49
		7.4.1.3 Backup Schedule	57
		7.4.1.4 Destination	61
		7.4.1.5 Deduplication	66
		7.4.1.6 Retention Policy	69
		7.4.1.7 Command Line Tool	74
		7.4.1.8 Bandwidth Control	80
		7.4.1.9 Others	83
	7.5	Report	91
		7.5.1 Backup	92
		7.5.2 Restore	96
		7.5.3 Usage	97
		7.5.4 Purchase	99
	7.6	Restore	. 100
	7.7	Settings	. 101

www.cloudbacko.com

		7.7.1 Pro	Эху	102
		7.7.2 Em	ail Report	
		7.7.3 Sof	ftware Update	
		7.7.4 Lice	ense	
		7.7.5 Aut	thentication	
		7.7.6 Mo	bile Backup	
	7.8	Utilities		
		7.8.1 Dat	ta Integrity Check	
		-	7.8.1.1 Data Integrity Check Completed with Errors	154
		-	7.8.1.2 Data Integrity Check Result	155
		-	7.8.1.3 Test Mode Confirmation	156
		7.8.2 Spa	ace Freeing Up	
		7.8.3 Ex/	Import Settings	
		7.8.4 Del	lete Backup Data	
		7.8.5 Dec	crypt Backup Data	
	7.9	Buy 170		
		7.9.1 Cre	edit Card	172
		7.9.2 TT	(Telegraphic Transfer)	179
	7.10	Social Me	edia Icons	
	7.11	Online H	elp	
8	Crea	ate a Bac	kup Set	
9	Ove	rview on	the Backup Process	
	9.1	Periodic	Data Integrity Check (PDIC) Process	
	9.2		Set Index Handling Process	
		-	art Backup Job	
		9.2.2 Coi	mpleted Backup Job	
	9.3	Data Vali	idation Check Process	
10	Run	ning Bac	kup Jobs	
11		•	ata	
••		•	Method	
			Filter	
40				
12			up and Restore to Cloud	
			File Backup Set	
			ackup Job	
	12.3		Data	
		12.3.1	Original Location	
		12.3.2	Alternate Location	

13	Contacting (CloudBacko	. 221
	Technical Assi	stance	221
Ар	pendix		. 222
	Appendix A:	Uninstall CloudBacko Pro (rpm)	222
	Appendix B:	Uninstall CloudBacko Pro (sh)	224
	Appendix C:	Uninstall CloudBacko Pro (deb)	225
	Appendix D:	Handling of Non-regular Files	227
	Appendix E:	Script Files	228
	RunCB.s	sh	228
	ListBack	upSet.sh	232
	ListBack	upJob.sh	235
	RunBack	kupSet.sh	239
	Restore.	sh	246
	Decrypt.	sh	254
	RunData	IntegrityCheck.sh	261
	Appendix F:	Example Scenarios for Restore Filter	266
	Appendix G:	Pre-installation Check	274
	Appendix H:	Exclude Filter System Files	275
	Appendix I: expired trial	How to apply a license key to a CloudBacko Pro installation with an license?	
	Appendix J:	Where to find the CloudBacko Pro purchase license key?	280
	Appendix K: mobile devi	Different Date, Time, and Time zone with CloudBacko Pro machine ce	
	Appendix L: Authenticat	Example Registration of Time-base One-time Password (TOTP) or app in CloudBacko app	284

Overview 1

1.1 What is this software?

CloudBacko brings you specialized client backup software, namely CloudBacko Pro, to provide a comprehensive backup solution for protecting the following applications and databases:

- 0 File
- Cloud File 0
- Microsoft 365 0
- MariaDB O
- MySQL 0
- Oracle Database
- VMware
- Tibero Database Server

It also supports a wide variety of backup destinations, which are the following:

- Local hard drive / USB drive / Network share
- 1&1 IONOS 0
- 0 Alibaba Cloud (Aliyun)
- 0 Amazon S3
- S3-Compatible Cloud Storage 0
- BackBlaze B2 O
- CenturyLink 0
- 0 CTYun
- DreamHost's DreamObjects O
- Dropbox 0
- IBM Cloud Object Storage 0
- Google Cloud Storage SFTP

- Google Drive
 - Microsoft Azure 0
 - 0 **Microsoft OneDrive**
 - Microsoft OneDrive for Business 0
 - OpenStack 0
 - Rackspace Cloud File
 - S3ForMe
 - 0 Scality
 - Wasabi
 - Zadara O
 - FTP О

1.2 System Architecture

Below is the system architecture diagram illustrating the major elements involved in the backup process among the backup machine CloudBacko Pro and CloudBacko app (mobile client).



1.3 Mobile Backup Server (MBS)

The Mobile Backup Server (MBS) will be utilized to handle mobile backup and restore of CloudBacko app. It is an integral part of CloudBacko Pro, which is located in the "mbs" folder inside the CloudBacko Pro folder.

System Diagram

The Mobile Backup Server (MBS) will be activated automatically when a mobile device installed with the CloudBacko app is successfully registered for mobile backup with CloudBacko Pro. Afterwards, it will be automatically restarted whenever the CloudBacko pro services is restarted or when the CloudBacko Pro machine is rebooted or powered on. The MBS will be deactivated when all mobile devices have deregistered from the mobile backup settings and the CloudBacko Pro services is restarted.

The MBS will use the following port ranges for the request of CloudBacko app:

- TCP Port: 50000 to 50099
- UDP Port: 50200 to 50299
- Protocol: Http

The default TCP and UDP ports are 50000 and 50200, if these ports are already in use by other applications or services, then the MBS will automatically acquire another port.

The actual TCP and UDP port can be seen on the CloudBacko Pro when pairing a mobile device for mobile backup.



Photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts are stored either in the mobile device's internal memory or SD Card. These are selected as backup source using the CloudBacko app and will be backed up to the local destination of a CloudBacko machine, that can be a Hard Drive, Flash Drive, and/or Network Drive in their ORIGINAL format unencrypted. For Android, photos and videos will retain all EXIF. While for iOS, photos and videos will retain most of the EXIF including capture date, location, and lens.



If storage of photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts to a cloud destination is required, then this can be done using CloudBacko Pro to perform a secondary backup and restore of the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts on the local drive to the cloud.

To backup and restore photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts from CloudBacko app to CloudBacko Pro and cloud, is a two-step process.

1st: Backup of photos, videos, documents and/or 2FA accounts from CloudBacko app to CloudBacko Pro local destination.

2nd: Create a File backup set using CloudBacko Pro, using the local backup destination as the backup source, and then backup this backup set to the cloud destination.



1.4 Two-Factor Authentication

The two-factor authentication implemented on CloudBacko Pro include support for TOTP (Timebased One-time Password) and Push notification authentication using the CloudBacko app to provide additional security for the user login process.

Upon initial login, you will have an option to setup your two-factor authentication feature. You may skip the setup and do it later. If you continue the setup of two-factor authentication, it will be automatically enabled for future CloudBacko sign in process. If you like, you may register your CloudBacko Pro with multiple mobile devices for two-factor authentication.

For log ins with two-factor authentication enabled CloudBacko Pro, the 2FA method will depend on the authenticator app registered. You will either accept the login request via push notification in the CloudBacko app or enter a one-time password generated in the third-party authenticator app such as Authy, Duo, Google Authenticator, Microsoft Authenticator, LastPass etc.



This illustrates the registration of mobile devices for Two-Factor Authentication.



www.cloudbacko.com

 \equiv

2 Requirements for CloudBacko app

2.1 Backup Software Version Requirement

- Download and install the latest version of CloudBacko Pro.
- Download and install the latest version of CloudBacko app on the Play Store for Android mobile devices and on the App Store for iOS mobile devices.

2.2 Network Connection

Ensure that CloudBacko app is connected to the same local WiFi network with CloudBacko Pro. Failure to do so will prevent the CloudBacko app from performing backup/restore.

2.3 Android and iOS Version Requirement

- For Android device, Android version must be Android 8 or above.
- For Apple device, iOS version must be 12.0 or above.

3 System Requirements

3.1 Hardware Requirements

Refer to the link below for details of the minimum and recommended requirements for installing CloudBacko Pro.

CloudBacko Pro: Hardware Requirement

3.2 Supported Platforms

Refer to the following link for details of the operating systems supported by CloudBacko Pro.

CloudBacko Pro: Supported Operating Systems

3.3 Internet Connection

CloudBacko machine must have a fixed internet connection

3.4 SMTP Server

- CloudBacko Pro supports SMTP server using TLS v1.0, v1.1 or v1.2.
- CloudBacko Pro supports SMTP server with or without authentication.

3.5 Supported Applications

Refer to the link below for the details of the applications supported by CloudBacko Pro.

CloudBacko Pro: Supported Applications

3.6 Supported Microsoft 365 Services and Items

Refer to the link below for the details of the supported Microsoft 365 Services and Items for CloudBacko Pro.

CloudBacko Pro: Supported Microsoft 365 Services and Items Microsoft 365 Backup

3.7 Java Heap Size

The default maximum Java heap size setting is 2048M. This value is usually sufficient for most types backups, however for backup sets with large number of files and or very large files the value may need to be increased.

Refer to the link below for the details on how to increase Java Heap Size for CloudBacko Pro.

CloudBacko Pro: How to increase Java Heap Size

3.8 **Two-Factor Authentication Requirements**

Please refer to the <u>CloudBacko App v1 User Guide for Android and iOS – Chapter 2.4</u> for details of the minimum and recommended requirements for using Two-Factor Authentication on CloudBacko app.

3.9 Mobile Device Requirements

Refer to the <u>CloudBacko App v1 User Guide for Android and iOS – Chapter 2.5</u> for details of the minimum and recommended requirements for installing the CloudBacko app.

3.10 GUI Desktop Environment

The Linux machine must be installed with a GUI desktop environment, i.e. GNOME, KDE, Cinnamon etc.

3.11 Date, Time, and Timezone for 2FA (TOTP only)

Make sure to check the date, time, and time zone are synced between the CloudBacko Pro machine and mobile device installed with CloudBacko app before pairing the device for 2FA

(TOTP only) to avoid unsuccessful pairing of devices and/or TOTP authentication failures. This also applies to third-party TOTP Authenticators.

To check the date, time, and time zone, follow the instructions below. For a different date, time, and time zone and how to change it, refer to <u>Appendix K: Different Date, Time, and Time</u> <u>zone with CloudBacko Pro machine and mobile device</u>

Same Date, Time, and Time zone with CloudBacko Pro machine and mobile device

1. Check the date, time and timezone in CloudBacko app.

Example: Time zone settings of a mobile device used in the Philippines (time zone GMT+08:00).

\leftarrow	
Date & time	
DATE & TIME	
Use network-provided time	
Date April 7, 2021	>
Time 11:08 AM	>
TIME ZONE	
Use network-provided time zone Use the time provided by the carrier network	
Select time zone GMT+	08:00 >

2. Check the date, time, and timezone in CloudBacko Pro machine.

Example: Time zone setting of a Linux machine used in the Philippines (time zone GMT+08:00).

```
[root@centos73 ~]# timedatectl
Local time: Wed 2021-04-07 11:10:15 +08
Universal time: Wed 2021-04-07 03:10:15 UTC
RTC time: Wed 2021-04-07 03:10:28
Time zone: Asia/Manila (+08, +0800)
NTP enabled: no
NTP synchronized: no RTC in local TZ: no
DST active: n/a
```

3.12 Limitations

3.12.1 OpenDirect

OpenDirect is only supported on Windows platform.

3.12.2 Continuous Backup

Continuous Backup is only supported on Windows platform.

3.12.3 File Permissions

Backup of file permissions is enabled by default and the setting cannot be changed.

3.12.4 Follow Link

Follow Link is enabled by default and the setting cannot be changed.

3.13 Best Practices and Recommendations

Periodic Backup Schedule

The periodic backup schedule should be reviewed regularly to ensure the interval is sufficient to handle the data volume on the machine. Over the time, data usage pattern may change on a production server, i.e. the number of new files created, the number of files which are updated/delete, new users may be added etc.

When using periodic backup schedules with small backup intervals such as backup every 1 minute, 2 minutes, 3 minutes etc. although the increased backup frequently does ensure that changes to files are captured regularly which allows greater flexibility in recovery to a point in time.

Consider the following key points to efficiently handle backup sets with periodic backup schedule.

- Hardware to achieve optimal performance, compatible hardware requirements is a must. Ensure you have the backup machine's appropriate hardware specifications to accommodate frequency of backups,
 - \circ $\,$ so that the data is always backed up within the periodic backup interval
 - \circ $\,$ so that the backup frequency does not affect the performance of the production server
- Network make sure to have enough network bandwidth to accommodate the volume of data within the backup interval.
- Storage ensure you have enough storage quota allocated based on the amount of new data and changed data you will backup.
- Retention Policy also make sure to take into account the retention policy settings and retention area storage management which can grow because of the changes in the backup data for each backup job.

3.14 Linux Packages

The following packages have to be present on the Linux machine in order for CloudBacko Pro be installed.

• tar https://www.gnu.org/software/tar

The 'tar' command is used by both the CloudBacko Pro sh script, gz, and rpm installer to un-compress and extract installation files or components downloaded onto the Linux machine.

• rpm http://rpm.org

The 'rpm' package must be installed to use the CloudBacko Pro rpm installation method.

O dpkg <u>https://packages.ubuntu.com/bionic/dpkg-dev</u>

The 'dpkg' package must be installed to use the CloudBacko Pro deb installation method on supported Ubuntu Linux platforms.

psmisc <u>http://psmisc.sourceforge.net/</u>

The 'psmisc' package which contains the 'fuser' components must be installed for CloudBacko Pro on Linux, for the software update to work properly.

GNU LIBC 2.14 <u>https://www.gnu.org/software/libc/</u>

GNU LIBC version must at least be 2.14 to support OpenJDK 8 which is used by CloudBacko Pro.

4 Getting Started

This quick start guide will walk you through the following six (6) major parts to get you started with using CloudBacko Pro.

Download and Install Download and Install CloudBacko Pro on your Linux machine

Launch CloudBacko Pro Launch CloudBacko Pro

> Setup 2FA and/or Mobile Backup Register mobile device for 2FA and/or mobile backup (optional)

> > **Create File Backup Set** Create backup set according to your preferences

> > > Run Backup Jobs Run the backup job to back up data

Restore Data Restore backed up data to your system

5 Download and Install CloudBacko Pro

5.1 Download CloudBacko Pro

1. In a web browser, go to the <u>CloudBacko</u> website and click **Download**.



2. Click **CloudBacko Pro/Lite (One time fee).** You can choose the CloudBacko Pro installer by operating system and click the corresponding link to start downloading.

Cloudbacko.	Solutions - Features - Recognitions - I	Pricing。 Support。 Download》
CloudBacko Go (Pay as y	cloudBacko Pro/Lite (One time fee) Clou	udBacko Home/App (Free)
	CloudBacko Pro	Cloudbacko Lite
Version:	5.7.2.20	5.7.2.20
Description:	CloudBacko Pro is a backup software designed for backing up business servers, applications, virtual machines, cloud data. It is applicable to all add-on modules. Note: CloudBacko does NOT provide any cloud storage space. You need to use your own public cloud storage account for storing your backup data if you need to backup to cloud.	CloudBacko Lite is a backup software designed for backing up Windows / Mac PCs and notebooks. Note: CloudBacko does NOT provide any cloud storage space. You need to use your own public cloud storage account for storing your backup data if you need to backup to cloud.
Free Download:	Windows (.exe) macOS (.dmg) Linux 64-bit (.rpm) Linux 32-bit (.rangz) Linux 32-bit (.rangz) Ubuntu 64-bit (.deb) Ubuntu 32-bit (.deb)	<u>Windows (.exe)</u> macOS (.dmg)

5.2 Install CloudBacko Pro

CloudBacko Pro on Linux GUI supports three (3) types of installation methods:

- Red Hat Package Manager (rpm)
- Linux Script (sh)
- Debian Software Package (deb)

5.2.1 Red Hat Package Manager (rpm)

1. Login as root on the Linux machine using the GUI.

Username:		
root		
Cancel		Next
	-	
	CentOS	

2. Download the CloudBacko Pro

For instructions please refer to Chapter 5.1 Download CloudBacko Pro.

There are two (2) types of rpm installer, Linux 32-Bit(.rpm) and Linux 64-Bit(.rpm). Choose the appropriate installer for your machine.

3. Double-click the installation package you have downloaded.



4. When the notification message "**Application Installer**" appears, click the **Software** tab to proceed.

Applications Places Application Installer	
---	--

5. Click **Install** to start the installation.

Cla	P DudBacko Pro
Install	
CloudBacko Pro	
Website	
vvebsite	
Details	_
	5.0.0.0-0
Details	5.0.0.0-0 Never
Details Version	
Details Version Updated	Never
Details Version Updated License	Never Free

6. Upon successful installation, the **CloudBacko Pro** icon will be added to the desktop as a shortcut.



Alternatively, you can also click the **Applications** menu bar and then select **Other** to see the **CloudBacko Pro**.

Applications	Places
Favorites	CloudBacko Pro
Accessories	
Internet	
Programmin	g
Sound & Vie	leo
System Too	ls
Utilities	
Other	

5.2.2 Linux script (sh)

1. Login as root on the Linux machine using the GUI.



2. Right-click on the desktop and select **Open in Terminal**.

New Folder	
Paste	
Show Desktop in Files	
Open in Terminal	
Change Background	
Display Settings	
Settings	

Alternatively go to Applicatio ns > System Tools > Terminal to launch the application				
Section Sectio				
Favorites	Boxes			
Accessories	Settions			
Internet	Settings			
Programming	Software			
Sound & Video	Terminal			
System Tools				
Utilities				
Other				

3. Create a new directory # mkdir -p /usr/local/cbp for the installation of CloudBacko Pro. Then, go to the new directory # cd /usr/local/cbp

```
# mkdir -p /usr/local/cbp
# cd /usr/local/cbp
```

4. Download the CloudBacko Pro.

For instructions, please refer to Chapter 5.1 Download CloudBacko Pro.

There are two (2) types of tar installer packages, Linux 32-Bit(.tar.gz) and Linux 64-Bit(.tar.gz). Choose the appropriate installer for your machine and save it in the new directory you just created.

Untar the gz file # tar xvfz cbp-linux-x86_64.tar.gz

NOTE The following example is for CloudBacko Pro installation on 64-bit Linux machine.

```
# tar xvfz cbp-linux-x86_64.tar.gz
app.pkg/jre-std-linux-amd64.tar.gz
app.pkg/util-nix-cbp.tar.gz
app.pkg/app-common.tar.gz
app.pkg/app-inst-nix-cbp.tar.gz
app.pkg/util-common.tar.gz
app.pkg/aua-inst-nix-cbp.tar.gz
app.pkg/aua-inst-nix-cbp.tar.gz
app.pkg/aua-nix-cbp.tar.gz
app.pkg/aua-nix-cbp.tar.gz
app.pkg/properties-common.tar.gz
installer.sh
app.pkg/app-native-nix-x64.tar.gz
app.pkg/aua-common.tar.gz
```

app.pkg/aua-native-nix-x64.tar.gz

6. Execute the CloudBacko Pro install script # sh installer.sh

sh installer.sh

7. The installation is completed when Done shows at the end of the script.

```
# sh installer.sh
Log Time: Thu Dec 9 10:06:20 HKT 2021
Untar jre-std-linux-amd64.tar.gz to
/tmp/_cbp.200518115551/jvm
Untar app-common.tar.gz to /tmp/_cbp.200518115551
Untar app-native-nix-x64.tar.gz to /tmp/ cbp.200518115551
Untar app-nix-cbp.tar.gz to /tmp/ cbp.200518115551
Untar aua-common.tar.gz to /tmp/ cbp.200518115551
Untar aua-native-nix-x64.tar.gz to /tmp/ cbp.200518115551
Untar aua-nix-cbp.tar.gz to /tmp/ cbp.200518115551
Untar util-common.tar.gz to /tmp/_cbp.200518115551
Untar util-nix-cbp.tar.gz to /tmp/_cbp.200518115551
Untar properties-common.tar.gz to /tmp/_cbp.200518115551
Untar app-inst-nix-cbp.tar.gz to /tmp/_cbp.200518115551
Untar aua-inst-nix-cbp.tar.gz to /tmp/ cbp.200518115551
  No old application found, begin fresh install
Install Application Path: /usr/local/cbp
Done
```

8. Upon successful installation, the CloudBacko Pro icon will be added in the desktop.



Alternatively, it can also be accessed from Applications > Other.

🔹 Applica	ations	Places			
Favo	rites		B	CloudBacko Pro	
Acce	ssories		~		
Inter	net				
Prog	rammin	g			
Sour	nd & Vio	leo			
Syste	em Too	ls			
Utilit	ies				
Othe	r				

5.2.3 Debian Software Package (deb)

1. Login as root to the Ubuntu Linux machine using the GUI.



2. Download the CloudBacko Pro.

For instructions please refer to Chapter 5.1 Download CloudBacko Pro.

There are two (2) types of deb installer packages, Ubuntu 32-Bit(.deb) and Ubuntu 64-Bit(.deb). Choose the appropriate installer for your machine.

3. Go to **Downloads** folder and double click on the file you just downloaded.

Option: If there are problem with the installation, it is advisable to do the <u>Pre-installation Check</u> to verify there is a pre-existing version of CloudBacko Pro or if a previous version was not cleanly uninstalled.



4. Click Install Package to start the installation.

٠	• Package Installer - cbp 🛛 🖨 🖲 😣					
File	Edit	He	lp			
Pack	age:	cbp)			Install Package
Statu	us:		oendenci satisfied			
Des	cripti	on	Details	Included files	Lintian output	
	oudBa					

٠	Packa	age Installer - cbp	000
File	Edit	Help	
Pack	age:	cbp	Install Package
Stati	us:	All dependencies	
	e Pa	nckage Installer - cbp	8
	Insta	alling cbp	
•		<i>ling 'cbp-debian-amd64.deb'</i> minal	
		tomatically close after the changes have been success	fully applied
			X Close
Inst	talling	package file	

5. After installation is done Installation finished message will be shown.



6. Upon successful installation, CloudBacko Pro will be added to the menu under Other.



6 Start CloudBacko Pro

Several scenarios will be encountered during log in. Log in steps for the different scenarios will be discussed in this chapter.

- Launch CloudBacko Pro without 2FA
- Launch CloudBacko Pro with 2FA

6.1 Launch CloudBacko Pro without 2FA

To launch to CloudBacko Pro without two-factor authentication follow the steps below:

- Initial launch skipping two-factor authentication and mobile backup features setup
- Subsequent logins without 2FA but with password lock
- Subsequent login without 2FA and password lock

6.1.1 Initial launch skipping two-factor authentication and mobile backup features setup

When launching the CloudBacko Pro for the first time and skipping the two-factor authentication and mobile backup features setup, please follow the steps below:

1. A shortcut icon of CloudBacko Pro will be available on your desktop after installation. Double-click the icon to launch the application.



2. The following screen will be displayed. Click Skip Feature Setup.





4. CloudBacko Pro main screen will appear.



6.1.2 Subsequent logins without 2FA but with password lock

For succeeding logins to CloudBacko Pro without two-factor authentication, please follow the steps below:

1. A shortcut icon of CloudBacko Pro will be available on your desktop after installation. Double click the icon to launch the application.



2. Enter password.



3. CloudBacko Pro main screen will appear.



6.1.3 Subsequent logins without 2FA and password lock

For succeeding logins to CloudBacko Pro without two-factor authentication and password lock, please follow the steps below:

1. A shortcut icon of CloudBacko Pro will be available on your desktop after installation. Double click the icon to launch the application.



2. CloudBacko Pro main screen will appear.

		177	•	
Backup	Backup Sets	Report	About	
S	Settings	Utilities	Buy	

6.2 Launch CloudBacko Pro with 2FA using Android or iOS mobile device

There are two types of authenticator that can be used for 2FA:

- CloudBacko app Authenticator
 - Supports two types of authentication:
 - Push Notification
 - TOTP
 - On the configured to support two 2FA modes:
 - Push Notification and TOTP (default mode) or,
 - TOTP only
- Third-party TOTP Authenticator

(e.g. Authy, Duo, Google Authenticator)

To launch to CloudBacko Pro with two-factor authentication follow the steps below:

- Initial launch setting up two-factor authentication and mobile backup features
- Subsequent logins with 2FA
- Subsequent logins with 2FA and password lock

6.2.1 Initial launch setting up two-factor authentication and mobile backup features

When launching the CloudBacko Pro for the first time and setting up the two-factor authentication feature, please follow the steps below:

1. A shortcut icon of CloudBacko Pro will be available on your desktop after installation. Double click the icon to launch the application.



2. You will have the option to set up your mobile backup. Click Setup Now.



If you do not want to set up the mobile feature, click the **Skip Feature Setup** link. Click **Yes** in the pop-up message that will be displayed. Otherwise, click **No** to continue with the setup of mobile feature.



3. Download the CloudBacko app from Google Play for an Android device and from App Store for an iOS device.

App Download and Devi	App Download and Device Pairing		
	Please scan the QR code to get the below Mobile App from App Store. Once installed the Mobile App, launch it and scan the same QR code to complete the device registration.		
CloudBacko Mobile	S CloudBacko Mobile		
	Google Play		
	Prerequisites		
	- Please use the latest Mobile App version		
	Not able to scan QR code? Click here to pair with TOTP secret key		
Device Pairing	ce Pairing		

- 4. CloudBacko app supports two types of authentication method:
 - Push Notification
 - TOTP

CloudBacko app can be configured to support two 2FA modes:

- Push Notification and TOTP (default mode) or,
- TOTP only

www.cloudbacko.com

Push Notification and TOTP

a. Scan the QR code to complete the device registration for two-factor authentication (Push Notification and TOTP) feature.



b. In the CloudBacko app, go to **2FA**. Tap the Scan QR code in your application link to scan the QR Code on the CloudBacko Pro.

🚺 CloudBacko	S CloudBacko
You have not connected to any account yet. Aunch your CloudBacko application on local PC or Mac, go to User Settings -> Authentication to configure the two-factor authentication for your backup account.	Scan the QR code displayed in your application (supports two-factor authentication, mobile device backup etc.)
	Cancel
Image: Application of the sector of the	Not able to scan QR code?

c. QR Code is detected, tap **OK** to proceed.



Device paired successfully.


d. Once the registration is successful, the following screen will be displayed. You have now registered your device for two-factor authentication then click **OK**.



e. In the CloudBacko app, go to 2FA to enter the phone number for account recovery. Tap Enter recovery phone number.

NOTE

Although push notification and TOTP will still work if the recovery phone number registration is not completed, it is still strongly recommended to complete **step e** as you will not be able to access the CloudBacko Pro if you lose your mobile device which also means loss of access to backup data.

5 CloudBacko	b CloudBacko
CloudBacko Pro localhost.localdomain (Linux CentOS 8.3.2011)	CloudBacko Pro localhost.localdomain (Linux CentOS 8.3.2011)
	234 810 30s
	Enter recovery phone number
i≣ Reorder 🕂 Add	⊞ Reorder 🔁 Add
Home Backup 2FA More	Home Backup 2FA More

Select your country code and enter your phone number then click Send SMS verification code.



Enter the verification code sent to your mobile device.





Sample verification code.



Successfully verified the phone number for account recovery.

5 CloudBacko	b CloudBacko
CloudBacko Pro localhost.localdomain (Linux CentOS 8.3.2011)	CloudBacko Pro localhost.localdomain (Linux CentOS 8.3.2011)
	436 717 ^{29s}
≣ Reorder 🕂 Add	E Reorder
☆ ☆ 🙉 =	☆ ☆ 🙉 =
Home Backup 2FA More	Home Backup 2FA More

TOTP only

a. Click Not able to scan QR code? Click here to pair with TOTP secret key link to complete the device registration for two-factor authentication (TOTP only) feature.

App Download and Device	Pairing
Please scan the QR code to get the below the same QR code to complete the device	v Mobile App from App Store. Once installed the Mobile App, launch it and scan registration.
CloudBacko Mobile	
	bogle Play
	Prerequisites Please use the latest Mobile App version Please make sure below 2 ports are not blocked by any Firewall settings CP Port: 50000 DP Port: 50200
	et able to cone OB code2 Click base to pair with TOTD secret key.
N	ot able to scan QR code? Click here to pair with TOTP secret key

- CoudBacko
 Cancel
 Cancel
 Cancel
 Connect
 Connect
- b. In the CloudBacko app, go to **2FA**. Tap the Not able to scan QR code? link.

To see the secret key, click the **Show Secret Key** link to display the 16-digit secret key. And enter the display name.

App Download and De Please scan the QR code to get the t scan the same QR code to complete l	below Mobile App from App Store. Once installed the Mobile App, launch it and
CloudBacko	
	ETITON Google Play
	Show Secret Key Enter one-time passcode generated from authenticator app (00:00:14) Display name: CloudBacko

Once Show Secret Key is clicked, it will be displayed.

	Secret Key: 4MRA HJNW PMTB 7KVC Enter one-time passcode generated from authenticator app (00:00:06) Display name: CloudBacko
Skip Device Pairing	

c. Enter the Username and Secret Key from CloudBacko Pro then tap **Connect** then **OK**.



(+) Add

 \equiv

More

嚻

2FA

E Reorder

•

Home

Δ

Backup

Enter the one-time passcode from the CloudBacko app.



d. Once the registration is successful, the following screen will be displayed. You have now registered your device for two-factor authentication then click **OK**.



The device will now be available under **Settings** > **Authentication** > **Two-Factor Authentication**.

Settings Proxy Email Report Software Update License Authentication	Password Lock Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup Off Off Two-Factor Authentication Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup On Registered Mobile Device(s) Togo CloudBacko	
Mobile Backup	Add Last Successful Login Time: 09/12/2021 17:34 (HKT) Mobile Device: CloudBacko	
	Save Cancel H	elp

5. After successful login, the following screen will appear.

Cloudiacko Pro	05	root	English 🗸	
Backup	Backup Sets	Report	About	
Restore	Settings	Utilities	Buy	
	All inst	ructions a	re there	

NOTE

- Please refer to the <u>CloudBacko App v1 User Guide for Android and iOS Appendix A:</u> <u>Troubleshooting Login</u> if you are experiencing problems logging into CloudBacko Pro with Two-Factor Authentication with CloudBacko app.
- For instructions on how to register a device using third-party TOTP authenticator please refer to <u>Appendix L</u>.

6.2.2 Subsequent logins with 2FA

For subsequent logins to CloudBacko Pro with two-factor authentication, please follow the steps below:

1. A shortcut icon of CloudBacko Pro will be available on your desktop after installation. Double click the icon to launch the application.



- 2. One of the two authentication methods will be displayed to continue with the login:
 - Push Notification and TOTP when using CloudBacko app or,
 - TOTP only
 - If CloudBacko app was configured to use Push Notification and TOTP then there are two 2FA modes that can be used:
 - Push Notification (default)

Push notification is default 2FA mode. Accept the login request on CloudBacko app to complete the login.

Two-Factor Authentication

Please approve notification request in one of registered Authenticator App.

• Waiting for response (00:04:57)

Authenticate with one-time password

Example of the login request sent to CloudBacko app.



TOTP

However, if push notification is not working or you prefer to use one-time password, click the Authenticate with one-time password link, then input the one-time password generated from CloudBacko app to complete the login.



Example of the one-time password generated from CloudBacko app to complete the login.

6	CloudBacko	
6	CloudBacko Pro localhost.localdomain (Linux CentOS 8.3.2011)	÷
	997 101 16s	Ľ

TOTP only

Enter the one-time password that is generated by the Authenticator App to proceed with login.

Two-Factor Authentication	
Enter one-time passcode generated from authority 7 7 3 3	

Example of the one-time password that is generated in the third-party Authenticator App, Microsoft Authenticator.



3. After successful login, the following screen will appear.



6.2.3 Subsequent logins with 2FA and password lock

For subsequent logins to CloudBacko Pro with two-factor authentication and enabled password lock, please follow the steps below:

1. A shortcut icon of CloudBacko Pro will be available on your desktop after installation. Double click the icon to launch the application.



2. Enter password.

Cloudbacko Pro	5	root 🔒	English 🗸	
企	¢	41	0	in D
	e enter your password	Logi	n	
Restore	Settings	Utilities	Buy	
Do	on't know	how to us	e?	

3. Follow the instructions in <u>Chapter 6.2.2</u> to finish logging in with 2FA.

6.3 Trial Mode



CloudBacko Pro will start in trial mode. Trial mode will expire after 30 days.

If you want to purchase a license key, please see these chapters:

- 1. <u>Ch. 7.9 Buy</u>
- 2. Ch. 7.9.1 Credit Card
- 3. Ch. 7.9.2 TT (Telegraphic Transfer)

An existing license key may be applied even if CloudBacko Pro is still in trial. Please see this chapter, <u>Ch. 7.7.4 License</u>.

Expired Trial Mode



If you want to apply license key after Trial mode has expired, please check <u>Appendix I:</u> How to apply a license key to a CloudBacko Pro installation with an expired trial license?

• CloudBacko License Key

If you want to find your purchased CloudBacko Pro license key, please check <u>Appendix</u> J: Where to find the CloudBacko Pro purchase license key?



CloudBacko Pro main interface has 11 icons that can be accessed by the user, namely:

- Language
- About
- Backup
- Backup Sets
- Report
- Restore
- Settings
- O <u>Utilities</u>
- Buy
- Social Media Icons
- Online Help

7.1 Language

This option is used to change the language of the CloudBacko Pro interface. The list of the available languages depends on the backup service provider.



Once the language is set, it will reflect on the CloudBacko Pro interface right away.

7.2 About

The **About** module displays the product version and system information of the machine where the CloudBacko Pro is installed.



Version	5.9.14.0	
Virtual Machine	OpenJDK 64-Bit Server VM Version 25.181-b13	
Vendor	Oracle Corporation	
Live Threads	12 (Current) / 16 (Peak)	
Daemon Threads	8	
Total Threads Started	26	
Heap Size	54,159 kbytes (Current) / 2,027,264 kbytes (Maximum)	
Operating System	Linux Version 5.4.0-181-generic	
Architecture	amd64	
Number of Processors	1	
Committed Virtual Memory	4,096,108 kbytes	
Physical Memory	704,848 kbytes (Free) / 4,014,240 kbytes (Total)	
Swap Space	4,030,460 kbytes (Free) / 4,030,460 kbytes (Total)	
VM Arguments	-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx2048m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m	
	-Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true -Djava.library.path=.:./LinX64	
Class Path	.:./cb.jar	
Library Path	.:./LinX64	
	Virtual Machine Vendor Live Threads Daemon Threads Total Threads Started Heap Size Operating System Architecture Number of Processors Committed Virtual Memory Physical Memory Swap Space VM Arguments Class Path	Virtual Machine VendorOpenJDK 64-Bit Server VM Version 25.181-b13 Oracle CorporationLive Threads12 (Current) / 16 (Peak) Daemon ThreadsDaemon Threads8 Total Threads StartedTotal Threads Started26Heap Size54,159 kbytes (Current) / 2.027,264 kbytes (Maximum)Operating SystemLinux Version 5.4.0-181-generic amd64Number of Processors1 Committed Virtual MemoryOds.484 kbytes Swap Space4.096,108 kbytes 4.030,460 kbytes (Total)Swap Space.4.030,460 kbytes (Free) / 4.014,240 kbytes (Total) Swap SpaceVM Arguments.Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx2048m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m -Dsun.io.PageAlignDirectMemory=true -Djava.library.path=.:/LinX64 .:./cb.jar

7.3 Backup

This feature is used to run your backup set(s).



When using CloudBacko Pro for the first time, you will be asked to create a new backup set first.



For instructions on how to start a backup, refer to Chapter 10 Run Backup Jobs.

7.4 Backup Sets

The backup set is where you will select files and/or folders to be backed up as well as configure <u>other settings</u> related to it. This feature allows the user to select files individually or an entire folder to backup. It is also used to delete backup set(s.



For instructions on how to create a backup set, refer to Chapter 8 Create a Backup Set.

To delete a backup set, follow the instructions below:

1. Click on the delete icon on the right side of the backup set that you want to delete.

	Backup Sets	Sort by Creation Time V
File	File-1 Owner: ahsay Newly created on Monday, 18 September 2023 13:40	m
File	Sample Backup Set Owner: ahsay Newly created on Monday, 18 September 2023 13:48	m
Add		
		Close Help

2. If the account is registered for 2FA, accept the push notification or enter the one-time password. Otherwise, skip to the next step.

Two-I	Factor	Auther	iticatio	n		
Please a	pprove not	ification re	quest in o	ne <mark>o</mark> f regis	tered Aut	henticator App.
Waiti	ng for resp	onse (00:0	04:09)			
Alternati	vely, input	the one-ti	me passco	de genera	ted in you	r Authenticator App.
4	2	7	8	6	8	(00:00:04)

3. Click the **Yes** button to delete the backup set or click the **No** button to abort the deletion.



4. If Yes is selected, it will also display another alert message confirming the deletion of all backup files in the destination. Click **Yes** to proceed. Otherwise, click **No** to abort the deletion.



5. The backup set is successfully deleted as well as the files from the directory.



7.4.1 Backup Set Settings

Below is the list of configurable settings under a Backup Set:

- <u>General</u>
- <u>Source</u>
- Backup Schedule
- Destination

Show advanced settings

- Deduplication
- <u>Retention Policy</u>
- Command Line Tool
- Bandwidth Control
- Others

7.4.1.1 General

This feature allows the user to modify the current name of the backup set.

Sample Backup Set	General Name Sample Backup Set
Source	Owner localhost.localdomain
Backup Schedule	
Destination	
Show advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help

To modify the name of a backup set, follow the steps below:

1. In the Name field, enter a new backup set name.

General	
Name	
Owner	
localhost.localdomain	

2. Click the Save button to save the updated backup set name.

	NOTE
In assigning a backup set name, make sure that	it does not have an identical name.

www.cloudbacko.com

7.4.1.2 Source

This allows the user to select from the available options when selecting a backup source.



There are three (3) ways to select files and/or folders to back up:

Option	tion Description	
Quick Selection	This allows the user to back up files and/or folders in the selected backup source entirely.	
Filter	This allows the user to select or exclude files and/or folders from the backup job.	
Advanced Backup Source	This allows the user to select files and/or folders individually to back up.	

Option 1: Quick Selection

This option allows the user to quickly select a backup source to be backed up.



To know the locations of the folder(s) that will be backed up for each selected backup source, refer to the following table:

Backup So	urce	Description
root		If root is selected, all files and/or folders located in the following location /root will be backed up this includes: /root/Desktop /root/Documents /root/Downloads /root/Downloads /root/Pictures /root/Pictures /root/Public /root/Templates /root/Videos This selection also includes some Linux system level folders and CloudBacko system folders which are hidden. It is recommended these folders are excluded from the backup source using the Exclude Filter. /root/.cache
		/root/.bash_history
		/root/.bashrc
		/root/.cbp

To select files and/or folders to back up using the Quick Selection option, follow the steps below:

1. Select a backup source.



2. Click the **Save** button to save the selected backup source.

Option 2: Filter

The Filter Backup Source is an alternative way to select a backup source which does not require Windows User Authentication login password even if the backup schedule is enabled unless the filter backup source is located on a network drive.

Filter
Apply filters to the backup source Off

To select files and/or folders to back up using the Filter Backup Source, follow the steps below:

1. Swipe the lever to the right to turn on the filter setting.

Filter
Apply filters to the backup source Off

2. Click the Add button to create filter.



3. Assign a desired name to the backup filter.

	New Backup Filter
ļ	Name
	Filter-1

4. Select from the options below.

For each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them 			
Exclude all unmatched files/folders			
Match file/folder names by			
 Simple comparison ends with 			
O Regular expression (UNIX-style)			

5. In this example, all files and/or folders that end with the letter 'X' will be included in the backup job. You can add multiple patterns here.

Existing patterns to match	
×	Х
Add	

6. Select whether you would like to apply the filter to all files and/or folders in all hard disk drives or to a specific folder only. If 'This folder only' is selected, click the **Change** button to select the specific folder that you would like to apply the filter to.

Apply this filter to all files/folders in All hard disk drives This folder only	
/root/Documents	Change
Apply to File Folder	

- 7. Click the **OK** button to save the created filter, then click the **Save** button to save the settings. Once you run a backup, all files and/or folders that match the applied filter will be backed up.
- 8. Multiple backup filters can be created.



Option 3: Advanced Backup Source

This option allows the user to display the locations in the backup source to select files and/or folders to back up.

i sys tmp usr var					
nies					

To select files and/or folders using the Advanced Backup Source, follow the steps below:

1. In the Source window, select 'I would like to choose the files to backup'.

I would like to choose the files to backup

2. In the Advanced Backup Source window, select 'Show files' to display the files inside each folder, then select the files and/or folders that you would like to back up.

Cache C	891KB 09/12/202118:29 102KB 09/12/202118:31 607B 09/12/202118:30 64KB 09/12/202118:29 1KB 09/12/202118:29 1KB 09/12/202118:29 1KB 09/12/202118:25 7KB 09/12/202118:25 7KB 09/12/202118:25 3KB 09/12/202118:25 13KB 09/12/202118:26 1.26MB 09/12/202118:27 733KB 09/12/202118:27
---	---

3. Click the **OK** button to save the selection, then click the **Save** button to save the settings.

In selecting files and/or folders to back up, the three (3) options are combinable and can be used simultaneously. Please refer to the example scenarios below for details:

Scenario 1 (Quick Selection + Filter)

You can use the quick selection option and apply filter to the selected backup source at the same time. To use this type of combination, follow the steps below:

1. Choose a backup source.



2. Create a filter which will be applied to the backup source.

Existing filters			
+ Add new filt	er		
D Samala Ra	chun Sot Bachun Course		
	ATTEN AND A		
	Backup Filter		
Name	is a		
For eac	h of the matched files/folders under top directory		
 Inclusion 	de them ude them		
0	ude all unmatched files/folders		
Match	le/folder names by		
	ular expression (UNIX-style)		
	patterns to match		
	4	X	
Add	1		
	is filter to all files/folders in		
	ard disk drives folder only		
		2000	
		OKCa	ancel Help
		Save	ancel Help

3. Click the **OK** button to save the created filter, then click the **Save** button to save the settings.

Scenario 2 (Quick Selection + Advanced Backup Source)

You can use the quick selection option and select files and/or folders in the advanced backup source at the same time. To use this type of combination, follow the steps below:

1. Choose a backup source.



2. In the source window, click 'I would like to choose the files to backup' and select the files and/or folders that you would like to back up

Contraction of the second seco	•	733КВ	09/12/2021 18:27	
Show files		Items per page 50	♥ Page 1/1 ♥	•
				OK Cancel

3. Click the **OK** button to save the selection, then click the **Save** button to save the settings.

Scenario 3 (Filter + Advanced Backup Source)

You can use the filter backup source and choose files and/or folders in the advanced backup source at the same time. To use this type of combination, follow the steps below:

1. Create a filter.



2. In the source window, select 'I would like to choose the files to backup' to choose files and/or folders that you would like to back up.

Folders Name Size Date modified	
• □ .cbp • □ .cbp • □ .ample1.rtf 102KB 09/12/2021 18:31 607B 09/12/2021 18:24 607B 09/12/2021 18:30 • □ .dbus • □ .sample2.xbs 16KB 09/12/2021 18:29 • □ .sample2.ptf 64KB 09/12/2021 18:29 • □ .sample2.rtf 1kB 09/12/2021 18:31 • □ .sample2.rtf 1kB 09/12/2021 18:31 • □ .sample2.xbs • □ .sample3.xbs • □ .sample6.40x360.avi • □ .	
 coping → sample1.rtf config → sample1.rtf config → sample1.rtf dbus ↔ sample1.xts for ample1.xts for ample2.pdf for ample2.pdf for ample2.rtf for ample2.rtf sample2.rtf sample3.rtt sample3.rtt sample3.rtt sample3.rtt sample3.rtg sample3.	
Config Confi	
i.ocal isample2.ppt S18KB 09/12/2021 18:29 i.mozila sample2.rtf 1KB 09/12/2021 18:25 .obm sample2.xt 2KB 09/12/2021 18:25 .pki sample3.rtt 3KB 09/12/2021 18:25 Desktop sample3.rt 3KB 09/12/2021 18:26 Downloads Sample_960x540.mkv 1.26MB 09/12/2021 18:27 Music Sample_960x540.mkv 1.26MB 09/12/2021 18:27 Pictures Sample_960x540.mpg 733KB 09/12/2021 18:27 Pictures Sample_960x540.mpg Templates Sample_960x540.mpg Templates Sample_960x540.mpg Page 1/1	
mozila mozila mozila mozilia	
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Pki	
CloudBacko P Sample3.txt 3KB 09/12/2021 18:25 Sample3.txt 3KB 09/12/2021 18:25 Sample3.txt 3KB 09/12/2021 18:26 Sample_060x540.mkv 1.26MB 09/12/2021 18:27 Sample_060x540.mkv 1.26MB 09/12/2021 18:27 Sample_060x540.mkv 1.26MB 09/12/2021 18:27 Sample_060x540.mpg 733KB 09/12/2021 18:27 Videos Sample_060x540.mpg Sample_050x540.mpg 733KB 09/12/2021 18:27 Show files Items per page So Page 1/1 ✓	
Desktop Desktop Desktop Descuments Documents D	
□ Documents □ asmple_640x360.avi 569KB 09/12/2021 18:26 □ Downloads □ asmple_960x540.mkv 1.26MB 09/12/2021 18:27 □ Music □ Pictures □ Pictures □ Pictures □ Public □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates □ Templates	
Complete Section	
Image: Stample generation of the stample generating generating generation of the stample g	
Pictures Public Templates Videos Temp Show files Items per page 50 Page 1/1	
Public Templates Videos Temp Show files Items per page 50 Page 1/1	
C Templates Videos Videos Show files Items per page 50 ♥ Page 1/1 ♥	
✓ Uldeos ✓ ✓ Temp → ✓ Show files Items per page 50 ✓ Page 1/1 ✓	
✓ The second	
✓ Show files Items per page 50 ♥ Page 1/1 ♥	
Show files Items per page 50 V Page 1/1 V	
ОКСа	
ОКСа	
ОКС	
	ncel
5ave Cancel	Help

3. Click the **OK** button to save the selection, then click the **Save** button to save settings.

7.4.1.3 Backup Schedule

This feature allows the user to assign a backup schedule for the backup job to run automatically.

Sample Backup Set	Schedule Run scheduled backup for this backup set
General	On Existing schedules
Source	Backup Schedule Daily (Everyday at 20:00)
Backup Schedule	Add
Destination Show advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help

To configure a backup schedule, follow the steps below:

1. Swipe the lever to the right to turn on the backup schedule setting. The backup schedule is configured as "Daily at 20:00" by default.

Schedule
Run scheduled backup for this backup set On
Existing schedules
Backup Schedule Daily (Everyday at 20:00)

2. Select an existing backup schedule to modify or click the **Add** button to create a new one.

Existing s	chedules
	: kup Schedule ly (Everyday at 20:00)
Add	

- 3. In the New Backup Schedule window, configure the following backup schedule settings.
 - Name the name of the backup schedule.
 - **Type** the type of the backup schedule. There are four (4) different types of backup schedule: Daily, Weekly, Monthly and Custom.

 Daily – the time of the day or interval in minutes/hours when the backup job will run.

Name Daily-1 Type Daily V Start backup at V 18 V: 00 V Stop	New Backup	Sched	lule	
Type Daily V Start backup at V 18 V: 00 V	Name			
Daily V Start backup at V 18 V: 00 V	Daily-1			
Start backup	Туре			
at 🗸 18 🗸 : 00 🗸	Daily 🖌			
	Start backup			
Stop	at 🗸 18 🗸 :	00 🖌		
	Stop			
until full backup completed 🐱	until full backup comp	oleted 🗸		

• Weekly – the day of the week and the time of the day or interval in minutes/hours when the backup job will run.

New Backup Schedule
Name
Weekly-1
Type Weekly V Backup on these days of the week
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat
Start backup
at 💙 19 💙 : 00 🗸
Stop
until full backup completed 🖌

Monthly – the day of the month and the time of the day when the backup job will run.

New Backup Schedule
Name
Monthly-1
Type Monthly Backup on the following day every month Day 1 First Sunday
Start backup at 20 : 00 on the selected days Stop until full backup completed

• **Custom** – a specific date and the time when the backup job will run.

Custo	n-1	
Туре		
Custo	n 🖌	
Backup	on the following day	once
2021	December 🖌 31	. •
Start b	ackup at	
21 🗸	: 00 🖌	
Stop		

- Start backup the start time of the backup job.
 - at this option will start a backup job <u>at a specific time</u>.
 - every this option will start a backup job in intervals of minutes or hours.
 - o minute interval, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 10, 12, 15, 20, or 30 minutes
 - o <u>hourly interval</u>, 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 8, 10, or 12 hours

Start backup)		Start backup)		
every 🖌	1 minute	~	every 🖌	1 minute	~	
Stop	1 minute		Stop	30 minutes	-	
until full ba	2 minutes	~	until full ba	1 hour		~
	3 minutes			2 hours		
	4 minutes			3 hours		
	5 minutes			4 hours		
	6 minutes			6 hours	_	
	10 minutes			8 hours		
	12 minutes	•		12 hours	•	

Here is an example of backup set that has a daily and weekly backup schedule.

New Backup Schedule
Name
Periodic
Туре
Weekly 🖌
Backup on these days of the week
Start backup
every 🗸 4 hours
Stop
until full backup completed 🖌

New Backup Schedule	
Name	
Weekly-1	
Type Weekly Backup on these days of the week Sun Mon Ue Wed Thu Fri Start backup at 21 : 00 Weekly It is the second seco	Sat
Stop	
until full backup completed 🖌	

Figure 1.1



Figure 1.1 – Periodic schedule every 4 hours Monday - Friday during business hours

Figure 1.2 – Normal schedule run at 21:00 or 9:00 PM daily on Saturday & Sunday during weekend non-business hours

- Stop the stop time of the backup job. This only applies to schedules with start backup "at" and is not supported for periodic backup schedule (start backup "every")
 - until full backup completed this option will stop a backup job once it is complete. This is the configured stop time of the backup job by default.
 - after (defined no. of hrs.) this option will stop a backup job after a certain number of hours regardless of whether the backup job has completed or not. This can range from 1 to 24 hrs.

The number of hours must be enough to complete a backup of all files in the backup set. For small files in a backup, if the number of hours is not enough to back up all files, then the outstanding files will be backed up in the next backup job. However, if the backup set contains large files, this may result in partially backed up files.

For example, if a backup has 100GB file size which will take approximately 15 hours to complete on your environment, but you set the "stop" after 10 hours, the file will be partially backed up and cannot be restored. The next backup will upload the files from scratch again.

The partially backed up data will have to be removed by running the <u>data integrity</u> <u>check.</u>

As a general rule, it is recommended to review this setting regularly as the data size on the backup machine may grow over time.

- 4. Click the **OK** button to save the configured backup schedule settings.
- 5. Click the **Save** button to save the settings.

Multiple backup schedules can be created.



7.4.1.4 Destination

This feature allows the user to select a backup mode and add an additional storage destination.

Sample Backup Set	Destination Backup mode
General	Sequential 🖌
Source	Existing storage destinations
Backup Schedule	/usr/local/backup
Destination	
Show advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help

There are two (2) different types of backup mode in performing a backup:

simultaneously.

Destination Backup mode Sequential Concurrent Sequential	
Backup mode	Description
Sequential	This is the configured backup mode by default. This backup mode will run a backup job to each backup destination one by one.
Concurrent	This backup mode will run a backup job to all backup destinations

Concurrent

Comparison between Sequential and Concurrent Backup mode

Backup mode	Pros	Cons	
Sequential	Takes less resources in the local machine (e.g. memory, CPU, bandwidth, etc.) to complete a backup job.	Backup job is slower than in concurrent mode since the backup job will upload the backup data to the selected backup destinations one at a time.	
	Backup job is faster than in Sequential mode.	Requires more resources in the local machine (e.g. memory, CPU, bandwidth, etc.) to complete a backup job.	
Concurrent	Maximum number of concurrent backup destinations can be configured.		

To modify the Backup Mode, follow the steps below:

- 1. Go to Backup Sets, then choose a backup set.
- 2. Select the **Destination** tab in the backup set settings.
- 3. Click the drop-down button to select a backup mode.

Destination				
Backup mode				
Sequential 👻				

4. If "Concurrent" is selected, click the drop-down button to select the no. of maximum concurrent backup destinations.

Maximum co	oncu	irrent backup destinations
Unlimited	•	

5. Click the Save button to save the selected backup mode.

Starting with version 5.7, a new type of destination is introduced, in the form of immutable storage destination. This prevents backup data that is saved in immutable destination from being deleted or overwritten.

Only the following destinations supports immutable storage:

- Amazon S3
- AWS S3 Compatible Cloud Storage
- Backblaze
- Google Cloud Storage
- Microsoft Azure
- Wasabi

An "Immutable" checkbox is provided to be able to create an immutable storage destination.

These are the requirements to be able to setup an immutable storage destination:

- The user account must have a device registered for 2FA.
- The user account of the storage destination must not be setup with delete permission.

To add a new storage destination, follow the steps below:

1. Click the **Add** button.

Destination		
Backup mode		
Sequential 🖌		
Existing storage destinations Local-1 /usr/local/backup		
Add		
\sim >		

2. Click the drop-down button to select a backup destination.

New Storage Destination / De	stination Pool			
Name				
Local-1				
Туре				
Single storage destination				
O Destination pool				
Destination storage				
Local / Mapped Drive / Removable Drive	~			
Local / Mapped Drive / Removable Drive	^			
📫 Amazon S3	Change			
🜼 AWS S3 Compatible Cloud Storage	=			
🍪 Wasabi				
🚯 Backblaze				
Ocogle Cloud Storage				
🝐 Google Drive				

3. If the Local / Mapped Drive / Removable Drive is selected, click the Change button to select a new storage destination, then click the Test button to validate access to it.

New Storage Destination / Desti	nation Pool
Name	
Local-2	
Type Single storage destination Destination pool	
Destination storage	
Local / Mapped Drive / Removable Drive 🗸	
Local path	
/root/NewFolder	Change
Test	

If you want to create an immutable storage destination, select one of the supported destinations then provide the needed information. Check 'Immutable' then click the **Test** button to validate access to it.

New Storage Destination / Destination Pool
Name
AmazonS3-1
Туре
Single storage destination
O Destination pool
Destination storage
📬 Amazon S3 🛛 🗸
Access Key ID
AKIA4HMMPE5NDAVRJOUC
Secret Access Key
Location
Asia Pacific (Tokyo)
Storage Class
Standard Storage
(optional) Bucket Name
testimm01
Access the Internet through proxy
✓ Immutable
Test
Sign up for Amazon S3

4. Click the **OK** button to save the added storage destination.

	mole Backup Set Destination	
	New Storage Destination / Destination Pool Name Local-2	
	Type Single storage destination Destination pool Destination storage	
	Local / Mapped Drive / Removable Drive 🖌	
	Local path	
	/root/Documents Change	
	✓ Test completed successfully	
		OK Cancel Help
		Save Cancel Help

5. Click the **Save** button to store the updated backup mode and the added storage destination.

Sample Backup Set	Destination Backup mode
General	Sequential
Source	Existing storage destinations
Backup Schedule	Local-1 /usr/local/backup Local-2 /root/NewFolder AmazonS3-1
Destination	
Show advanced settings	Access Key ID: AKIA4***, Bucket: Access Key ID: AKIA4****, Bucket: Access Key ID: AKIA4****
	Save Cancel Help

NOTE

The immutable status of a destination is included in the details, it indicates whether Yes or No if the particular destination is setup as an immutable storage destination or not.
7.4.1.5 Deduplication

Starting with CloudBacko Pro v5.0.0.0 or above, the In-File Delta feature (i.e., Incremental, Differential and Full) will be replaced with Deduplication. This feature is **On (enabled)** by default.

When this feature is **On (enabled)** for the backup set, a checksum verification of each backup file which was split into several blocks of varying size will be performed to compare its content and identify which block is duplicated, thus will perform deduplication of data.

When this feature is **Off (disabled)** for the backup set, a checksum verification of each backup file will not be performed, thus the duplicated data will NOT be removed or deduplicated during a backup job.

Sample Backup Set	Deduplication
General Source Backup Schedule Destination Deduplication Retention Policy Command Line Tool Bandwidth Control Others	Enable Deduplication On Deduplication scope Same file path within the same backup set All files within the same backup set Block size 128 k - 512 k (optimal settings - small files) Bytes Migrate existing data to latest version
Hide advanced settings	Save Cancel Help

There are two (2) types of Deduplication scope:

Deduplication	Description
Same file path within the same backup set	This type of Deduplication will deduplicate data under the same path during a backup job.
All files within the same backup set	This type of Deduplication will deduplicate data under the same backup set during a backup job. This option is only applicable for Meter Licenseand will be charged per storage size used.

Migrate Data

When this option is enabled, the existing data will be migrated to the latest version during a backup job. This option is disabled by default.

Migrate Data
Migrate existing data to latest version

To configure the deduplication settings, follow the instructions below:

1. Select the Deduplication scope.

Deduplication	
Enable Deduplication On	
Deduplication scope	
 Same file path within the same backup set All files within the same backup set 	

2. Click the drop-down button to select the block size that will be used for the deduplication data block.

The optimal setting is good for frequently changed source data, as this is the smallest block deduplication will use to compare and determine if the data is new and should be uploaded or discarded as duplicate. The larger the deduplication block size, the less efficient it would be but faster as there are less blocks of data to create. Frequent changes to this setting is not advisable since all data may need to be reuploaded because the previous block size and new block size are now different.



3. Tick the checkbox if you want the existing data to be migrated to the latest version during a backup job.

Migrate existing data to latest version

4. Click the **Save** button to store the modified Deduplication settings.

NOTE

In case the Deduplication setting is **Off (disabled)** for the backup set, the Migrate Data option will not be displayed.

Run Backup Job

When the Deduplication feature is enabled for the backup set, a **Migrate Data** option will be available which can be configured before starting a backup job.

Below is an example of a backup set with Deduplication setting **enabled**.

Choose Your Backup	Options
Sample Backup Set	
Backup set type File Destinations Social (/root/backup) Migrate Data Migrate existing data to latest version	

Below is an example of a backup set with Deduplication setting **disabled**.

Choose Your Backup (Options
Sample Backup Set	
Backup set type File Destinations	
	Previous Backup Cancel Help

7.4.1.6 Retention Policy

When CloudBacko Pro identifies files and/or folders that are deleted, updated, or with updated permission/attributes during a backup job, these files and/or folders will then be moved from the Data Area to the Retention Area.

Data Area is the place where backed up files and/or folders are stored.

While the **Retention Area** is the place used as a temporary destination to store these files (deleted, updated, or with updated permission/attributes during a backup job). Files and/or folders in the Retention Area can still be restored.

The **Retention Policy** is used to control how long these files remain in the Retention Area when they are removed which can be specified in the number of days, weeks, months, or backup jobs. Retained data within all backup destinations (e.g. local drive, SFTP/FTP, and cloud storage) are cleared by the retention policy job.

The Retention Policy job will be run whenever a backup job is performed as long as this is enabled for the backup set. It will also be run when Space Freeing Up is performed. For further information on Space Freeing Up, refer to <u>Ch. 7.8.2 Space Freeing Up</u>

The default Retention Policy setting for a File Backup Set is 30 days.

Sample Backup Set	Retention Policy
General	Enable Retention Policy On
Source	How to retain the files in the backup set, which have been deleted in the backup source
Backup Schedule	Simple Advanced
Destination	Keep the deleted files for
Deduplication	30 V Day(s) V
Retention Policy	
Command Line Tool	
Bandwidth Control	
Others	
Hide advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help
There is a final off hot way the s	NOTE

There is a trade-off between the retention policy and backup destination storage usage. The higher the retention policy setting, the more storage is used, which translates into higher storage costs.

There are two (2) different types of Retention Policy:

Туре	Description
Simple	A simple retention policy is a basic policy where the retained files (in the Retention Area) are removed automatically after the user specifies the number of days or backup jobs.
Advanced	An advanced retention policy defines a more advanced and flexible policy where the retained files (in the Retention Area) are removed automatically after a combination of user defined policy.

Comparison between Simple and Advanced Retention Policy

Control	Simple	Advanced
Backup Jobs	Can keep the deleted files for specified number of backup job(s)	Not applicable
Days	Can keep the deleted files for specified number of day(s)	Can keep the deleted files for specified number of day(s)
Туре	Not applicable	 Daily Weekly Monthly Quarterly Yearly Custom
User-defined name	Not applicable	Applicable

WARNING

When files and/or folders in the retention area exceed the Retention Policy setting, they are permanently removed from the backup set and cannot be restored

To configure a Simple Retention Policy, follow the steps below:

1. Slide the switch to the right to turn on **Enable Retention Policy**.



2. Select "Simple" from how to retain the files.



3. Click the drop-down button to define the number of day(s) or job(s) that the deleted files will be retained. This is configured as thirty (30) days by default.

Keep the deleted	files 1	for	
30	~	Day(s)	~

4. Click the **Save** button to store the configured retention policy.

To configure an Advanced Retention Policy, follow the steps below:

1. Slide the switch to the right to turn on **Enable Retention Policy**.

Retention Policy		
Enable Retention Policy		
On 📃		

2. Select "Advanced" from how to retain the files, then click "+" to add a retention policy.

How to retain the files in the backup set, which have been deleted in the backup source	
 Advanced 	
Existing advanced retention policies Add new advanced retention policy	

3. Enter a name for the Retention Policy.



4. Select a type.



5. Select the number of days the deleted files will be kept in retention.



6. Click **OK** to save the advanced Retention Policy, then click **Save** to store the settings.

For further details about how to configure an advanced Retention Policy for each type (i.e., Daily, Weekly, Monthly, Quarterly, Yearly), refer to the examples below:

• **Example no. 1**: To keep the retention files for the last seven (7) days:

Name
Daily-1
Type Daily
The past number of days on which different versions of your files are retained 7

• **Example no. 2**: To keep the retention files for the last four (4) Saturdays:

Name
Weeky-1
Type Weekly 🗸
The days within a week on which different versions of your files are retained Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat
The number of weeks to repeat the above selection 4

• **Example no. 3**: To keep the retention files for the 1st day of each month for the last three (3) months:

Name
Monthly-1
Туре
Monthly 🖌
The day within a month on which different versions of your files are retained
● Day 1 ►
O First 🖌 Sunday 🖌
The number of months to repeat the above selection
3

• **Example no. 4**: To keep the retention files for the 1st day of each quarter for the last four (4) quarters:

Name
Quarterly-1
Туре
Quarterly V
The day within a quarter on which different versions of your files are retained
● Day 1
🔘 First 🖌 Sunday 🖌
Months of quarter
January, April, July, October 🖌
The number of quarters to repeat the above selection
4

• **Example no. 5**: To keep the retention files for the 1st day of each year for the last seven (7) years:

Name
Yearly-1
Туре
Yearly 🗸
The day within a year on which different versions of your files are retained
 January
• Day 1 •
O First 🖌 Sunday 🗸
O Sunday 🗸 of Week1 🗸
The number of years to repeat the above selection
7 🗸

Multiple Advanced Retention Policy can be created.

Retention Policy
How to retain the files in the backup set, which have been deleted in the backup source Simple Advanced
Existing advanced retention policies
Daily-1 Daily
Weeky-1 Weekly
Monthly-1 Monthly
Quarterly-1 Quarterly
Yearly-1 Yearly
Add

7.4.1.7 Command Line Tool

This feature allows the user to configure a pre-backup or post backup command which can be; an operating system level command, a script or batch file, or third-party utilities to run before and/or after a backup job.

e.g. Connecting to a network drive and disconnecting a network drive, stopping a third-party database (not officially supported by CloudBacko Pro) to perform a cold backup, and restarting a third-party database after a backup.

Sample Backup Set	Pre-Backup Command Line Tool
General	Existing custom commands to run before backup Add new pre-backup command line tool
Source Backup Schedule Destination	Post-Backup Command Line Tool Existing custom commands to run after backup + Add new post-backup command line tool
Deduplication	
Retention Policy	
Command Line T	
Bandwidth Control	
Others	
Hide advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help

Requirements and Best Practices

Error and Exception Handling

Each pre-backup command or batch file should have an error and exception handling. If a prebackup command contains an error, although an unhandled error may not hinder the backup job process, and the backup job is successful, it will result to a status indicating completed backup with warning(s).

For more details about backup report status, please refer to <u>Backup Reports</u> in Chapter 7.5 CloudBacko Pro Overview.

• Command or Batch File Compatibility

Make sure that each command (pre-backup and post-backup) are tested thoroughly before including them to the backup job.

Scheduled Backup

If the scheduled backup job is set to stop after x no. of hours, make sure that the duration of the running backup job will not be affected. You may need to adjust the number of hours in the backup schedule configuration. Please refer to <u>Backup Schedule</u> for more details.

Pre-backup Command Limitation

A reboot or shutdown must not be used in the pre-backup command. Otherwise, the machine will shut down immediately that will result to a status indicating "Backup not yet finished".

Post-backup Command Recommendation

It is recommended to include a timeout for a post-backup command to shut down the machine. This is to ensure that the CloudBacko Pro has enough time to complete the backup process.

There are three (3) fields in the command line tool:

Field	Description
Name	The user-defined name of the pre-backup or post-backup command.
Working Directory	The location in the local machine which the pre-backup or post- backup command will run at, or the location of the command or created batch file.
Command	The pre-backup or post-backup command which can be defined as a native command or batch file.

Pre-backup Command Line Tool

A pre-backup command is used to execute an action or process before the start of a backup job. To create a pre-backup command, follow the steps below:

1. Click the add + button to add a new pre-backup command line too.



- 2. Complete the following details:
 - Name

Assign a desired name to the pre-backup command.

Working Directory

Click the **Change** button to locate the working directory of the command.

Command

Input a command to be run before a backup job. In this example, the pre-backup command will display the list of the directories.

New Pre-Backup Command Line Tool	
Name	
Pre-Backup-1	
Working Directory	
/root/Documents	Change
Command	
ls -la	

3. Click the **OK** button to save the created pre-backup command.

Sample Backup Set Bro-Backup Command Line Te	Ter
New Pre-Backup Command Line Tool Name Pre-Backup-1	
Working Directory	
/root/Documents	Change
Command	
Is -la	
	OK Cancel Help
	Save Cancel Help

4. Click the **Save** button to save the settings.

Sample Backup Set	Pre-Backup Command Line Tool
General Source Backup Schedule Destination Deduplication Retention Policy	Existing custom commands to run before backup Pre-Backup-1 Working Directory: /root/Documents, Command: Is -la Add Post-Backup Command Line Tool Existing custom commands to run after backup Add new post-backup command line tool
Command Line T	
Bandwidth Control Others Hide advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help

5. Once the backup job is complete, click the button to display the backup report log where you can check if the pre-backup command is successful.

Туре				Time	
0	Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.0.2.2]			2021 17:46:42	
0	Start Backup [Migrate Delta: disabled]			2021 17:46:44	^
0	Using Temporary Directory /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1639462852283/Local@163946		,,	2021 17:46:44	
0	Start Periodic Data Integrity Check on backup set = "Sample Backup Set" destina			2021 17:46:46	_
0	Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639462852283)",		14/12/	2021 17:46:46	
0	Start processing data integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" destin	nation= "Local-1"	14/12/	2021 17:46:46	
0	Skipped to run Data Integrity Check for backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destir	nation "Local-1" because no dat	14/12/	2021 17:46:48	
0	Data integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" destination= "Local-1"	is completed	14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(163946285228	3)", "Local-1(1639463929560)	14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639462852	283)", "Local-1(163946392956	14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	Start running pre-commands		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] Is -la		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] total 4816		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] drwxr-xr-x. 4 root root 4096 Dec 14 17:39 .		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] dr-xr-x 21 root root 4096 Dec 14 12:38		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] drwxr-xr-x. 2 root root 6 Dec 14 16:14 1639462852283		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] -rw-rr 1 root root 581407 Dec 9 18:28 sample1.pdf		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] -rw-rr 1 root root 912384 Dec 9 18:29 sample1.ppt		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] -rw-rr 1 root root 105344 Dec 9 18:31 sample1.rtf		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
Ð	[Pre-Backup-1] -rw-rr 1 root root 607 Dec 9 18:24 sample1.txt		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	
0	[Pre-Backup-1] -rw-rr 1 root root 16384 Dec 9 18:30 sample1.xls		14/12/	2021 17:46:49	~
•	10-10-10-13 3		14/10	0001 17 40 40	_
.ogs	per page 50 V			Page 1/3	•

Post-backup Command

A post-backup command is used to execute an action or process after a backup job. To create a postbackup command, follow the steps below:

1. Click the add + button to add a new post-backup command line too.



- 2. Complete the following details:
 - Name

Assign a desired name to the post-backup command.

Working Directory

Click the **Change** button to locate the working directory of the command.

Command

Input a command to be run after a backup job. In this example, the post-backup command will display the list of the directories.

New Post-Backup Command Line Tool	
Name	
Post-Backup-1	
Working Directory	
/root/Documents	Change
Command	
shutdown +5	

3. Click the **OK** button to save the created post-backup command.

Post-Backup-1 Working Directory /root/Documents Command shutdown +5	New Post-Backup Command Line Tool	
/root/Documents Change	Post-Backup-1	
Command	Working Directory	
	/root/Documents	Change
shutdown +5	Command	
	shutdown +5	

4. Click the **Save** button to save the settings.



5. Once the backup job is complete, click the button to display the backup report log where you can check if the post-backup command is successful.

		Show	All
Туре	Log		Time
ŏ	Total Attributes Changed Files = 0	14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
Õ	Total Deleted Files = 0	14/12	/2021 17:46:52
ŏ	Total Deleted Directories = 0	14/12	/2021 17:46:52
Õ	Total Deleted Links = 0	14/12	/2021 17:46:52
0	Total Moved Files = 0	14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
0	Total Dedupe Saving for this job = 0B	14/12	/2021 17:46:52
0	Total Backup Data Size for this job = 4.67MB	14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
0	Total Dedupe Saving for destination = 0B	14/12	/2021 17:46:52
0	Total Backup Data Size for destination = 4.67MB	14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
0	Start running retention policy on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639462852283)", "Local-1(16394639295	60)" 14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
0	Start processing space freeing up on backup set= "Sample Backup Set (1639462852283)" destination= "Loc		2/2021 17:46:52
0	Space freeing up on backup set= "Sample Backup Set (1639462852283)" destination= "Local-1 (163946392		2/2021 17:46:52
0	Finished running retention policy on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639462852283)", "Local-1(163946392	95 14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
0	Saving server information to destination.	14/12	2/2021 17:46:52
	Saving encrypted backup file index to 1639462852283/blocks/2021-12-14-17-46-26 at destination Local-1	14/12	2/2021 17:46:53
0	Start running post-commands	14/12	2/2021 17:46:53
0	[Post-Backup-1] shutdown +5		2/2021 17:46:53
4	[Post-Backup-1] Shutdown scheduled for Tue 2021-12-14 17:51:53 HKT, use 'shutdown -c' to cancel.	14/12	2/2021 17:46:53
0	Finished running post-commands		2/2021 17:46:53
0	Deleting temporary file /tmp/cloudbacko Fro/1039402852285/Local@1039403929500		2/2021 17:46:56
	Backup completed with warning(s)	14/12	2/2021 17:46:56
ogs	per page 50 V		Page 3/3

п

7.4.1.8 Bandwidth Control

This feature allows the user to limit the amount of bandwidth used by backup traffic between specified times. This bandwidth control is configured as disabled by default.

Sample Backup Set	Bandwidth Control
General	Limit the transfer rate when performing backup and restore tasks Off
Source	
Backup Schedule	
Destination	
Deduplication	
Retention Policy	
Command Line T	
Bandwidth Control	
Others	
Hide advanced settings	
	Save Cancel Help

There are two (2) types of bandwidth control:

Bandwidth Control Type	Description
Independent	Each backup and restore has its assigned bandwidth.
Share	All backup and restore operations are sharing the same assigned bandwidth.

NOTE Share mode does not support performing backup job on multiple destinations concurrently.

To enable the bandwidth control setting, follow the steps below:

1. Slide the lever to the right to turn on the bandwidth control.

Bandwidth Con	trol
Limit the transfer rate wh On	en performing backup and restore tasks

2. Select a bandwidth control mode.



3. Click the **Add** button to create a modified bandwidth control.



- 4. Complete the following fields then click the **OK** button to save the new bandwidth control.
 - Name
 - O Type
 - Maximum transfer rate

Field	Description
Name	The name of the bandwidth control set.
Туре	The type of enforced bandwidth control period.
Maximum transfer rate	The maximum bandwidth used.

Sample Backup Set	Bandwidth Control
Sample Reckun Set New Bandwidt Name Bandwidth Control-1 Type Always Only within this perior Maximum transfer rate	th Control
	OK Cancel Help
	Save Cancel Help

5. Click the **Save** button to store the settings.



7.4.1.9 Others

Below is the list of other configurable options under the backup set settings:

- <u>Temporary Directory</u>
- Follow Link
- File Permissions
- <u>Compressions</u>
- Encryption
- <u>Recycle Bin</u>
- <u>Restore Drill</u>

Temporary Directory

The CloudBacko Pro uses the temporary directory for both backup and restore operations.

File-1	Temporary Directory
	Temporary directory for storing backup files
General	/tmp/CloudBacko Pro Change
Source	1.57GB free out of total 27.38GB space in /tmp/CloudBacko Pro Remove temporary files after backup
Backup Schedule	Follow Link
Destination	Follow link of the backup files
Deduplication	On Con
Retention Policy	File Permissions
Command Line Tool	Backup files' permissions On
Bandwidth Control	
Others	Compressions
Hide advanced settings	Select compression type Fast with optimization for local
	Save Cancel Help

For a **backup job**, it is used to temporarily store backup set index files. An updated set of index files is generated after each backup. The index files are synchronized to each individual backup destination at the end of each backup job.

For a **restore job**, it is used to temporarily store temporary restore files.

NOTE

For best practice, the temporary directory should be located on a local drive for optimal backup and restore performance.

And should not be located on:

- System drive, as the System drive is used by Windows and other applications. There will be frequent disk I/O activity which may affect both backup and restore performance.
 - A network drive, as it could affect both backup and restore performance.

It is recommended to select the 'Remove temporary files after backup' option on the backup set to keep the temporary drive clear.

To change the temporary directory, follow the steps below:

1. Click the **Change** button to select a directory path for storing temporary data.

Temporary directory for storing backup files	
/tmp/CloudBacko Pro	Change
38.27GB free out of total 49.98GB space in /tmp/CloudBacko Pro Remove temporary files after backup	

2. Click the **Save** button to store settings.

Follow Link

This feature allows the user to enable or disable the follow link which defines the NTFS junction or symbolic link during a backup job. This feature is configured as enabled by default.

File-1	Temporary Directory
	Temporary directory for storing backup files
General	/tmp/CloudBacko Pro Change
Source	1.57GB free out of total 27.38GB space in /tmp/CloudBacko Pro Remove temporary files after backup
Backup Schedule	Follow Link
Destination	Follow link of the backup files
Deduplication	On
Retention Policy	File Permissions
Command Line Tool	Backup files' permissions On
Bandwidth Control	
Others	Compressions
Hide advanced settings	Select compression type Fast with optimization for local
	Save Cancel Help

The Follow Link feature is only applicable for File Backup Sets.

File Permissions

_

This allows the user to enable or disable the backup file permission which backups the operating system file permission of the data selected as backup source. This option is enabled by default.

File-1	Temporary Directory
	Temporary directory for storing backup files
General	/tmp/CloudBacko Pro Change
Source	1.57GB free out of total 27.38GB space in /tmp/CloudBacko Pro Remove temporary files after backup
Backup Schedule	Follow Link
Destination	Follow link of the backup files
Deduplication	On Con
Retention Policy	File Permissions
Command Line Tool	Backup files' permissions
Bandwidth Control	
Others	Compressions
Hide advanced settings	Select compression type Fast with optimization for local
	Save Cancel Help

- 1. Slide the lever to the right to turn on the File Permissions option. Otherwise, slide to the left to turn it off.
- 2. Click the **Save** button to save the settings.

NOTE	
NOTE	
pplicable for File Backup Sets only	

Compressions

This feature is used to enable compression of data during a backup job. When the compression is enabled, the CloudBacko Pro will compress all the files before it is backed up to the backup destination(s). Newly create backup sets are configured to use **Fast with optimization for local**.

These are the four (4) compression types:

- No Compression No compression of file will be made
- Normal Compressed file size is the smallest but with high CPU usage
- Fast Compressed file size is larger than Normal Compression but with lower CPU usage
- Fast with optimization for local Compressed file size is larger than Fast Compression but with the lowest CPU usage

File-1	Compressions
General	Select compression type Fast with optimization for local
Source Backup Schedule Destination Deduplication Retention Policy Command Line Tool Bandwidth Control	Encryption Do not use encryption Recycle Bin Move the file to the Recycle Bin when remove file from Retention Policy On Keep the deleted files for 7 day(s)
Others Hide advanced settings	Restore Drill Run trial restore to ensure data healthiness and update corrupted files. Off
	Save Cancel Help

NOTE

The compression type can be changed anytime even after a backup job. The modified compression type will be applied on the next run of a backup.

Encryption

This feature allows the user to view the encryption settings.

File-1	Compressions
General	Select compression type Fast with optimization for local
Source Backup Schedule	Encryption
Destination	Do not use encryption Recycle Bin
Deduplication Retention Policy	Move the file to the Recycle Bin when remove file from Retention Policy On
Command Line Tool	Keep the deleted files for 7 v day(s)
Bandwidth Control Others	Restore Drill
Hide advanced settings	Run trial restore to ensure data healthiness and update corrupted files. Off
	Save Cancel Help

To view the encryption key of the backup set, follow the steps below:

1. Click **Unmask encryption key** to display the encryption key of the backup set.

Encryption	
Encryption key Copy to clipboard	Unmask encryption key
Algorithm	AES
Method	CBC
Key length	256 bits

Encryption	
Encryption key Copy to clipboard	NjSvnl2l4SnbVM8Z9VAEGTNdkQIsVKFoDUA1Q9MEp0A= Mask encryption key
Algorithm	AES
Method	CBC
Key length	256 bits

2. Click **Copy to clipboard** to copy the encryption key of the backup set.

Encryption	
Encryption key Copy to clipboard	NjSvnl2l4SnbVM8Z9VAEGTNdkQIsVKFoDUA1Q9MEp0A= Mask encryption key
Algorithm	AES
Method	CBC
Key length	256 bits

Recycle Bin

The Recycle Bin is for protection of the BAK (block) files stored in the Backup Set's destination. It allows the user to set the number of days BAK files that were deleted due to Retention Policy or Data Integrity Check will be kept in the Recycle Bin as added protection.

This is how the Recycle Bin will treat deleted data:

- Data in the Recycle Bin will consume Quota.
- It does not move the data in another location within the storage, instead the index tracks xxxxxx.bak files and its remaining time in the Recycle Bin.
- If the index is reverted to a previous timestamp, the settings of the Recycle Bin in the reverted index will be followed.
- Recoverability of data is not affected when the Recycle Bin is alternately enabled or disabled.
 - When enabled, it will only check if the data inside the Recycle Bin is still within the set number of days. Once it is beyond the set number of days it will only be deleted when the following operations are run: Backup, Space Freeing Up, Data Integrity Check and Delete Backup Data.
 - When disabled, if there are already deleted files it will not automatically delete the data inside the Recycle Bin. It will remain in the Recycle Bin even if it is beyond the set number of days. It will only be deleted when the following operations are run: Backup, Space Freeing Up, Data Integrity Check and Delete Backup Data.
- Once the Recycle Bin is disabled, deleted files will be removed immediately and will not be moved in the Recycle Bin.
- The setting applies to all destinations for the backup set.
- Viewing Recycle Bin contents is not available.
- Recycle Bin cleanup is done at the start of the backup job process.
- Recovering from Recycle Bin requires reverting the index. For instructions on how to revert the index please refer to this article: <u>FAQ: How to un-delete backup data moved</u> to Retention, or revert indexes to a healthy state from an earlier successful backup.

WARNING When reverting index, new data will be lost.

This is enabled by default set with 7 days.



To set the number of days, follow the steps below:

- 1. Go to Backup Sets, then select a backup set.
- 2. Click the **Others** tab in the backup set settings.
- 3. Under Recycle Bin, select the number of days or you can enter it manually.

Keep the dele	eted files	for
7	~	day(s)

Restore Drill

This feature is used to run a trial restore to detect corrupted data. It helps to ensure that backup data is always restorable since it will alert users regarding the corrupted data, which requires running the backup job either manually or via schedule to fix.

Restore Drill
Run trial restore to ensure data healthiness and update corrupted files. Off

To configure the restore drill, follow the instructions below:

- 1. Go to Backup Sets, then select a backup set.
- 2. Click the **Others** tab in the backup set settings.
- 3. Enable the Restore Drill by sliding the lever to the right.
- 4. Select the interval in months when the restore drill will run.

Run restore drill every				
6	~	Months		

5. Click **Save** to apply the settings.

In order to receive an email report after a restore drill job was run, ensure that you have set up your email in Settings > Email Report. For more information on how to do this please refer to Ch. 7.7.2<u>Email Report</u>. The report received will depend on this setting.

7.5 Report

This feature allows user to run and view backup, restore reports, and usage.



There are four (4) options available for this feature, namely:

- Backup
- <u>Restore</u>
- Usage
- Purchase

Report	Backup Report
Backup	09 V Dec V 2021 V 16 V Dec V 2021 V Go
Restore	Backup set 🗸 Destination 🖌 Completion Status 🗸
Usage	Sample Backu Local-1 15/12/2021 17:41 Completed Sample Backu Local-1 15/12/2021 17:35 Completed
Purchase	Sample Backu 📳 Local-1 15/12/2021 17:22 Completed
	Sample Backu Local-1 15/12/2021 17:13 Warning Sample Backu Local-1 15/12/2021 14:25 Completed
	Sample Backu 🖳 Local-1 15/12/2021 14:22 Interrupted
	Sample Backu Local-1 15/12/2021 12:02 Completed Sample Backu Local-1 15/12/2021 12:00 Completed
	Sample Backu Social Sample Backu Social Sample Backu
	Sample Backu 🚇 Local-1 15/12/2021 11:50 Completed
	No. of records per page 50 V Page 1/1 V
	Close Help

7.5.1 Backup

This option is used to run and view **backup reports**. There are four (4) filters that can be applied on this feature, namely:

- Date range
- Backup set
- Oestination
- Status



By setting the **Date range**, you will see the list of all backup report(s) within that period.

Backup Report			
From 09 V Dec V 2021	To 16 ♥ Dec	♥ 2021 ♥	Go
Backup set 🗸	Destinati 🗸 🕻	Completion S	itatus 🗸
Sample Backup Set	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 17:41 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 17:35 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 17:22 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set 02	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 17:13 ۷	/arning
Sample Backup Set 02	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 14:25 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 14:22 lr	nterrupted
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 12:02 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 12:00 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set	🝐 GoogleDriv 1	5/12/2021 11:51 C	ompleted
Sample Backup Set	Local-1 1	5/12/2021 11:50 C	ompleted

You can view the backup report(s) of a specific backup set by using the **Backup set** filter.

Backup Report			
From	То		
09 V Dec V 2021	✓ 16 ✓ De	ec 🗙 2021 🗸	Go
Backup set 🗸 🗸	Destinati 🗸	Completion	Status 🗸
Backup set	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:41	Completed
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:35	Completed
Sample Backup Set 02	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:22	Completed
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:13	Warning
Sample Backup Set 02	Local-1	15/12/2021 14:25	Completed
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 14:22	nterrupted
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 12:02	Completed
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 12:00	Completed
Sample Backup Set	🝐 GoogleDriv	15/12/2021 11:51	Completed
Sample Backup Set	🖳 Local-1	15/12/2021 11:50	Completed

If you want to see the backup report(s) in your selected storage location, use the **Destination** filter.

Backup Report				
From	То			
09 🗸 Dec 🖌 2021	♥ 16 ♥ De	ec 🗸 2021 🖌 Go		
Backup set 🗸	Destinati 🗸	Completion Status 🗸		
Sample Backup Set	Destination	15/12/2021 17:41 Completed		
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:35 Completed		
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:22 Completed		
Sample Backup Set 02	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:13 Warning		
Sample Backup Set 02	GoogleDrive-1	15/12/2021 14:25 Completed		
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 14:22 Interrupted		
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 12:02 Completed		
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 12:00 Completed		
Sample Backup Set	🝐 GoogleDriv	15/12/2021 11:51 Completed		
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 11:50 Completed		

By applying this filter, all backup reports with the same Status will be shown.

Backup Report			
From	То		
09 🖌 Dec 🖌 2021	♥ 16 ♥ Dee	c ♥ 2021 ♥	Go
Backup set 🗸	Destinati 🖌	Completion	Status 🗸
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:41	Status
Sample Backup Set	🔋 Local-1	15/12/2021 17:35	Completed
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 17:22	Warning
Sample Backup Set 02	📮 Local-1	15/12/2021 17:13	Interrupted
Sample Backup Set 02	Local-1	15/12/2021 14:25	Completed
Sample Backup Set 01	🚊 Local-1	15/12/2021 14:22	Interrupted
Sample Backup Set 01	Local-1	15/12/2021 12:02	Completed
Sample Backup Set 01	🚊 Local-1	15/12/2021 12:00	Completed
Sample Backup Set	🝐 GoogleDriv	15/12/2021 11:51	Completed
Sample Backup Set	Local-1	15/12/2021 11:50	Completed

In order to see a backup report in detail, select a backup set.



Click View log to see the event log during a backup.

Backup Report	
From	То
09 ¥ Dec ¥ 2021 ¥	16 V Dec V 2021 V Go
Backup set 🗸 Dest	tinati 🗸 Completion Status 🗸
🗋 Sample Backup Set 🛛 🚇 L	.ocal-1 15/12/2021 17:41 Completed
🗋 Sample Backup Set 📗	ocal-1 15/12/2021 17:35 Completed
Backup set	Sample Backup Set
Destination	P Local-1
Job	15/12/2021 17:22
Time	15/12/2021 17:22 - 17:22 (HKT)
Status	 Completed successfully
New files *	31 [8.7MB/9.4MB (7%)]
Updated files *	0
Attributes Changed Files *	0
Moved files *	0
Deleted files *	0
Dedupe Saving	4.7M/9.4M [49.8%]
* Unit = No of files [Total zipped s	size / Total unzipped size (compression ratio)]
View log	
No. of records per page 50	✓ Page 1/1 ✓

Backup set, **time**, **destination**, and **status** can be filtered here. You can also choose to view the number of logs per page.

Type Log Time Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.0.2.2] 15/12/2021 17:22:37 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Start Backup (Migrate Delta: disabled] 15/12/2021 17:22:37 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Start Backup (Migrate Delta: disabled] 15/12/2021 17:22:37 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Start Backup (Migrate Delta: disabled] 15/12/2021 17:22:41 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start Periodic Data Integrity Check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start draintegrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start draintegrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start draintegrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start moning pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22	Dack	up set Sample Backup Set 💙	Destinat	tion	Local-1	~
Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.0.2.2] 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Start Backup [Migrate Delta: disabled] 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Using Temporary Directory /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1639540037282/Local@1639540110216 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Start Backup [Migrate Delta: disabled] 15/12/2021 17:22:37 Start Brendoic Data Integrity Check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start processing data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start norcessing data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" (1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start muning pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2	Log	15/12/2021 17:22 👻	Show	All		~
Start Backup [Migrate Delta: disabled] 15/12/2021 17:22:39 Using Temporary Directory /mp/CloudBacko Pro/1639540037282/Localg/1639540110216 15/12/2021 17:22:39 Start Prodici Data Integrity Check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start draintegrity check on backup set - Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start draintegrity check on backup set - Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Skiped to run Data integrity check for backup set - Sample Backup Set" destination "Local-1" because no dat 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Data integrity check on backup set - Sample Backup Set" (destination - "Local-1" because no dat 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(16395401021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Opmlead data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(16395401021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished ununing pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk	Туре					
Using Temporary Directory /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1639540037282/Local@1639540110216 15/12/2021 17:22:39 Start Mendoic Data Integrity Check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" is completed 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk Reading backup source from hard disk Completed 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk Reading backup source from hard disk Completed	-					
Start Periodic Data Integrity Check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set1(1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216)", c 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start forcessing data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start forcessing data integrity check on backup set - "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:43 Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination - "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" (1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216). 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021). 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 1						
Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set/1639540037282)", "Local-I1639540110216)", c 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Start processing data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination= "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Skipped to run Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination= "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:43 Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destination "Local-1" because no dat 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destination "Local-1" is completed 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-11(63954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 15/12/2021 17:2						
Start processing data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination "Local-1" 15/12/2021 17:22:41 Skipped to run Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destination "Local-1" because no dat 15/12/2021 17:22:43 Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destination "Local-1" is completed 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" (1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021.6) 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>						
Skipped to run Data Integrity Check for backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destination "Local-1" because no dat 15/12/2021 17:22:43 Data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" (aestination = "Local-1" is completed 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" (16395400137282)", "Local-11(1639540110216 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-11(1639540110216 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 (New Directory) / not 15/12/2021 17:22:46 (New Directory) / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 (New Directory) / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Data integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" destination= "Local-1" is completed 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216) 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216) 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:46 (New Directory) / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 (New Directory) / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 (New Directory) / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						_
Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216) 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Dawnloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Dewnloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Dewnloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Dewnloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 New Directory] / 15/12/2021 17:22:45 New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 One Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Ocmpleted data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backuproot 15/12/2021 17:22:45 (New Directory) root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 (New Directory) root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Start running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Finished running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Inwo Directory] / 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] / root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Finished running pre-commands 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Description 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Interview Directory] / 15/12/2021 17:22:46 Interview Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 Interview Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 Interview Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Downloading server file list 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 [New Directory] / 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Downloading server file list Completed 15/12/2021 17:22:44 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Image: the source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Image: the source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Reading backup source from hard disk 15/12/2021 17:22:45 Reading backup source from hard disk Completed 15/12/2021 17:22:45 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Reading backup source from hard disk Completed 15/12/2021 17:22:45 [New Directory] / 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 [New Directory] /rootDocuments 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
Image: Construction of the provided state o						
Itew Directory] /root 15/12/2021 17:22:46 Itew Directory] /root/Documents 15/12/2021 17:22:46			15/12/	2021	17:22:45	
[New Directory] /root/Documents 15/12/2021 17:22:46						
			15/12/	2021	17:22:46	
		[New Directory] /root/Documents	15/12/	2021	17:22:46	•
age 1/5 •		per page 50 V		Pag	ge 1/5	~

7.5.2 Restore

This feature is used for viewing restore report(s). You can also apply filter on **Date range**, **Backup set**, **Destination**, and **Status** here.

Report	Restore Report
Backup	From To 09 ♥ Dec ♥ 2021 ♥ 16 ♥ Dec ♥ 2021 ♥ Go
Restore	Backup set 🗸 Destination 🗸 Job Status 🗸
Usage	 Sample Backup Set Local-1 Local-1 Local-1 Sample Backup Set Local-1 Local-1
Purchase	Sample Backup Set Image: Local-1 15/12/2021 17:58 Completed Sample Backup Set Image: Local-1 15/12/2021 17:58 Failed
	No. of records per page 50 V Page 1/1 V
	Close Help

7.5.3 Usage

This allows the user to view the storage and usage information in a graphical view for each backup set and backup destination by date.



Storage Statistics

Total Size: Displays the total amount of backed up data on the backup destination.

The storage statistics of a backup set is updated every time the following functions are run:

- 1. Backup job
- 2. Periodic Data Integrity Check (PDIC)
- 3. Data Integrity Check (DIC)
- 4. Space Freeing Up
- 5. Delete Backup Data

Example: The data transfer statistics will pop up when mouse pointer moves over a specific date.

Report Backup Restore	Usage Select a destination Interpretation Select a backup set
Usage	From To
Purchase	09 Cec 2021
	Sample Backup Set Show total capacity and used space
	Close Help

Data Transfer Statistics

- Backup: displays the amount of data transferred to the backup destination for backups.
- Restore: displays the amount of data transferred from the backup destination for restores.
- Utilities: displays the amount of data transferred from the backup destination, when a Data Integrity Check (DIC) is run with the "Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check" option selected.

To check the total capacity and used space, tick the checkbox.

Show total capacity and used space				
Report	Usage			
Backup	Select a destination Image: Select a destination Image: Select a destination Image: Select a destination			
Restore	Select a backup set			
Usage	From To			
Purchase	09 V Dec V 2021 V 16 V Dec V 2021 V Go			
	Total Total Total Somple Backup Set			
	Close Help			

7.5.4 Purchase

This feature is used for viewing purchase report(s) for license key and/or modules purchased based on the license key which is currently applied on CloudBacko Pro.

You can select a purchase date and search for a specific report.

Report	Purchase Report			
Backup	Select a purchase date 2021-12-02 16:58 Go			
Restore	Cloudbacko			
Usage	CloudBacko Corporation 28/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No.37 Wing Hong Street, Lai Chi Kok, Kowloon Hong Kong			
Purchase				
	Thank you for your payment. Your details of your purchase. Your ord receipt has been sent to your emai License Key : bct 03-1-1-4 Receipt Number : CC-97832 Paid Date : 2021-12-02 Payment Method : DIS	er is charged in U @gmail	S Dollar (US: I.com *** (Online)	\$). A copy of this @gmail.com Street, Makati
	Description	Unit Price	Qty.	Amount
	 CloudBacko[™] Pro Basic Software 	US\$99.00	1	US\$99
	2. Fully covered coupon			Less US\$99
	Print		Tot	al : US\$0
				Close Help

7.6 Restore

This feature is used to copy the backed-up file(s) from the backup set and restoring it to its original location or new location.



If using CloudBacko Pro for the first time, you will be asked to create a backup set and run a backup first. A restore cannot be performed unless you already run a backup.

Cloudbacko Pro			English 🗸	
. ↑ .	ö	IT	8	f X ir
You have not pe	erformed any backup or c	reated any backup set.		
			Create Backup Set	Cancel
Restore	Settings	Utilities	Buy	
Do	on't know	how to us	e?	

For instructions on how to do a restore, refer to Chapter 11 Restore Data.

7.7 Settings

Settings consist of six (6) sub modules:

- Proxy
- Email Report
- Software Update
- <u>License</u>
- Authentication
- Mobile Backup



Settings	Proxy (HTTP) Use proxy to access the Internet
Proxy	Off
Email Report	
Software Update	
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help
7.7.1 Proxy

To enable the Proxy Settings, follow the instructions below.

Settings Proxy Email Report Software Update License Authentication Mobile Backup	Proxy (HTTP) Use proxy to access the Internet off
	Save Cancel Help
Settings	Proxy (HTTP) Use proxy to access the Internet
Proxy Email Report Software Update License Authentication Mobile Backup	On IP address Port
	Save Cancel Help

- 1. Complete the following fields:
 - IP address
 - Ort
 - Login ID
 - Password
- 2. Click **Test Connection** to validate the connection.
- 3. Click **Save** to store the settings.

7.7.2 Email Report

The email report will send notifications for backup errors or warnings, missed backup reports, storage alert and restore drill report.

Settings	Email Report
Proxy	Send backup related report to me through email Off
Email Report	
Software Update	
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help

To enable the Email Report feature, follow the instructions below:

- 1. Complete the following fields then click **Connect** to validate the connection.
 - Item Host
 - Protocol
 - Ort
 - Login name
 - Password
 - Report sender email

Settings	Email Report
Proxy	Send backup related report to me through email On
Email Report	Outgoing SMTP Server
Software Update License Authentication Mobile Backup	Host smtp.gmail.com Protocol SMTP S87 Login name @gmail.com Password Report sender email report@gmail.com
	Save Cancel Help

If succesfully connected, the email address where the report will be sent should be displayed as well as the list of reports to be received. Enter a valid email then click **Send test email**.

Settings	
Proxy	Email Address
Email Report	Send reports to these emails
Software Update	@gmail.com
License	Send test email
Authentication	Reports to Receive
Mobile Backup	✓ Backup Error/Warning Report at 23:59 on the day when there ◆
	Missed Backup Report when backup missed for 1 🗸 days
	✓ Storage Alert Report when available space is under 50% ♥
	✓ Restore Drill Report for every restore drill job
	~
	Save Cancel Help

Below is the sample screenshot of the test email.

CloudBacko Testing Email from ahsay Inbox ×			ß	Z
©gmail.com < @gmail.com>	15:06 (O minutes ago)	☆	¢	:
Hi root,				
Congratulations! This is to confirm that CloudBacko Pro on your computer "ahsay ()" is able to send	email t	o you.	
Have a nice day! - CloudBacko Team				
Please don't reply to this auto-generated email report. If you prefer not to receive this re Settings > Email Report section of your CloudBacko Pro software.	port anymore, you can tu	ırn it of	f in the	

- 2. Select the reports you want to receive by ticking the checkboxes then click the **Save** button to store the settings.
 - Backup Error/Warning Report
 - at 23.59 on the day when there are error or warning
 - at 23:59 everyday, when there are no error or warning
 - Missed Backup Report when backup missed for a specific number of days
 - Number of days: from 1 to 30
 - Storage Alert Report
 - when available space is under 50%
 - when available space is under 40%
 - when available space is under 30%
 - when available space is under 20%
 - when available space is under 10%
 - Restore Drill Report
 - for every restore drill job
 - for every restore drill job with corrupted data found

www.cloudbacko.com

These are sample reports:

Backup Error/Warning Report

CloudBacko Error/Warning of localhost.localdomain (2021-12-19 Inbox ×	5)	Ð	
to ▼ Wed, 15 Dec, 17:01 (1 day ago)	☆	•	•••
CloudBacko Pro experienced 0 errors and 1 warnings when backing up your computer "localhost.localdoma during 2021-12-15.	in (10.3.1	121.5)	
Please check the details in the Report > Backup section of the CloudBacko Pro software for that machine at problems as soon as possible.	nd fix all t	the rel	ated
Have a nice day! - CloudBacko Team			
Please don't reply to this auto-generated email report. If you prefer not to receive this report anymore, you c Settings > Email Report section of your CloudBacko Pro software.	an turn it	off in	the

Missed Backup Report when backup missed for a specific number of days



Storage Alert Report

CloudBacko Storage Alert of localhost	.localdomain (2021-12-15)	Ð	Z
to v	Wed, 15 Dec, 17:01 (1 day ago) 🛛 🛣	*	:
Hi root,			
The following storages of your computer "localhost.localdomain (10.3.121.5)" are running out of space (under 50%):		
/root / Documents			
Please consider freeing up more space or upping the belt size by space to hold future backups.	adding extra storage to ensure the system has en	ough fr	ee
Have a nice day! - CloudBacko Team			
Please don't reply to this auto-generated email report. If you prefe Settings > Email Report section of your CloudBacko Pro software		t off in	the

Restore Drill Report

Restore Drill Report of ahsay (2023-09-13 10:25 AM) Inbox ×
to v Hi root,
Here is the summary of your restore drill job "2023-09-13-10-19-30". Backup Set: Sample Backup Set Destination: Local-1 Backup Job: 2023-09-12-21-27-35 Job Status: OK Restore Drill Duration: 09/13/2023 10:19:30 IRKT - 09/13/2023 10:19:38 IRKT Total Data Size: 4.74 M (16) Restored Data Size: 4.74 M (16) Invalid Data: 0 Unverifiable Data: 0
Have a nice day! - CloudBacko Team

7.7.3 Software Update

The Software Update module allows the user to enable the notifications when an update is available and check if there is an available update. By default, the notification is enabled.

Settings	Notification
Proxy	Notify me when an update is available On
Email Report	Available Update
Software Update	Check update
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help

To check for the available Update, follow the instructions below:

- 1. Click the **Check update** button.
- 2. If there is no available update, it will display this message, "Your CloudBacko Pro is up-to-date".



3. However, if there is an available update, upon launching the CloudBacko Pro, an alert message will prompt that there is an available version for update. Click **Details** to proceed.



4. Upon clicking the Details button, it redirects the users to the Software Update module under Settings. It shows the details of the update. Click **Update** to proceed



5. It will show the download progress of the latest patch.



6. Once download is completed, it will prompt an alert message that the CloudBacko Pro needs to restart to update the software. Click **Restart now** to proceed. Otherwise click **Cancel** to abort restarting.

Settings	
Proxy	Notify me when an update is available On
Email Report	
Software Update	CloudBacko Pro version 5.1.4.0 (105.95M)
CloudBacko Pro neo	eds to restart for updating the software Restart now Cancel
	Update

7. The CloudBacko Pro should launch automatically. To check if the update is successful,

Go to the About module

Version	5.9.0.0	
Virtual Machine	OpenIDK 64-Bit Server VM Version 25.181-b13	
Vendor	Oracle Corporation	
Live Threads	16 (Current) / 17 (Peak)	
Daemon Threads	12	
Total Threads Started	26	
Heap Size	30,485 kbytes (Current) / 2,027,264 kbytes (Maximum)	
Operating System	Linux Version 5.4.0-181-generic	
Architecture	amd64	
Number of Processors	1	
Committed Virtual Memory	4,097,208 kbytes	
Physical Memory	283,208 kbytes (Free) / 4,014,240 kbytes (Total)	
Swap Space	4,029,936 kbytes (Free) / 4,030,460 kbytes (Total)	
VM Arguments	-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx2048m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m	
	-Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true -Djava.library.path=.:./LinX64	
Class Path	.:./cb.jar	
Library Path	.:./LinX64	
	© 2024 CloudBacko. All Rights Reserved.	

OR



Settings	Notification
Proxy	Notify me when an update is available On
Email Report	Available Update
Software Update	Your CloudBacko Pro is up-to-date
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help

7.7.4 License

The License module shows the current license key applied along with the licenses and module usage. Also, it allows the customer to apply full license key to a trial version of CloudBacko Pro.

License Key

Displays the current license key. It could be a trial or full license key.

Change License Key

This feature allows the customer to apply a full license key.

Mode

Displays the mode of the license key either Online or Offline license. Online license key requires a fixed internet connection.

Version

Displays the version of the installed CloudBacko whether it is trial or full version. For trial license, it will indicate the number of days before the trial expires.

Buy full version (Displays in trial version only)

This feature allows the customer to buy the full version of the CloudBacko Pro.

Modules (Displays in trial version only)

This are the following modules enabled for CloudBacko Pro.

- CloudBacko Pro software
- Cloud File Backup Module
- IBM Lotus Domino Backup Module
- IBM Notes Backup Module
- Microsoft Exchange Server Backup Module
- Microsoft SQL Server Backup Module
- Tibero Database Server

- Microsoft Hyper-V Backup Module
- Microsoft Windows System Backup Module
- MySQL / MariaDB Backup Module
- Microsoft 365 Backup Module
- Oracle Database Server Backup Module
- VMware Backup Module
- Installations (Displays in full version only)
 - Item these are the software and modules allowed for CloudBacko Pro.
 - CloudBacko Pro software
 - Cloud File Backup Module
 - IBM Lotus Domino Backup Module
 - IBM Notes Backup Module
 - Microsoft Exchange Server Backup Module
 - Microsoft SQL Server Backup Module
 - Tibero Database Server

- Microsoft Hyper-V Backup Module
- Microsoft Windows System Backup Module
- MySQL / MariaDB Backup Module
- Microsoft 365 Backup Module
- Oracle Database Server Backup Module
- VMware Backup Module
- Linux Bare Metal Backup Module
- PostgreSQL Backup Module
- Allowed displays the allowed number for each module for CloudBacko Pro.

 Used (This computer) – displays the total number of used software or add on modules on all computers. The number in brackets refers to the used software or add on modules on the current computer.

This is a sample screenshot for a trial version of CloudBacko Pro.

Settings	License		
Proxy Email Report Software Update	License Key Mode Version	f489599a-332f-4071_*****,*******************************	in 25 days) Fnabled
License Authentication Mobile Backup	Modules	CloudBacko Pro software Cloud File Backup Module IBM Lotus Domino Backup Module IBM Lotus Notes Backup Module Microsoft SQL Server Backup Module Microsoft Hyper-V Backup Module Microsoft Windows System Backup Module MySQL / MariaDB Backup Module Office 365 Backup Module Oracle Database Server Backup Module VMware Backup Module	Enabled Enabled Enabled Enabled Enabled Enabled
		Save	Cancel Help

This is a sample screenshot for a full version of CloudBacko Pro.

Settings	License			
	License Key	8f1e74de-dc90-4323-****-*** Change License Key	iokokokokokokok	
Proxy	Mode	Online		
Email Report	Version	CloudBacko™ Pro v5 Full Ver	sion	
Email Report	Installations	Item	Allowed	
Software Update		CloudBacko Pro software	200	(This computer) 28 (1)
		Cloud File Backup Module	100	1 (0)
License		IBM Lotus Domino Backup	100	0 (0)
License		IBM Lotus Notes Backup M	100	0 (0)
Authentication		Microsoft Exchange Server Microsoft SQL Server Back	100 100	0(0) 1(0)
Authentication		Microsoft Hyper-V Backup	100	6 (0)
		Microsoft Windows System	100	0 (0)
Mobile Backup		MySQL / MariaDB Backup	100	0 (0)
		Office 365 Backup Module	100	0 (0)
		Oracle Database Server B	100	0 (0)
		VMware Backup Module	300	2 (0)
			Save	Cancel Help

To apply a license key, follow the instructions below:

1. Click Change License Key.



2. Enter a valid license key then click **OK**.

Se	ttinas
	Change License Key Enter a valid License Key
	OK Cancel Save Cancel Help

3. Once license key is verified click **Next**.

SE	attings Lizense
	Change License Key Enter a valid License Key
	Eliter a valid Literise Key
	✓ License key verified successfully
	Next
	Save Cancel Help

4. Enter a valid email address.

Settings License	
Email	
Enter your email address	
@com	
	OK Cancel
Save: C	ancel Help

5. Click **Browse** to search for the **activation.olr** sent thru email. Click **Import** to process the activation.

Sett	ings License	
	Import the license file	
	Check '@com" for an email titled "CloudBacko License Info" and	import the
	attached License File to here	
	/root/Downloads/activation.olr	Browse
		Import Cancel
		we Gancel Help

An example of the email with activation.olr attached.

CloudBacko License Info (*******-****- b4e4-68e013491785) for the computer "localhost.localdomain" Inbox ×	Ð	Ø
CloudBacko License Center (Developer Build) <no-reply-testing@cloudbacko.com></no-reply-testing@cloudbacko.com>	*	:
Dear customer,		
Please use the attached License File to proceed with the Import License File procedure for the computer "localhost.localdomain".		
Regards,		
Customer Service CloudBacko Corporation		
activation.olr 9 KB		

6. Click **Close** to return to the main screen.

5	PTTINGS License	
	Import the license file	
	Check "	acko License Info" and import the
	/root/Downloads/activation.olr	Browse
		Cio

7. Click **Save** to store the settings.

Settings	License			
Settings Proxy Email Report Software Update License Authentication Mobile Backup	License Key License Key Mode Version Installations	8f1e74de-dc90-4323-****-** Change License Key Online CloudBacko [™] Pro v5 Full Ver Item Cloud File Backup Module IBM Lotus Domino Backup IBM Lotus Domino Backup Microsoft SQL Server Backu Microsoft SQL Server Backu Microsoft Windows System Microsoft Windows System Microsoft Windows System Microsoft Windows System Microsoft Backup Module Oracle Database Server B VMware Backup Module	rsion Allowed 200 100 100 100 100 100	Used (This computer) 28 (1) 1 (0) 0 (0) 0 (0) 1 (0) 6 (0) 0 (0) 0 (0) 0 (0) 0 (0) 0 (0) 2 (0)
			Save	Cancel Help

7.7.5 Authentication

You can use the Authentication function to:

- Inable or disable the "Password Lock". Change the password of the "Password Lock".
- Enable or disable the "<u>Two-Factor Authentication</u>".
- Add one or more device(s) registered for Two-Factor Authentication (2FA).



• <u>Re-pair with authenticator</u>.

This is used once migration is completed to re-pair withauthenticator to enable the signin using push notification feature and disable the one in the original device.

- <u>Remove one or more device(s)</u> registered for Two-Factor Authentication (2FA).
- View details of the "<u>Last Successful Login</u>" for Password Lock and Two-Factor Authentication (2FA).

NOTE

- If both the "Password Lock" and Two-Factor Authentication are enabled, users will be prompted to enter the "Password Lock" first before the Two-Factor Authentication (2FA).
- For Two-Factor Authentication (2FA), you can register your mobile device on both CloudBacko app and a third-party TOTP Authenticator (e.g. Google Authenticator, Microsoft Authenticator, and LastPass Authenticator).

Settings	Password Lock
Proxy	Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup Off
Email Report	Two-Factor Authentication
Software Update	Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup
License	off
Authentication	Last Successful Login
Mobile Backup	No login record
	Save Cancel Help

Password Lock

To enable the Password Lock feature, follow the instructions below:

- 1. Swipe the lever to the right to turn it on.
- 2. Enter the new password and re-enter it for authentication purposes.

Sett	ings Password Lock	
	Enable password lock	
	New Password	
	Re-enter password	
		OK Cancel
		Save Cancel Help

- 3. Click **OK** then click **Save** button to store the settings.
- 4. Upon launching the CloudBacko Pro, it is required to enter the password to login.



To change the password, follow the instructions below:

1. Click the Change Password.



2. Enter the current password then click Next.

Set	tings Password Lock
	Change Password
	Please confirm current password
	Next Cancel
	Save Cancel Help

3. Enter the new password and re-enter it for authentication purposes. Click **OK** to return to main screen.

Settings Password Lock	
Change Password	
New Password	
Re-enter password	
OK Can	el
Save Cancel He	lp

4. Click **Save** to store the settings.

Settings Proxy Email Report Software Update	Password Lock Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup On Change Password Two-Factor Authentication
License	Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup
Authentication	Off
Mobile Backup	Last Successful Login No login record
	Save Cancel Help

To disable the Password Lock feature, follow the instructions below:

1. Swipe the lever to the left to turn it off.



2. Enter the current password for authentication purposes and click OK.

Please confirm current pas	sword		

3. Click the Save button to store the settings.

Two-Factor Authentication

To enable the two-factor authentication feature and add a mobile device, follow the instructions below:

NOTE The CloudBacko app or a third-party TOTP Authenticator is needed for 2FA.

1. Go to Settings > Authentication > Two-Factor Authentication.

Settings Proxy Email Report Software Update License	Password Lock Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup off Two-Factor Authentication Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup off
Authentication Mobile Backup	Last Successful Login No login record
	Save Cancel Help

2. Swipe lever to the right to turn it on. Click Add.

For the detailed step-by-step procedure on how to add a mobile device, please refer to CloudBacko App v1 User Guide for Android and iOS.

Settings	Password Lock
Proxy Email Report Software Update	Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup Off Two-Factor Authentication Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup
License	On Registered Mobile Device(s)
Authentication	Add
Mobile Backup	Last Successful Login No login record
	Save Cancel Help

To re-pair the authenticator, follow the instructions below:

1. Go to Settings > Authentication > Two-Factor Authentication. Click Re-pair with authenticator.



2. In the CloudBacko app, go to 2FA then tap Re-pair with backup user account



3. Scan the QR Code to re-pair with authenticator.



4. QR Code is detected, tap **OK** to proceed.



5. The migrated 2FA account has been successfully re-paired.



6. The original device will be changed by the replacement device.



To remove a mobile device, follow the instructions below:

1. Click the $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ button on the right side of the registered mobile device.



2. A confirmation message will appear, click Yes to proceed. Otherwise, click No.



3. Mobile device is successfully removed.

Settings	Password Lock	
Provid	Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup	
Proxy	Off	
Email Report	Two-Factor Authentication	
Software Update	Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup	
License	On Registered Mobile Device(s)	
Authentication	Re-pair with authenticator	ÎÎÎ
Mobile Backup	Add	

To disable the two-factor authentication feature, follow the instructions below:

NOTE Sliding the switch to right hand side will only turn off the two-factor authentication but it will not automatically delete the registered mobile device(s) for Two-Factor Authentication. If you need to delete the registered mobile device(s), this must be done manually first before disabling Two-Factor Authentication

1. Swipe the lever to the left to turn it off.



2. Click Save to save the settings.



Last Successful Login

Displays the Date, Time, Timezone the user last logged in and the registered mobile device.



Below is the screenshot if there is no login record yet.

Settings	Password Lock Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup
Proxy	Off
Email Report	Two-Factor Authentication
Software Update	Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup
License	On Registered Mobile Device(s)
Authentication	Galaxy A70 Re-pair with authenticator
Mobile Backup	Add Last Successful Login No login record
	Save Cancel Help

7.7.6 Mobile Backup

You can use the Mobile Backup function to:

- Add one or more device(s) registered for Mobile Backup.
- <u>View backed up photos, videos and documents saved in the mobile backup destination.</u>
- Change your mobile backup destination to:
 - <u>new location in the same local machine</u>
 - <u>new machine</u>
- <u>Remove one or more device(s) registered for Mobile Backup.</u>

NOTE

For the restore of photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts to an alternate mobile device, the other mobile device must be registered first for mobile backup on CloudBacko Pro.

- Restore to a different mobile device on the same operating system.
- Restore to a different mobile device on another operating system, i.e., Android to iOS or iOS to Android.

Settings	Mobile Backup Registered Mobile Device(s)
Proxy	Add
Email Report	
Software Update	
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help

Add one or more device(s) registered for Mobile Backup

To add a mobile device, follow the instructions below:

1. Go to **Settings > Mobile Backup** and click **Add**.



2. Download the CloudBacko app from Google Play Store for an Android device and from App Store for an iOS device, then scan the QR code.

Settinas	Mobile Backup
scan the same QR code to complete	•
	Prerequisites - Please use the latest Mobile App version - Please make sure below 2 ports are not blocked by any Firewall settings TCP Port: 50000 UDP Port: 50200
	Cancel
	Save Cancel Help

3. In the CloudBacko app, go to **BACKUP.** Tap the **Activate and start backup** link to scan the QR Code on the CloudBacko Pro.



4. Scan the QR Code which can be found in CloudBacko Pro. Otherwise, tap **Cancel** to return to previous screen.



5. QR Code is detected, tap OK to proceed. Otherwise, tap Cancel.



6. Mobile backup registration is successful. Tap **OK** to proceed.



7. The Mobile backup registration is successful in CloudBacko Pro. In this example, the registered mobile device is "Galaxy A70". Click **OK** to return to previous screen.



The registered mobile device will now be displayed in the Mobile Backup page.

Settings	Mobile Backup Registered Mobile Device(s)
Proxy	Galaxy A70 (root/CloudBacko Pro/Galaxy A70/1639635769064
Email Report	Add or migrate device
Software Update	
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help

View backed up photos and videos saved in the mobile backup destination

To view backed up photos, videos and documents saved in the mobile backup destination, follow the instructions below:

1. Click the **link** or the **Browse** icon on the right side of the registered mobile device.



 A new window will be displayed. Double-click the **blocks** folder, then double-click the folder named with the "YYYY-MM-DD-hh-mm-ss" format which is the date and time of the backup. This contains the folders where the photos, videos and documents are saved.

■ < > < 企 H	ome CloudBacko Pro Galaxy A70 1639635	5769064 >	Q. :: = ×
⊘ Recent	Name	 Size Modified 	
🖈 Starred	blocks	2 items	15:01
û Home			
■ < > < 奋 H	ome CloudBacko Pro Galaxy A70 1639635	6769064 blocks >	Q :: = ×
⊘ Recent	Name	✓ Size Modified	
🚖 Starred	2021-12-16-14-28-23		14:28
습 Home	Backup.db	2.0 MB	15:01
Clou	dBacko Pro Galaxy A70 1639635769064 E	olocks 2021-12-16-14-28-23	Q :: = ×
⊘ Recent	Name	- Size Modified	
🚖 Starred	0		15:01
습 Home			
Clou	dBacko Pro Galaxy A70 1639635769064 b	locks 2021-12-16-14-28-23 0	Q, :: = ×
⊘ Recent	Name	✓ Size Modified	_
★ Starred	000000.JPG	168.6 kB	2 Aug 2018
습 Home	00000a.jpg	271.0 kB	10 Sep
Documents	J] 0000a0.mp3	4.4 MB	10 Sep

3. Once done, click the X button to exit.

Change mobile backup destination location to new location in the same machine

These are scenarios upon changing the mobile backup destination to a new location in the same local machine:

• Move to a new location in the same machine with enabled Free up space.

If Free up space is enabled on the CloudBacko Mobile app, it is required to copy the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts to the new location to prevent missing data upon restore.

In case the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts were not copied to the new location, even though the backup will re-upload all the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts again from the mobile device, this will not include the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts removed by the Free up space feature.

• Move to a new location in the same machine with disabled Free up space.

If Free up space is disabled on the CloudBacko Mobile app, there are two (2) options available, copy the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts to the new location or continue to back up in the new location.

In case the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts were not copied to the new location, the backup will re-upload all the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts again from the mobile device.

To change the mobile backup destination to another drive or folder on the CloudBacko machine, follow the instructions below:

- 1. From the old location, secure a copy of the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts. Skip this step if Free up space is disabled and proceed to Step 2.
- 2. Launch CloudBacko Pro.



3. Go to **Settings** > **Mobile Backup**. Click the **Edit** icon on the right side of the registered mobile device.



4. Change path for Backup Destination screen will be displayed. Select a new mobile backup destination then click OK.

In this example, the new mobile backup destination will be /root/Mobile Backup.

Settings	Mobile Backup
Proxy	Registered Mobile Device(s) Galaxy A70 /root/CloudBacko Pro/Galaxy A70/1639635769064
Email Report	Change path for Backup Destination ×
Software Update	Look in : 🔽 root 🗸 🖉 🖾
License	CloudBacko Pro temp Desktop Templates Documents Videos
Authentication	Downloads
Mobile Backup	Music Pictures Public
	Folder name : //root/Mobile Backup
	Files of type : All Files
	OK Cancel

5. Click **Save** to store the change made. Otherwise, click **Cancel**.

Mobile backup destination is successfully changed to /root/Mobile Backup.

Settings Proxy Email Report Software Update License	Mobile Backup Registered Mobile Device(s) Galaxy A70 /root/Mobile Backup/Galaxy A70/1639635769064 Add or migrate device
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
Save Cancel Help	
NOTE	
The registered mobile device and backup set ID will be appended automatically to the new mobile backup destination.	

6. Copy the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts from the original location to the new mobile backup destination.
Change mobile backup destination location to new machine

Move to a new machine with enabled or disabled Free up space due to upgrade.

If the machine needs upgrading, the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts are still available. Also note that if Free up space is enabled on the CloudBacko Mobile app, it is required to copy the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts to the new machine to prevent missing data upon restore.

Even if Free up space is disabled, it is recommended to copy the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts to the new machine otherwise the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts on the mobile device will be backed-up again from scratch.

To change the mobile backup destination to a new machine, follow the instructions below:

- 1. From the old machine,
 - secure a copy of the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts.
 - save a copy of the configuration file by going to Utilities > Ex/Import Setting then click Export Now. Select the destination where the file will be saved.



- 2. On the new machine, install CloudBacko Pro.
- 3. Apply the CloudBacko license to the new installation.
- Copy the configuration file (settings.sys) from the old machine to the new machine. Import it by going to Utilities > Ex/Import Setting then click Import Now. Select the destination where the configuration file was saved.



- 5. If the mobile backup destination needs to be updated, please follow the steps on how to change mobile backup destination to a new location in the same local machine. Otherwise, skip this step and proceed to step 6.
- 6. Copy the previously backed-up photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts from the old machine to the new mobile destination.

www.cloudbacko.com

- 7. Restart the **CloudBacko Pro Services** on the newly installed CloudBacko Pro to restart the MBS.
- 8. Start backup of photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts.

•	udBacko		\$
Galaxy A	70		
Last Backup	b		2 hours ago
↑ B	ackup	9 Re	store
₽	ackup	ာ Re	store
≜ B	ackup		store
t B € Home	ackup Backup	● Re	store

Remove one or more device(s) registered for Mobile Backup.

To remove a mobile device, follow the instructions below:

1. Click **Delete** icon on the right side of the registered mobile device.



2. A confirmation message will appear, click Yes to proceed. Otherwise, click No.



3. Mobile device is successfully removed along with any photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts backed up in the mobile backup destination.

Settings	Mobile Backup
	Registered Mobile Device(s)
Proxy	Add or migrate device
Email Report	
Software Update	
License	
Authentication	
Mobile Backup	
	Save Cancel Help

7.8 Utilities

This feature allows user to perform **quality check** of the index file and backed-up data, **free up storage space**, **delete**, and **decrypt** backed-up data.



There are five (5) options available for this feature:

- Data Integrity Check
- Space Freeing Up
- Ex/Import Settings
- Delete Backup Data
- Decrypt Backup Data

7.8.1 Data Integrity Check

The Data Integrity Check (DIC) is used to identify the data in the backup set that has indexrelated issues, remove any corrupted file(s) from the backup destination(s) to ensure the integrity of the backup data and its restorability, and update the storage statistics.

For an efficient management of overall storage size of the backup destination(s), the data integrity check job will perform check for the backup destination(s) to remove old index files that are more than ninety (90) days old in the backup job folder(s).

Utilities	Data Integrity Check
Data Integrity Check	Perform health check for your backed up data to ensure the data integrity and restorability
Space Freeing Up Ex/Import Settings	Select a backup set All Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check
Delete Backup Data	Rebuild index Empty all files in recycle bin
Decrypt Backup Data	Start
	Close Help
	NOTE

- NOTE
- 1. Data Integrity Check CANNOT fix or repair files that are already corrupted.
- 2. Data Integrity Check can only be started if there is NO active backup or restore job(s) running on the backup set selected for the DIC job. As the **backup**, **restore** and **data Integrity check** are using the same index for read and write operations. Otherwise, an error message will be displayed in the post-DIC to indicate the data integrity check is completed with error(s) and that the data integrity check had skipped a backup set with an active backup job.

Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC)

When this option is enabled, the DIC will perform check on the integrity of the files on the backup destination(s) against the checksum file generated at the time of the backup job. If there is a discrepancy, this indicates that the files on the backup destination(s) are corrupted.

These corrupted files will be removed from the backup destination(s). If these files still exist on the client machine on the next backup job, the CloudBacko Pro will upload the latest copy. However, if the corrupted files are in retention area, they will not be backed up again as the source file has already been deleted from the client machine.

The time required to complete a data integrity check depends on the number of factors such as:

- number of files and/or folders in the backup set(s)
- bandwidth available on the client computer
- In hardware specifications of the client computer such as, the disk I/O and CPU performance

NOTE For user(s) with metered internet connection, additional data charges may be incurred if the Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) is enabled. As CRC data involves downloading the data from the backup destination(s) to the client machine in order to perform this check. To find out how much data is downloaded from the backup destination(s) for the CRC check, please refer the value for Utilities in the <u>Data Transfer Statistics</u> on <u>Ch. 7.5.3</u>.

Rebuild Index

When this option is enabled, the data integrity check will start rebuilding corrupted index and/or broken data blocks if there are any.

Empty all files in recycle bin

When this option is enabled, all the files in the Recycle Bin will be deleted.

There are four (4) options in performing the Data Integrity Check:

Option 1	For checking of index and data.
Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check Rebuild index Empty all files in recycle bin Start	
Option 2 ✓ Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check ∩ Rebuild index ⊢ Empty all files in recycle bin Start	For checking of index and integrity of files against the checksum file generated at the time of the backup job.
Option 3 Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check Rebuild index Empty all files in recycle bin Start	For checking and rebuilding of index.
Option 4 ✓ Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check ✓ Rebuild index □ Empty all files in recycle bin Start	For checking of index, integrity of files against the checksum file generated at the time of the backup job, and rebuilding of index.

The following diagrams show the detailed process of the Data Integrity Check (DIC) in four (4) modes:

Option 1

Disabled Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Rebuild index (Default mode)

Option 2

Enabled Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Disabled Rebuild index

Option 3

Disabled Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Enabled Rebuild index

Option 4

Enabled Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Rebuild index

Option 1: Disabled Data Integrity Check (DIC) Process with Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Rebuild Index (Default mode)



Option 2: Enabled Data Integrity Check (DIC) Process with Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Disabled Rebuild Index



Option 3: Disabled Data Integrity Check (DIC) Process with Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Enabled Rebuild Index



Option 4: Enabled Data Integrity Check (DIC) Process with Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) and Rebuild Index



Perform a Data Integrity Check

To perform a Data Integrity Check, follow the instructions below:

1. Go to the Data Integrity Check tab in the Utilities menu.



2. Click the drop-down button to select a backup set.

Utilities	Data Integrity Check
Data Integrity Check	Perform health check for your backed up data to ensure the data integrity and restorability
Space Freeing Up Ex/Import Settings Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup Data	Select a backup set All All File-1 Sample Backup Set Empty all files in recycle bin Start
	Close Help

3. Click the drop-down button to select a backup destination.



- 4. Click the **Start** button to begin the Data Integrity Check.
- 5. Data Integrity Check will start running on the selected backup set(s) and backup destination(s).

Utilities	Data Integrity Check
Data Integrity Check	Perform health check for your backed up data to ensure the data integrity and restorability Select a backup set
Space Freeing Up	Sample Backup Set
Ex/Import Settings	Select a destination
Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup Data	All Current Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check Rebuild index Empty all files in recycle bin Pending Stop
	Close Help

6. Once the DIC is complete, click the **View log** button to check the detailed process of the data integrity check.



The detailed data integrity check log will be displayed.



For further viewing of the detailed DIC log, there are four options that can be used:

- Log filter
- Show filter
- Logs per page
- Page

Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1715839385419)" all destination, crc disabled, rebuild index dis 16 Start processing data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination "Local-1" 16 Direct download index (mp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419)/cocal@1715839415066/index/index.db 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.back", size = 232873611. lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.back", size = 226922167, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.back", size = 26922167, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.back", size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.back", size = 19238197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.back", size = 19238197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.back", size = 19238197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.back", size = 19238194 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.back", size = 19238249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/block	Time 5/05/2024 14:15:01 5/05/2024 14:15:01 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1715839385419)" all destination, crc disabled, rebuild index dis 16 Start processing data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set" destination "Local-1" 16 Direct download index (mp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419)/cocal@1715839415066/index/index.db 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 23241201, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 22687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 26922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 19738249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 19738249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "17158393854	5/05/2024 14:15:01 5/05/2024 14:15:07 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Start processing data integrity check on backup set: "Sample Backup Set" destination: "Local-1" 16 Direct download index /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839415066/index/index.db 16 Skip download index imap/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839415066/index/index.db 16 Skip download index since local index "tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839485419/Local@1715839385419/Local@2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.Lok', size = 24749816, IastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File "1715839385419/Locks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.Lok', size = 24749816, IastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File "1715839385419/Locks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.Lok', size = 24749816, IastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File "1715839385419/Locks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.Lok', size = 19288249, IastModifiedTime = 17158394 10	5/05/2024 14:15:07 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Direct download index /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839415066/index/index.db 16 Skip download index since local index "/tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@171583945066/index/index.db" is late 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000.bak", size = 23241201, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 2687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 26922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 26922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 19735179, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 19735179, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19735179, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16	5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Skip download index since local index "/tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839415066/index/index.db" is late 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.bak", size = 22687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.bak", size = 22687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.bak", size = 22687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00003.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 B rowsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16	5/05/2024 14:15:09 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000000.bak", size = 23241201, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.bak", size = 2687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 26922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 	5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.bak", size = 22687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 160 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 226922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 160 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 29292767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 160 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 160 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 160 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 160	5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak*, size = 26922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00003.bak*, size = 19735179, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00003.bak*, size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak*, size = 12928249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 10 Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak*, size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 10	5/05/2024 14:15:10 5/05/2024 14:15:10	
Image: Construct State Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak*, size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 100 Image: Construct State Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000004.bak*, size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 100 Image: Construct State Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak*, size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 100	5/05/2024 <mark>14:15:10</mark>	
Image: Construct State Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000004.bak*, size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16 Image: Construct State Browsed File *1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak*, size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16		
0 Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394 16	OF /2024 14.1E.10	
	0/05/2024 14:15:10	
	5/05/2024 14:15:10	
	5/05/2024 14:15:10	1
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5/05/2024 14:15:10	1
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5/05/2024 14:15:10	
	5/05/2024 14:15:10	
	5/05/2024 14:15:10	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5/05/2024 14:15:10	1
	5/05/2024 14:15:10	
	103/2024 14.13.10	
Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000e.bak", size = 16950237, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	5/05/2024 14:15:10	

Control	Screenshot	Description
Log filter	Log 16/05/2024 14:19 ✓ Typ 16/05/2024 14:15 16/05/2024 14:19 9 0	This option can be used to display logs of the previous data integrity check jobs.
Show filter	Show All All 16/05/ 16/05/ 16/05/ 16/05/ 16/05/ Frror	This option can be used to sort the data integrity check log by its status (i.e. All, Information, Warning, and Error). With this filter, it will be easier to sort the DIC logs by its status especially for longer data integrity check logs.
Logs per page	Logs per page 50 50 100 200	This option allows user to control the displayed number of logs per page.
Page	Page 1 / 3 ¥ 1 / 3 2 / 3 3 / 3	This option allows user to navigate the logs to the next page(s).

7.8.1.1 Data Integrity Check Completed with Errors

The following screenshot is an example of a Data Integrity Check completed with error(s). A Data Integrity Check is run on a backup set with an active backup job running which resulted the Data Integrity Check to stop with error(s).

Utilities	Data Integrity Check
Data Integrity Check Space Freeing Up Ex/Import Settings Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup Data	Data Integrity Check Perform health check for your backed up data to ensure the data integrity and restorability Select a backup set File-1 Select a destination All Select a destination Run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity check Rebuild index Empty all files in recycle bin Cata Integrity Check is completed with error(s) View log
	Close

Clicking the View log button will display the details of the Data Integrity Check job error(s).

.og	16/05/2024 14:23 👻	Show	All	•
Туре	Log		Time	
0	Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.9.0.0]		/05/2024 14:	
0	Start data integrity check on backup set "File-1(1715839149137)" all destination, crc disabled, rebuild index disabled, empty all f		/05/2024 14:	
8	Skipped Backup Set = "File-1". Reason = "Backup job "File-1" is still running."		/05/2024 14:	
8	Finished data integrity check with error on backup set "File-1(1715839149137)" all destination, crc disabled, rebuild index disabl		/05/2024 14:	
0	Completed data integrity check on backup set "File-1(1715839149137)" all destination, crc disabled, rebuild index disabled, emp	16	/05/2024 14:	:23:55
.ogs į	ber page 50 V		Page 1	/1 •

7.8.1.2 Data Integrity Check Result

There are two possible outcomes after the completion of a data integrity check:

- Data Integrity Check is completed successfully with no data corruption/issues detected
- Corrupted data (e.g. index files, checksum files and/or broken data blocks) has been detected

The screenshot below shows an example of a data integrity check log with NO data corruption/issues detected.

Log	16/05/2024 14:15 👻	Show	All	~
Туре	Log		Time	
0	Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.9.0.0]	16/05	/2024 14:15:01	
0	Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1715839385419)" all destination, crc disabled, rebuild index dis	16/05	/2024 14:15:01	^
0	Start processing data integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" destination= "Local-1"	16/05	/2024 14:15:07	
0	Direct download index /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839415066/index/index.db	16/05	/2024 14:15:09	
0	Skip download index since local index "/tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1715839385419/Local@1715839415066/index/index.db" is late	16/05	/2024 14:15:09	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000000.bak", size = 23241201, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000001.bak", size = 22687361, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000002.bak", size = 26922767, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000003.bak", size = 19735197, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000004.bak", size = 24749816, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000005.bak", size = 19288249, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000006.bak", size = 18150115, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000007.bak", size = 19118002, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000008.bak", size = 16807844, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/000009.bak", size = 19204717, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000a.bak", size = 17251168, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000b.bak", size = 16728293, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000c.bak", size = 16895594, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000d.bak", size = 18333445, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000e.bak", size = 16950237, lastModifiedTime = 17158394	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	~
0	Browsed File "1715839385419/blocks/2024-05-16-14-03-44/0/00000f.bak", size = 17243030, lastModifiedTime = 171583945	16/05	/2024 14:15:10	
Logs (per page 50 V		Page 1/3	~

If any index-related error(s) or data corrupted item(s) is found, the (TEST MODE) confirmation screen will be displayed.

Utilities	Data	Integrity	Check		
The result of data integr Data corrupted items, deleted. Are you sure yo	checksum incor	rrect items and i	ow. No actions ar ndex broken dat	e performed yet. ta blocks will be	
Backup set: Sample Backup Set	: 02				
Destination	Items found in index	Data corrupted items	Index broken data blocks	Statistics	
Local-1	12809 (2.6GB)	0 (0B)	0 (0B)	Incorrect	
* File count (File size)					
				Yes No Vie	w log

This is to inform the user of the following details:

- Backup set that contains an error
- Backup Destination
- Items found in index
- Data corrupted items
- Index broken data blocks
- Statistics (i.e. Correct or Incorrect)

7.8.1.3 Test Mode Confirmation

The (TEST MODE) confirmation will ONLY prompt if either of the **criteria** below matches the backup data during the data integrity check operation:

- deleted number of backup files is over 1,000
- deleted number of backup file size is over 512 MB (in total)
- o deleted number of backup files is over 10% of total backup files

Otherwise, the Data Integrity Check job will **automatically** take corrective actions.

There are three options on the (TEST MODE) confirmation prompt:

Control	Screenshot	Description
Yes	Yes	Corrupted data (e.g. index files, checksum files and/or broken data blocks) will be deleted and statistics will be recalculated.
Νο	Νο	No action will be taken and a prompt message will be displayed.
View log	View log	The detailed process of the data integrity check will be displayed.

Clicking **No** will display the following screen:

- If the **Exit** button is clicked, the data integrity check result will be discarded.
- If the **Back** button is clicked, it will go back to the (TEST MODE) confirmation screen.

Clicking No will display the following screen:

Utilities Data Integrity Ch	Data Integrity Check Perform health check for your backed up data to ensure the data integrity and restorability
Space Freeing Up	Select a backup set Sample Backup Set 02
updated. You are recommended t	completed in TEST MODE only. NO changes have been to continue in order to delete data corrupted items,
Are you sure you want to	, index broken data blocks and rebuild the index. exit? Exit Back
	exit?

If the Exit button is clicked, the data integrity check result will be discarded.

the backup destination(s) without the (TEST MODE) confirmation prompt.

If the **Back** button is clicked, it will go back to the (TEST MODE) confirmation screen.

	NOTES
1.	It is strongly recommended to apply corrective actions when the (TEST MODE) confirmation screen pops up (clicking the Yes button). This is to ensure that the remaining corrupted file(s) will be removed from the backup destination(s), so on the next backup job, these files are backed up again if they are still present on the client machine. However, if the corrupted files are in retention area, then they will not be backed up again as the source file has already been deleted from the client machine.
2.	If the DIC detects data blocks (.bak files) in the backup destination(s) that does not have related index entries, then these physical data blocks will be automatically removed from

Besides viewing the Data Integrity Check logs directly on the CloudBacko Pro, they can be viewed on the file system of the CloudBacko Pro machine. For CloudBacko Pro on Linux, the DIC logs are located in:

③ Recent	Name	•	Size	Modified
★ Starred	2022-09-29-08-02-43.log		1.2 kB	Yesterday
습 Home	2022-09-29-08-42-38.log		9.0 kB	Yesterday
Desktop	2022-09-30-07-10-19.log		18.7 kB	07:36
Documents	2022-09-30-07-39-26.log		16.4 kB	07:39
Downloads	2022-05-50-07-55-20.10g		10.4 KD	01.33
🞵 Music	2022-09-30-08-07-28.log		16.3 kB	08:07
Pictures	2022-09-30-08-07-51.log		16.7 kB	08:07

%UserProfile/.cbp/system/IntegrityCheck

7.8.2 Space Freeing Up

This feature is used to remove obsolete file(s) from your selected backup set and destination (manually start retention policy). After the Space Freeing Up job is completed, the storage statistics of the backup set(s) are updated.

To perform deletion of backup data, follow the instructions below:

1. Select a backup set from the drop-down list.

Utilities	Free Up Storage Space
Data Integrity Ch	To remove obsolete files from your backup destination according to your retention policy setting to free up your storage space, select backup set(s), destination(s) and then press Start.
Space Freeing Up	Select a backup set
Ex/Import Settings	All
Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup D	Sample Backup Set 01 Sample Backup Set 02
	Close Help

If you select a specific backup set, you will also have to choose a specific or **ALL** destination.

Utilities	Free Up Storage Space
Data Integrity Check Space Freeing Up	To remove obsolete files from your backup destination according to your retention policy setting to free up your storage space, select backup set(s), destination(s) and then press Start. Select a backup set
Ex/Import Settings Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup Data	Sample Backup Set
	Close Help

If you select ALL backup sets, you will not have to choose a destination.



2. Once a backup set and destination have been selected, click **Start** to perform space free up.

Utilities	Free Up Storage Space
Data Integrity Check	To remove obsolete files from your backup destination according to your retention policy setting to free up your storage space, select backup set(s), destination(s) and then
Space Freeing Up	press Start. Select a backup set
Ex/Import Settings	Sample Backup Set
Delete Backup Data	Select a destination
Decrypt Backup Data	All Local-1 (/root/Documents)
	Close Help
Space Freeing Up	Select a backup set Sample Backup Set
Ex/Import Settings	Select a destination
	Local-1 (/root/Documents)
Delete Backup Data	: Start processing space freeing up on backup set= "Sample Backup Set (1664347203427)"
Decrypt Backup Data	Stop

3. Once the space freeing up is completed, click View log to see more details.

Utilities	Free Up Storage Space
Data Integrity Check	To remove obsolete files from your backup destination according to your retention policy setting to free up your storage space, select backup set(s), destination(s) and then
Space Freeing Up	press Start. Select a backup set
Ex/Import Settings	Sample Backup Set
Delete Backup Data	Select a destination Local-1 (/root/Documents)
Decrypt Backup Data	✓ Space freeing up is completed successfully
	View log
	Close Help
Litilities	roo Ho Storago Spaco

ype	Log		Time	
0	Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.4.2.1]		/09/2022 08:3	
0	Start space freeing up on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1664347203427)", "Local-1(1664348190595)"		/09/2022 08:3	
0	Start processing space freeing up on backup set= "Sample Backup Set (1664347203427)" destination= "Local-1 (166434819059		/09/2022 08:3	6:51
Ð	Skip download index since local index "/tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1664347203427/Local@1664348190595/index" is latest or identica.	30.	/09/2022 08:3	6:52
Ð	Deleting out of retention period recycled files		/09/2022 08:3	
Ð	Delete out of retention period recycled files result - Size: 0 B, File Count: 0	30	/09/2022 08:3	6:52
Ð	Deleting out of retention period recycled files Completed	30	/09/2022 08:3	6:52
Ð	Saving encrypted backup file index to 1664347203427/blocks/2022-09-30-08-36-45 at destination Local-1	30	/09/2022 08:3	6:53
Ð	Space freeing up on backup set= "Sample Backup Set (1664347203427)" destination= "Local-1 (1664348190595)" is completed	30	/09/2022 08:3	6:53
Ð	Finished space freeing up on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1664347203427)", "Local-1(1664348190595)"	30	/09/2022 08:3	6:53
	per page 50 V		Page 1	1 .

7.8.3 Ex/Import Settings

This feature is used to export and import CloudBacko Pro Settings to the **settings.sys** file, this includes information on:

- Proxy Settings
- Email Report Settings
- Software Update Settings
- Windows Event log Settings (Windows Platform Only)
- Backup Set Settings

It is strongly recommended to export a copy of the configuration file (settings.sys) whenever there are general settings changes to CloudBacko Pro, new backup sets added, or updates to existing backup sets.

WARNING!

A separate copy of the settings.sys file should be saved in another location for safe keeping. Otherwise, If the machine where the CloudBacko Pro is installed on suffers a disk or hardware failure or is stolen and a copy of the settings.sys file is not available, it will not be possible to access and recover any data backed up by CloudBacko Pro.

Utilities

Data Integrity Ch...

Space Freeing Up

Ex/Import Settings

Delete Backup Data

Decrypt Backup D...

Export CloudBacko Pro Settings

Export all CloudBacko Pro settings to a configuration file (settings.sys) so that you do not have to configure them again after reinstallation of the software.

Export Now

Import CloudBacko Pro Settings

Import selected CloudBacko Pro settings from a configuration file (settings.sys / *.xml.cgz) to restore your previous configured settings.

Import Now

Close

Help

Г

Export CloudBacko Pro Settings

To export, click the **Export Now** button. Select a path where the CloudBacko Pro configuration file (system.sys) will be stored then click **OK**.

Utilities	Export CloudBacko Pro Settings
	Export all CloudBacko Pro settings to a configuration file
Data Integrity Ch	Select the location to export ×
Space Freeing Up	Look jn : 📑 root 💌 🖬 🚔 🖼 🔀 🗁
Ex/Import Settings	CloudBacko Pro Templates Desktop Videos
Delete Backup Data	Documents Downloads Music
Decrypt Backup D	Pictures Public temp
	Folder name : /root/Documents
	Files of type : All Files
	OK Cancel
	Close Help

If the system.sys file is successfully exported to the preferred path, it will display a message containing the status and path of the CloudBacko Pro configuration file.

Utilities	Export CloudBacko Pro Settings
Data Integrity Ch	Export all CloudBacko Pro settings to a configuration file (settings.sys) so that you do not have to configure them again after reinstallation of the software.
Space Freeing Up	Export Now
Ex/Import Settings	
Successfully export all se	ettings to /root/Documents/settings.sys
	Close Help

Import CloudBacko Pro Settings

To import, click the Import Now button.



Select a path where the CloudBacko Pro configuration file (system.sys / .xml, .cgz) is stored then click **OK**.

Utilities	Export CloudBacko Pro Settings Export all CloudBacko Pro settings to a configuration file
Data Integrity Ch	Select the configuration file (settings.sys / *.xml.cgz) to import ×
Space Freeing Up	Look in : Documents
Ex/Import Settings	testfiles ftestfiles
Delete Backup Data	settings.sys
Decrypt Backup D	File name : settings.sys Files of type : settings.sys OK
	Close Help

It will show the following Settings: User Settings and Backup Sets. By default, all settings are included, however, there is an option to uncheck the checkboxes and choose the preferred settings.

Utilities	Export CloudBacko Pro Settings	
Settings User Settings (root) Proxy Settings Bernail Report Settings Windows Event Log Settings Windows Event Log Settings Backup Sets Sample Backup Set Sample Backup Set 01 Sample Backup Set 02	Export CloudBacko Pro Settings	
	ОК Close	Cancel
		Heip

If the system.sys / .xml, .cgz file is successfully imported, it will display a check sign besides the **Import Now** button with a successful status of imported settings.

Utilities	Export CloudBacko Pro Settings
Data Integrity Ch	Export all CloudBacko Pro settings to a configuration file (settings.sys) so that you do not have to configure them again after reinstallation of the software.
Space Freeing Up	Export Now
Ex/Import Settings	Import CloudBacko Pro Settings
Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup D	Import selected CloudBacko Pro settings from a configuration file (settings.sys / *.xml.cg2) to restore your previous configured settings. Import Now Successfully import selected settings
	Close Help

7.8.4 Delete Backup Data

This feature is used to permanently delete backed up data from a backup set(s), destination(s), backup job, or delete all backed-up data. After the data is deleted, the storage statistics of the backup set(s) are updated.

To perform deletion of backup data, follow the instructions below:

1. Select a backup set to delete from.

Utilities	Delete Backup Data
Data Integrity Ch Space Freeing Up	Delete backed up data of a specific backup set from a specific destination. This action will physically delete the selected data regardless the defined retention policy. Therefore, make sure you know what you are deleting and NO undo will be available afterward. Select a backup set
Ex/Import Settings	All
Delete Backup Data	All Sample Backup Set
Decrypt Backup D	Sample Backup Set 02
	Close Help

If you select a specific backup set, you will also have to choose a specific or **ALL** destination.



2. If you select ALL backup sets, you will not have to choose a specific destination.

There are two (2) options from the type of file(s) to delete if you select a specific backup set and a specific destination:

- Delete all backed-up data
- Choose from ALL files

Utilities	Delete Backup Data Delete backed up data of a specific backup set from
Data Integrity Check Space Freeing Up Ex/Import Settings	a specific destination. This action will physically delete the selected data regardless the defined retention policy. Therefore, make sure you know what you are deleting and NO undo will be available afterward. Select a backup set
Delete Backup Data	Select a destination
Decrypt Backup Data	Local-1 (/root/Desktop) Select what to delete Delete all backed up data Delete all backed up data Choose from ALL files
	Close Help

All backed-up files from the chosen backup set and selected destination will be deleted if you choose "**Delete all backed up data**". Click **Yes** to confirm.



If you select "Choose from ALL files", you can select any file(s) in the backup set.

Utilities	Delete Backup Data	ŕ
Data Integrity Check Space Freeing Up	action will physically delete the selec	ackup set from a specific destination. This ted data regardless the defined retention what you are deleting and NO undo will be
Ex/Import Settings	Select a destination	· ·
Delete Backup Data	Local-1 (/root/Desktop)	~
Decrypt Backup Data	Select what to delete Choose from ALL files Folders Folders Good Data Content of the set	Name Size Date modified Øcaph
		Close Help

You also have the option to click the **Search** link to do an advance search.

Search	ltems per page	50 🖌	Page 1/1 🖌
Delete			

3. Click **Delete** to start the deletion of file(s).

	 	
Search	Items per page 50 V Page 1 / 1 V	
Delete		

Utilities		 ☑ □ .mozilla ☑ □ .obm ☑ □ .pkl ☑ □ Cloud Backo Pro 		•
Data Integrity Ch Space Freeing Up Ex/Import Settings		Desktop Documents Documents Downloads Music Pictures Public Templates Videos temp DICSauthority		
Delete Backup Data Decrypt Backup D. Deleting	/usr/local//2021-12	bash_history bash_logout bash_profile bash_profile cshrc cshrc cshrc tcshrc	5KB 15/12/202 18B 11/05/201 1711/05/201 1011/05/201 16B 13/02/202 1211/05/201 5312/01/202 1KB 09/10/201	
	Search	Items per page 50 👻	Page 1/1 👻	
				stp

4. Files deleted successfully.

Utilities	Delete Backup Data
Data Integrity Check Space Freeing Up	Delete backed up data of a specific backup set from a specific destination. This action will physically delete the selected data regardless the defined retention policy. Therefore, make sure you know what you are deleting and NO undo will be available afterward. Select a backup set
Ex/Import Settings	Sample Backup Set 02
Delete Backup Data	Local-1 (/root/Desktop)
Decrypt Backup Data	Select what to delete Delete all backed up data Files deleted successfully
	Close Help

7.8.5 Decrypt Backup Data

This feature is used to restore raw data by using the **data encryption key** that was set for the backup set.



Enter the path of the folder which contains the backup files you want to decrypt. Click the **Decrypt** button to start decrypting backup data.

Utilities	Decrypt Backup Data
Data Integrity Ch Space Freeing Up Ex/Import Settings Delete Backup Data	Please enter the path to the [<backup id="" set="">/blocks] folder which contains the backup files that you want to decrypt. /usr/local/backup Browse Temporary directory for storing restore files /root/.cbp/temp Decrypt Browse</backup>
Decrypt Backup D	
	Close Help

7.9 Buy

This feature allows,

- new customers who are evaluating the product using a trial key to purchase a license key and/or module.
- existing customers to purchase additional software license and/or module.

Please refer to the CloudBacko forum article for the details on the license purchase instructions: <u>How to Buy CloudBacko Pro</u>



Description	Unit Price	Qty.	Amount
CloudBacko™ Pro Basic Software	US\$99.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft Exchange Server Module	US\$115.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft SQL Server Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Oracle Database Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
Lotus. Lotus. ™ Pro IBM Lotus Domino Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
Lotus. Lotus. ⊮™	US\$25.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro VMware Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
dy CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft Hyper-V Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Windows System Module	US\$25.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Office 365 Module	US\$9.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Cloud File Module	US\$9.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro MySQL / MariaDB Module	US\$25.00	0	US\$0
Coupon code		Tota	al : US\$0

To purchase additional software license and/or modules, follow the instructions below:

1. Select the software license and/or modules by adding a number on the **Qty** field then click the **Update Total** button to show the updated cost

Order Details Unit Price Description Qty. Amount CloudBacko™ Pro Basic Software US\$99.00 US\$0 1 CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft Exchange Server Module US\$115.00 0 US\$0 CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft SQL Server Module US\$55.00 US\$0 0 CloudBacko[™] Pro Oracle Database Module US\$55.00 0 US\$0 CloudBacko™ Pro IBM Lotus Domino Module US\$55.00 0 US\$0 CloudBacko™ Pro IBM Lotus Notes Module US\$25.00 0 US\$0 CloudBacko™ Pro VMware Module US\$55.00 0 US\$0 CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft Hyper-V Coupon code Total : US\$0 Update Total Cancel

If Coupon code is available, input it in the "Coupon code" field.

Click the Next button to proceed.

Description	Unit Price	Qty.	Amount
S CloudBacko™ Pro Basic Software	US\$99.00	1	US\$99
CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft Exchange Server Module	US\$115.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft SQL Server Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Oracle Database Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro IBM Lotus Domino Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro IBM Lotus Notes Module	US\$25.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro VMware Module	US\$55.00	0	US\$0
CloudBacko™ Pro Microsoft Hyper-V			: US\$99

 The Payment Information screen will be displayed. Select the payment mode, Credit Card or TT (Telegraphic Transfer), by clicking the dropdown Paid by.

Payment Information				
Paid by				
Credit Card 🐱				
Credit Card	and and			
Π	mation			

7.9.1 Credit Card

Payment through online via a Credit Card is the quickest way to purchase a software license or additional add-on modules. The only requirements are a valid Credit Card and Contact Information. Once the payment is confirmed, purchased software license or add-on modules will be available immediately.

- 1. Complete the following fields then click the **Next** button to proceed.
 - Card type
 - VISA
 - Master Card
 - Card number
 - Security code
 - First name
 - Last name
 - Expiry date

Pay	ment Inforn	nation
Paid by Credit Card Card Information	'n	
Card type VISA VISA Card number	Securit	y code
4 First name	Last name	
05 V 2024 V		
		Previous Next Cancel

- 2. Complete the following fields for the Contact Information then click the **Next** button to proceed.
 - Contact person
 - Email for receiving receipt
 - Company name (optional)
 - VAT number (optional)
 - Street line 1
 - Street line 2 (optional)
 - O City
 - State / Province / Territory (optional)
 - Postal / Zip code (optional)
 - Country

Contact person			
Marris OF			
Email for receiving receipt			
@gmail.com			
Company name (optional)			
VAT number (optional)			
Address			
Street line 1			
Valero Street			
Street line 2 (optional)			
City			
Makati City			
State / Province / Territory (optional)			
Postal / Zip code (optional)			
Country			
Philippines	~		
3. In the Order Summary screen, order Items, Contact Information, and Payment Method are displayed.

Tick the **"I accept the terms and conditions of the purchase agreement"** and click the **Confirm** button to proceed with the payment.

Items			
Description	Unit Price	Qty.	Amount
CloudBacko™ Pro Basic Software	US\$99.00	1	US\$99
		Tota	l : US\$99
Contact Information			
Contact person Image: Contact person Email Image: Contact person Address Valero Street, Makati City, Philipp	bines		
Payment Method			
Paid by Credit Card Card type VISA Card number 4 Security coor First name	le 📰		

4. The payment will be processed.

		Order	Sur	nmai	γ		
C E A F C C C C C C C F	Contact I Contact persor imail Address Payment Paid by Card type Card number irst name	cko [™] Pro Basic Software	ng the par lippines		Qty. 1 Tota	Amount Uss99 I : US\$99	~

If the payment is successful, an official receipt will be displayed.

	Recei	ipt			
Cloudbacko.					
CloudBacko Corporation 28/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No.37 Wing Ho Kowloon Hong Kong	ong Street, Lai Chi K	ok,			
OFFICIAL RECEIPT					
Thank you for your payment. Your t	transaction has bee	en completed. B	elow are the	details of your	
purchase. Your order is charged in US @gmail.com	S Dollar (US\$). A co				
		py of this receipt			
@gmail.com		py of this receipt (Online)	t has been se mail.com	nt to your email	
@gmail.com License Key : bceaab03-9a78-43b9- Receipt Number : CC-97831 Paid Date : 2021-12-02	_*****_***************** Contact Person Email :	(Online) : Manhadim manhaimt@gr	t has been se mail.com	nt to your email	
license Key : bceaab03-9a78-43b9- Receipt Number : CC-97831 Paid Date : 2021-12-02 Payment Method : DIS	_*****_***************** Contact Person Email :	y of this receipt (Online) :	t has been se mail.com Makati City, F	nt to your email Philippines	
Image and the second se	_*****_***************** Contact Person Email :	y of this receipt (Online) : The angle of the angle Valero Street, Unit Price	t has been se mail.com Makati City, F Qty.	nt to your email Philippines Amount	
t@gmail.com License Key : bceaab03-9a78-43b9- Receipt Number : CC-97831 Paid Date : 2021-12-02 Payment Method : DIS Description 1. CloudBacko™ Pro Basic Software	_*****_***************** Contact Person Email :	y of this receipt (Online) : The angle of the angle Valero Street, Unit Price	t has been se mail.com Makati City, F Qty.	nt to your email Philippines Amount US\$99	





	CloudBacko invoice #CC-97831 Inbox ×	•	Z
	CloudBacko License Center (Developer 🖙 11:31 (4 minutes ago) 📩	*	:
	Dear customer,		
	Thank you for purchasing CloudBacko. Attached please find your invoice #CC-978	31.	
	Please settle the payment according to the instruction stated in the invoice. The Lic will be useable in 2 working days after your payment is cleared.	ense k	(ey
	Regards,		
	Customer Service CloudBacko Corporation		
	Invoice_CC-97831.html		
	Payment successful for CloudBacko invoice #CC-97831 Inbox ×	ē	Z
•	CloudBacko License Center (Developer 🖙 11:31 (5 minutes ago) 📩 to 📖 👻	*	:
	Dear customer,		
	Thank you for purchasing CloudBackol		
	We have received the payment of US\$0 for your invoice #CC-97831. Attached pleat Official Receipt.	ase find	the
	Please go to "CloudBacko > Settings > License" section and click the "Refresh" but update the software license.	tton to	
	Regards,		
	Customer Service CloudBacko Corporation		
	Receipt_CC-97831.html		

These are sample emails for the copies of Invoice and Official Receipt.

Please keep the copy of your invoice as it contains half of your license key. The other half of the license key can be found on CloudBacko Pro. Both parts of the license key is required if you need to reinstall CloudBacko Pro or apply the license to another installation.

Please check this article for more information:

Where can I find my CloudBacko Pro/Lite purchase license key?

loudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No	o.37 Wing Hong Street,			
ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Ho	ng Kong			
OFFICIAL INVOIC	E			
License Key:	******-a	1-cilling = 3 (Online)		
Invoice Number:	CC-97831	Contact Person:	Sector State	
Invoice Expiry Date: Payment Method:	2021-12-09 DIS	Email: Company Name:	@	gmail.com
rayment method.	013	Address:	Valero Stree	t, Makati
		VAT:	City, Philippi	nes
		VAL.		
Description	Desis Coffeense		Price Qty	Amoun
1. CloudBacko™ Pro	Basic Software	US\$9	99.00 1	US\$99
2. Fully covered coup	on			Less US\$99
Payment Instruct Please transfer the total du CloudBacko shall receive n Telegraphic Transfer in U	e amount to one of the follow no less than the total due amo	ving accounts. You are responsible ount specified.	e for all bank and fin	ance charges.
Bank Account Name		o Corporation		
Company Address		o Corporation Glory Plaza, No.37 Wing	Hong Street, L	ai
	Chi Kok, Ko	owloon, Hong Kong	0 /	
Bank Code U.S. Dollars Accoun	: 041 ht No : 256-15-022	2973-4 (USD)		
Bank Name	: Chong Hing			
Bank Address		Hing Bank Centre, 24 De	es Voeux Road	I
SWIFT Code	Central, Ho : LCHBHKH			
Country	: Hong Kong			
quoted properly in the trans	of the above accounts, IBAN sfer application.	N Nr is unnecessary. Please ensur	e the Bank Code ar	id SwiftCode are
Please specify the Invoice	Number as the payment rem	ark.		
Please pay on or before the				
The License Key will be us	eable in 2 working days after	r your payment is cleared.		
loudbac	ko			
Cloudbac	.ko			
	KO			
loudBacko Corporation				
	o.37 Wing Hong Street,			
loudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b	een completed. Below are the		rchase. Your
loudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b	een completed. Below are the eceipt has been sent to your er		rchase. Your <u>jmail.com</u>
loudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ant. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this r			
iloudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT	eceipt has been sent to your er		
iloudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF License Key:	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ant. Your transaction has b illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT	eccipt has been sent to your en	mail	
iloudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT	eceipt has been sent to your er		y <u>mail.com</u>
IoudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF License Key: Receipt Number:	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT *********_*****_a**** CC-97831	1-c 3 (Online) Contact Person: Email: Company Name:	mail <u>an aite (o</u> g	<u>gmail.com</u>
IoudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF License Key: Receipt Number: Paid Date:	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT *********_*****_a**** CC-97831	eceipt has been sent to your en 1-c Contact Person: Email:	mail an in a co go	<u>gmail.com</u> g <u>mail.com</u> t, Makati
IoudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF License Key: Receipt Number: Paid Date:	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT *********_*****_a**** CC-97831	1-c 3 (Online) Contact Person: Email: Company Name:	Valero Street	<u>gmail.com</u> g <u>mail.com</u> t, Makati
IoudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF License Key: Receipt Number: Paid Date: Payment Method:	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b Illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT *********_*****_a**** CC-97831	acceipt has been sent to your en 1-c 3 (Online) Contact Person: Email: Company Name: Address: VAT:	Valero Street	<u>gmail.com</u> g <u>mail.com</u> t, Makati
IoudBacko Corporation 8/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No ai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hor hank you for your payme rder is charged in US Do DFFICIAL RECEIF License Key: Receipt Number: Paid Date:	o.37 Wing Hong Street, ng Kong ent. Your transaction has b illar (US\$). A copy of this n PT CC-97831 2021-12-02	acceipt has been sent to your en 1-c 3 (Online) Contact Person: Email: Company Name: Address: VAT:	Valero Stree City, Philippin Price Qty	<u>gmail.com</u> g <u>mail.com</u> t, Makati nes

However, if the payment is not successful, this prompt message will appear. It will state the reason and four (4) options for the failed transaction:

Retry

This will process the payment again.

Try another card

This will redirect you to the Credit Card Information and input another Credit Card details.

Contact our sales

This will redirect you to the CloudBacko website.

Cancel

This will cancel the transaction and exit from the Buy module.

Order Summary						
ltems					~	
Descriptio		Unit Pri	ce Qty.	Amount		
(Soud	Backo™ Pro Basic Software	US\$99.	00 1	US\$99		
You ma sales@cl	: failed, the reason is: Ge y retry, try another ca oudbacko.com for assist	ard, contact your tance.		ontact our sale: Contact our sales	s at Cancel	
Paid by	Credit Card					
Card type Card number First name	VISA r 44447419 Securi	ty code 📲			v	
✓ I accept th	ne terms and conditions of the					

7.9.2 TT (Telegraphic Transfer)

TT (Telegraphic Transfer) is an electronic mode of transferring funds from bank to bank. Processing time can take up to one to two weeks to settle, depending on the origin, destination, and individual bank.

This payment mode can be used to purchase software licenses and/or additional add-on modules for trial users and for paid license users who want to avail add-on modules.

1. Click the **Next** button to proceed.



- 2. Complete the following fields for the Contact Information then click the **Next** button to proceed.
 - Contact person
 - Email for receiving receipt
 - Company name (optional)
 - VAT number (optional)
 - Street line 1
 - Street line 2 (optional)
 - O City
 - State / Province / Territory (optional)
 - Postal / Zip code (optional)
 - Country

Contact person		
Marrile CHT		
Email for receiving receipt		
@gmail.com		
Company name (optional)		
VAT number (optional)		
Address		
Street line 1		
Valero Street		
Street line 2 (optional)		
City		
Makati City		
State / Province / Territory (optional)		
Postal / Zip code (optional)		
Country		
Philippines	~	

3. In the Order Summary screen, order Items, Contact Information, and Payment Method are displayed.

Tick the **"I accept the terms and conditions of the purchase agreement"** and click the **Confirm** button to proceed with the payment.

(Order S	Summa	ry	
ltems				
Description		Unit Price	Qty.	Amount
CloudBacko™ Pro Ba	sic Software	US\$99.00	1	US\$99
-			Tota	l : US\$99
Contact Informat	ion			
) gmail.com et, Makati City, Philipp	pines		
Payment Method				
Paid by ⊤⊤				
The License Key will be usab	e in 2 working days a	fter your payment is cle	ared.	
You are responsible for all than the invoice amount in L			oration shall	receive no less

4. The invoice for the license purchase will be generated.



The Invoice will be displayed. Click the **Print** button to print out the invoice and bring it to your bank to arrange TT payment.

	Invoi	се		
Cloudbacko.				
CloudBacko Corporation 88/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No.37 Wing I Kowloon Hong Kong	Hong Street, Lai Chi K	ok,		
OFFICIAL INVOICE				
	9-****-*****************	Online)		
License Key : bceaab03-9a78-43b Invoice Number : CC-97830 Due Date : 2021-12-09	9_****_* Contact Person Email : Address :			Philippines
License Key : bceaab03-9a78-43b Invoice Number : CC-97830 Due Date : 2021-12-09	Contact Person Email :	: @g		Philippines Amount
License Key : bceaab03-9a78-43b Invoice Number : CC-97830 Due Date : 2021-12-09 Payment Method : TT	Contact Person Email : Address :	Valero Street,	Makati City,	
Payment Method : TT Description	Contact Person Email : Address :	Valero Street, Unit Price	Makati City, Qty. 1	Amount



This prompt message will appear to inform customer that if the payment through telegraphic transfer is successful, the official receipt, software license, and license update procedure will be sent to the email address indicated in the Contact Information.



These are sample email for the copy of Invoice.



7.10 Social Media Icons

These are the social media accounts of CloudBacko. Each icon links to the CloudBacko page or channel.

f	Facebook	https://www.facebook.com/cloud.backo
\mathbb{X}	X / Twitter	https://twitter.com/CloudBacko
in	LinkedIn	https://www.linkedin.com/company/cloudbacko-corporation
Ð	YouTube	https://www.youtube.com/user/CloudBacko

7.11 Online Help

Г

This allows the User to view the summary of information and instructions of each available features in the CloudBacko Pro.

Sample Backup Set General Source Backup Schedule Destination Show advanced settings	General Name Sample Backup Set Owner Iocalhost.Iocaldomain
	Save Cancel Help
	Save Cancel Help
access to files and/or folders select network drive, you need to enter the your network drive. After you update This feature is not su [Buy] button to buy ful For CloudBacko Free or non-Window General:	ws version, you can modify the backup set name only.
Field Descripti Name Backup se	
the second se	le Machine name.
Windows User Authentica	tion:
	Print Close
	Terret Terret

_

8 Create a Backup Set

1. Click the **Backup Sets** icon on the main interface of CloudBacko Pro.



2. Create a new backup set by clicking + next to **Add new backup set**.

Backup Sets	Sort by Creation Time 🖌
Add new backup set	
	Close Help

3. When the Create Backup Set window appears, name your new backup set, and select the **Backup set type**. Then, click **Next** to proceed.

Create Backup Set	
Name Sample Backup Set Backup set type File Backup	
	Next Cancel Help

4. In the Backup Source window, select the source files and folders for backup. Click **I would like to choose the files to backup** to select individual files for backup.



- 5. In the Advanced Backup Source window, select folder(s) to back up all files in the folder(s).
 - i. Select folder(s) to back up all files in the folder(s). Click **OK** to save the selection and close the Advanced Backup Source window.

Folders P J J Dot bin P Dot P DO P DO	3ackup Sou	urce			
 □ root □ run □ sbin □ srv □ srv □ sys □ tmp □ usr □ var 					
Show files					
				OK Cancel	
			Previous	t Cancel Help	

ii. Alternatively, if you want to back up only specific files instead of all files in your selected folder(s), select the Show files checkbox at the bottom of the screen. A list of files will appear on the right-hand side. Select the checkbox(es) next to the file(s) to back up. Then, click OK to save your selections and close the Advanced Backup Source window.

Public Public D Templates Videos Videos	Contraction Videos Contraction temp	164K0 09/13/202118:20 64K8 09/12/202118:29 518K0 09/12/202118:29 1K8 09/12/202118:29 2K0 09/13/202118:25 7K8 09/12/202118:25 3K0 08/13/202118:25 3K0 08/12/202118:26 599K0 09/12/202118:26 1.26M8 09/12/202118:27 713K8 09/12/202118:27
---	---	---

- 6. In the Backup Source window, click **Next** to proceed.
- 7. When the Schedule window appears, you can configure a backup schedule to automatically run a backup job at your specified time interval. In the Schedule window, the Run scheduled backup for this backup set is **Off** by default.
 - In the default backup schedule, there will be a daily schedule performed at the time you created the schedule. You can leave it as is or you can modify it by clicking on the existing backup schedule.

Schedule	
Run scheduled backup for this backup set On Existing schedules Daily-1 Daily (Everyday at 10:45) Add	
Previous Next Cancel Help	

If you want to add another schedule, click the Add button. When the New Backup Schedule window appears, specify your backup schedule. Then, click OK to save your changes and close the New Backup Schedule window.

Sample Backup Set Schodule	
New Backup Schedule	
Name	
Daily-2	
Type Daily 🖌	
Start backup	
at • 11 • 00 •	
until full backup completed 🖌	
	OK Cancel Help
	Save Cancel Help

8. In case you have added a schedule, it will be shown in the Schedule window. Click **Next** to proceed when you are done setting.

	Sche	dule				
Run scheduled backup for this bac On Existing schedules Daily-1 Daily (Everyday at 10:45) Daily-2 Daily (Everyday at 11:00) Add	:kup set					
Auu			revious	Next	Cancel	Help

9. The **Destination** window will appear.



Select the appropriate option from the Backup mode dropdown menu.

- Sequential (default value) run backup jobs to each backup destination one by one
- Concurrent run backup jobs to all backup destinations at the same time

To select a backup destination for the backup data storage, click + next to Add new storage destination / destination pool.

10. In the New Storage Destination / Destination Pool window, select the destination type and destination storage. Then, click **OK** to confirm your selection.

Local-1				
Гуре				
 Single storage destination Destination pool 				
Destination storage				
Local / Mapped Drive / Removable Driv	re 🗸			
ocal path				
/root/Documents	Change			
Test completed successfully				
 Test completed successfully 				
			Cancel	Help

11. In the Destination window, your selected storage destination will be shown. Click **Next** to proceed.

	Destination
Backup mode Sequential Existing storage destinations Local-1 /root/Documents Add	
	Previous Next Cancel Help

12. In the Encryption window, the default **Encrypt Backup Data** option is enabled with an encryption key preset by the system which provides the most secure protection.

]

You can choose from one of the following two Encryption Type options:

- Default an encryption key with 44 alpha numeric characters will be randomly generated by the system
- Custom you can customize your encryption key, where you can set your own algorithm, encryption key, method, and key length.

	Encrypt	ion	
Encrypt Backup Data On Encryption Type Custom V Algorithm AES V Encryption key			
•••••			
Re-enter encryption key			
•••••			
Method ECB CBC Key length 128-bit 256-bit			

Click **Next** when you are done setting.

13. If you have enabled the Encryption Key feature in the previous step, the following pop-up window shows, no matter which encryption type you have selected.

	Encryption	
Encrypt Back On Encryption Ty Custom		
	You are advised to write this encryption key down on paper it in a safe place. You will need it when you need to restore later. Please confirm that you have done so. Unmask encryption key	r and keep 9 your files Copy to clipboard Confirm
C ECB () (Keylength 128-bit (

The pop-up window has the following three options to choose from:

Unmask encryption key – The encryption key is masked by default. Click this option to show the encryption key.

Default		
	You are advised to write this encryption key down on paper and keep it in a safe place. You will need it when you need to restore your files later. Please confirm that you have done so.	
	rnFsgxsGxQ3fOtTCPAHLrpkLNvX90CFsLtLc+0hTIDI=	
	Mask encryption key	
	Γ	Copy to clipboard Confirm

- Copy to clipboard Click to copy the encryption key, then you can paste it in another location of your choice.
- > Confirm Click to exit this pop-up window and proceed to the next step.
- 14. Upon successful creation of the backup set, the following screen will appear. You can click **Backup now** to back up your data or click **Close** to exit.



- 15. It is highly recommended to change the <u>Temporary Directory</u>. Select another location with sufficient free disk space other than **/tmp/CloudBacko Pro**.
 - Go to Others > Temporary Directory. Click Change to browse for another location.

Sample Backup Set	Temporary Directory	
	Temporary directory for storing backup files	
General	/Users/admin/.cbp/tmp Change	
Source	46.49GB free out of total 79.68GB space in /Users/admin/.cbp/tmp ✓ Remove temporary files after backup	
Backup Schedule	Follow Link	
Destination	Follow link of the backup files	
Deduplication		
Retention Policy	Compressions Select compression type	
Command Line Tool	Fast with optimization for local	
Bandwidth Control	Encryption	
Others	Do not use encryption	
Hide advanced settings	Recycle Bin	
	Move the file to the Recycle Bin when remove file from Retention Policy or DIC	
	Save	el

16. Optional: Select your preferred **Compression** type. By default, the compression is set to Fast with optimization for local.

Go to **Others > Compressions**. Select from the following list:

- No Compression
- Normal
- Fast
- Fast with optimization for local

Sample Backup Set	Temporary Directory Temporary directory for storing backup files			
General Source	/Users/admin/.cbp/tmp 46.49CB free out of total 79.68CB space in /Users/admin/.cbp/tmp ✓ Remove temporary files after backup			
Backup Schedule	Follow Link			
Destination	Follow link of the backup files			
Deduplication				
Retention Policy	Compressions Select compression type			
Command Line Tool	Fast with optimization for local No Compression			
Bandwidth Control	Normal			
Others	Fast (Compressed size larger than normal) Fast with optimization for local			
Hide advanced settings	Recycle Bin Move the file to the Recycle Bin when remove file from Retention Policy or DIC			
	Save Cancel			

9 Overview on the Backup Process

The following steps are performed during a backup job. For an overview of the detailed process for Steps **2**, **4**,**10**, and **12**, refer to the following chapters:

- Periodic Data Integrity Check (PDIC) Process (Step 2)
- Backup Set Index Handling Process
 - Start Backup Job (Step 4)
 - Completed Backup Job (Step12)
- Data Validation Check (Step 10)



9.1 Periodic Data Integrity Check (PDIC) Process

The PDIC will run on the first backup job that falls on the corresponding day of the week from **Monday to Friday**.

To minimize the impact of the potential load of large number of PDIC jobs running, the schedule of a PDIC job for each backup set is automatically determined by the result of the following formula:

PDIC schedule = %BackupSetID% modulo 5
or
%BackupSetID% mod 5

The calculated **result** will map to the corresponding day of the week (i.e., from Monday to Friday).

0	Monday		
1	Tuesday		
2	Wednesday		
3	Thursday		
4	Friday		
NOTE			

The PDIC schedule cannot be changed.

Example:

Backup set ID: 1594627447932

```
Calculation: 1594627447932 mod 5 = 2
```

2 Wednesday

In this example:

- the PDIC will run on the first backup job that falls on Wednesday; or
- if there is no active backup job(s) running from Monday to Friday, then the PDIC will run on the next available backup job.

NOTE

Although according to the PDIC formula for determining the schedule is **%BackupSetID% mod 5**, this schedule only applies if the previous PDIC job was actually run more than 7 days prior.

Under certain conditions, the PDIC may not run strictly according to this formula. For example:

- If backup jobs for a backup set are not run on a regular daily backup schedule (for example: on a weekly or monthly schedule), then the PDIC job will run if it detects that the previous PDIC job was run more than 7 days ago.
- 2. Every time a data integrity check (DIC) is run, the latest PDIC run date is reset, the next PDIC job will run after 7 days.
- 3. The PDIC job will not run if there are no files in both the data and retention areas. For example: a newly created backup set with no backup job history or a backup set where all the data has been deleted using the <u>Delete Backup Data</u> feature.



9.2 Backup Set Index Handling Process

To minimize the possibility of index related issues affecting backups, each time index files are downloaded from and uploaded to backup destination(s); the file size, last modified date, and checksum is verified to ensure index file integrity.

9.2.1 Start Backup Job



9.2.2 Completed Backup Job



9.3 Data Validation Check Process

As an additional measure to ensure that all files transferred to the backup destination(s) are received and saved correctly, both the number of 16 or 32 MB data block files and the size of each block file are checked again after the files are transferred.



10 Running Backup Jobs

1. Click **Backup** on the main interface of CloudBacko Pro.



2. Select the backup set that you would like to start a backup job for.

Backup Sets		
	Sort by Creation Time	
Sample Backup Set Owner: ubu-kmt-2 Newly created on Tuesday, 14 May 2024 10:53	m	^
File Sample Backup Set 01 Owner: ubu-kmt-2 Newly created on Tuesday, 14 May 2024 10:54	m	
File Sample Backup Set 02 Owner: ubu-kmt-2 Newly created on Tuesday, 14 May 2024 10:55	m	
Add		v
	Close	Help

3. You can modify the Destinations and Migrate Data options. Once done with the settings, click the **Backup** button to start the backup job.

Choose Your Backup Options	
Sample Backup Set	
Backup set type File Destinations ☑ I Local-1 (/root/backup) ☑ I Local-2 (/usr/local/backup) Migrate Data ☐ Migrate existing data to latest version	
Previous Backup Car	icel Help

NOTE

The Migrate Data option will only be displayed if Deduplication is enabled for the backup set. Backup job(s) for backup sets with Migrate Data enabled may take longer to finish.

4. Click Backup to start the backup job. The status will be shown.

Backup							
	Sample Backup Set						
O un -	Local-1 (/usr/local/b Start processing data Estimated time left Backed up Elapsed time Transfer rate	integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" desti					
			Cancel	Неір			

5. When the backup is completed, the progress bar will be green in color and the message "Backup Completed Successfully" will appear.

Backup						
Sample Backup Set						
Sackup (۵				
		Close Help				

6. You can click the 🖸 **View** icon on the right-hand side to check the log. A window will pop up to show the log. Close the pop-up window when you finish reading it.

				-
Туре		15/20	Time	
Q	Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.0.2.2]		2021 17:22:37	
Q	Start Backup [Migrate Delta: disabled]		2021 17:22:39	_
0	Using Temporary Directory /tmp/CloudBacko Pro/1639540037282/Local@1639540110216		2021 17:22:39	_
8	Start Periodic Data Integrity Check on backup set = "Sample Backup Set" destination = "Local-1" Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216)"		2021 17:22:41	
ŏ	Start data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(1639540110216)" Start processing data integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" destination= "Local-1"		2021 17:22:41	
ŏ	Start processing data integrity check on backup set = Sample Backup Set destination = Local-1 Skipped to run Data Integrity Check for backup set "Sample Backup Set" in destination "Local-1" because no		2021 17:22:41	_
ŏ	Data integrity check on backup set= "Sample Backup Set" in destination = "Local-1" is completed		2021 17:22:43	
ŏ	Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set destination = Locar1 is completed Finished data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021		2021 17:22:44	
ŏ	Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540637282)", Edcal-1(163954011021 Completed data integrity check on backup set "Sample Backup Set(1639540037282)", "Local-1(163954011021		2021 17:22:44	
ŏ	Start running pre-commands		2021 17:22:44	
ŏ	Finished running pre-commands		2021 17:22:44	
Ă	Downloading server file list		2021 17:22:44	
ŏ	Downloading server file list Completed		2021 17:22:44	
ŏ	Reading backup source from hard disk		2021 17:22:45	
ŏ	Reading backup source from hard disk Completed		2021 17:22:45	
ŏ	[New Directory] /	15/12	2021 17:22:46	
Õ	[New Directory]/root	15/12	2021 17:22:46	~
Ā	New Planets and American Americ	15/2.2		
.ogs	per page 50 🖌		Page 1/5	•

11 Restoring Data

11.1 Restore Method

- 1. Login to CloudBacko Pro application according to the instructions in <u>Chapter 6 Start</u> <u>CloudBacko Pro.</u>
- 2. Click the **Restore** icon on the main interface of CloudBacko Pro.



3. In the next page, you will have several options to select. On this page, you may select the **Backup Set** to restore, as well as the **Destination** to which the data will be restored to.

You may also choose the temporary directory for restoring files by choosing a directory under **Temporary directory for storing restore files**.

Select From Where To Restore
Select a backup set File-1 \checkmark Select a destination Local-1 \checkmark
Temporary directory for storing restore files /tmp/CloudBacko Pro Browse
Next Close Help

4. Select to restore files from a specific backup job, or from all files available. Then, select the files or folders that you would like to restore.

Select what to restore	our Files	To Be	Restore	ed
Folders		Name	Size	Date modified
Search		lterr	ns per page 50 V	Page 1/1 V

There are two options from the Select what to restore dropdown menu:

• Choose from files as of job – This option allows you to select a backup version from a specific date and time to restore.

Select what to restore		
Choose from files as of job 👻	29/09/2022 👻	Latest 🖌
Choose from files as of job		
Choose from ALL files		
Select what to restore		
Choose from files as of job 🖌	29/09/2022 🖌	Latest 🖌
Show filter	29/09/2022	
Folders	28/09/2022	
Select what to restore		
Choose from files as of job ${ildsymbol{\vee}}$	29/09/2022 🖌	Latest 🖌
Show filter		Latest
Folders		11:07
		06:53

Choose from ALL files – This option allows you to restore all the available backup versions for this backup set. Among all the available backup versions, you can even select only some of the backup versions of a file to restore.

Select Your Files T	o Be Restored
Folders cacne cbp config config config conzilla colon conzilla colon condig conzilla cobm cobm cobm colon colon colon <t< td=""><td>Name Size Date modified</td></t<>	Name Size Date modified
	Previous Next Cancel Help

- 5. Click **Next** to proceed when you are done with the selections.
- 6. Select to restore the files to their **Original location**, or to an **Alternate location**. Then, click **Next** to proceed.
 - Original location the backed-up data will be restored to the computer running CloudBacko Pro under the same directory path as on the machine storing the backup source.

For example, if the backup source files are stored under **/root/Documents** folder, the data will be restored to **/root/Documents** as well on the computer running CloudBacko Pro.

Browse

Alternate location – you can choose to restore the data to a location of your choice on the computer where CloudBacko Pro is running.

Restore files to		Change Path		×
	Look in : 🗂 root			B Browse
	backup Templa Desktop Videos Downloads Music Pictures Public Folder name : /root/backu Files of type : All Files		OK Canc	
L				

٦

7. Click **Show advanced option** to configure other restore settings:

Choose Where The Files	To Be Restored
Restore files to Original location Alternate location 	Browse
 Restore file permissions Delete unmatched data in restore location Verify checksum of in-file delta files during restore 	
Hide advanced option	
	Previous Restore Cancel Help

Restore file permissions

Restore file permissions are disabled by default. When you perform a file restore on shared files or folders using a shared computer, it is recommended that you enable Restore file permissions by ticking the checkbox so that the files restored will not be fully accessible to everyone using the shared computer.

Delete unmatched data in restore location

The restore process will synchronize the selected restore source with the restore destination by removing unmatched data.

Verify checksum of in-file delta files during restore

Verify checksum of in-file delta files during restore is disabled by default. You can enable the feature by ticking the checkbox so that the checksum of in-file delta files will be verified. As the feature will make the restore process time longer, it is recommended to enable the feature only if you want to verify whether the merged files were correct.

8. Click **Restore** to start the restore. The status will be shown.

	Restore	
Sample Backup S	Set	
Local-1 (/root/Docun Restoring /root/De Estimated time left Restored Elapsed time Transfer rate	nents) sktop/root/temp/1664410153084/blocks/2022-09-29-08-11-26/0/0 15 min 26 sec (69.59 MB) 1.92 MB (0 file) 8 sec 11.42Mbit/s	
		Cancel Help

9. When the restore is completed, the progress bar will be green in color and the message "Restore Completed Successfully" will appear.

	Restore	
Sample Backup	Set	
Local-1 (/root/Doct	ted Successfully	<u>a</u>
		Close Help
10. You can click the **Q** View icon on the right-hand side to check the log. A window will pop up to show the log. Close the pop-up window when you finish reading it.

		Show	All	
уре	Log		Time	
	Start [CloudBacko Pro v5.4.2.1]		/2022 11:59:37	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566799171381/OBS@1566799266424/index/index.db-wal" exists already.		/2022 11:59:38	
Q	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566799171381/OBS@1566799266424/index/index.db-shm" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566799171381/OBS@1566799266424/index/index.db" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566884366702/OBS@1566884415634/index/index.db" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip.1" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip.6" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661383459492/OBS@1661383573764/archive/index.db.zip.1" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip.2" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1664410153084/blocks/2022-09-29-08-11-26/index.metadata.json" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/index/index.db" exists already.		/2022 11:59:39	-8
	Downloading "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1664410153084/blocks/2022-09-29-08-11-26/0/000000.bak" (Total 32.86 M bytes)		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661383459492/OBS@1661383573764/archive/index.db.zip.4" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1664410153084/blocks/2022-09-29-08-11-26/0/000003.bak" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566819634167/135002020_goodlist.tmp" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566819634167/1577635314_goodlist.tmp" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566819634167/1550900369_goodlist.tmp" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566819634167/2048110016_goodlist.tmp" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1566819634167/OBS@1566819656824/index/index.db" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip.7" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	
	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661383459492/OB5@1661383573764/archive/index.db.zip" exists already.		/2022 11:59:42	~
U	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip.4" exists already.	29/09	/2022 11:59:42	
Õ	Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661383459492/OBS@1661383573764/archive/index.db.zip" exists already. Same file "/root/Desktop/root/temp/1661132747934/OBS@1661132977388/archive/index.db.zip.4" exists already. ber page 50 •		/2022 11:59:42 /2022 11:59:42 Page 1 / 1	•

- 11. In the Restore window, click **Cancel** to close the Restore window.
- 12. To exit CloudBacko Pro, click the "**x**" on the top right corner. A message will appear to ask for your confirmation. Click **Yes** to close the application. If you wish to use CloudBacko Pro again, you will then have to launch it again.

11.2 Restore Filter

This search feature allows you to search directories, files, and folders.

To make it more flexible, the search feature offers filtering. You can add additional pattern upon searching. Pattern includes the following criteria:

Contains

These are Directories, Files, and Folders with the name **<u>containing</u>** the specific letter or word.

Exact

These are Directories, Files, and Folders with the exact or accurate name.

Start With

These are Directories, Files, and Folders with the name **<u>starting</u>** with a specific letter or word.

Ends With

These are Directories, Files, and Folders with the name **<u>ending</u>** with a specific letter or word.

It also has the **Match Case** function, which serves as an additional accuracy when searching for any specific directories, files, folders, and mails.

For more detailed examples using the restore filter on CloudBacko Pro, refer to <u>Appendix F: Example</u> <u>Scenarios for Restore Filter</u>.

- 1. Login to CloudBacko Pro application according to the instructions in <u>Chapter 6 Start CloudBacko</u> Pro.
- 2. Click the Restore icon on the main interface of CloudBacko Pro.
- 3. In the next page, you will have several options to select. On this page, you may select the **Backup Set** to restore, as well as the **Destination** to which the data will be restored to.

You may also choose the temporary directory for restoring files by choosing a directory under **Temporary directory for storing restore files**.

Select From Where To Restore	
Select a backup set File-1 Select a destination Local-1 Temporary directory for storing restore files /tmp/CloudBacko Pro	

4. Click the **Search** located on the lower left side of the screen.

Select what to restore	ur Files To B	e Restored
Folders	Name	Size Date modified
<pre></pre>		
Search	Items per pag	e 50 V Page 1/1 V
		Previous Next Cancel Help

5. Click the **Change** button to change the path of the restore items from other location.

			Change
 Search subfolders Kind 	Туре	Pattern	
Files and Directories $igvee$	contains 🗸		Match cas
Search			
Name	In Folder	Size	Date modified
			Page - 🗸

Change Path
P ■ Backup Server P ■ for the server P ■ root P ■ Documents P ■ testfiles
OK Cancel
Search Look in
/root/Documents/testfiles Change
✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories Contains ✓ Search Search
Name In Folder Size Date modified
Items per page 50 V Page - V
OK Cancel Help

6. Tick the Search subfolders to include available subfolders upon searching.



- 7. Select from the following Kind of files you want to search.
 - Files and Directories
 - Files only
 - Directories

- 8. Select from the following Type of filtering you want to search.
 - Contains
 - Exact
 - Starts With
 - Ends With
- 9. Enter a pattern you want and tick the Match case box if you want to accurately search for a specific file.

Pattern	
	✓ Match case

10. Click the **Search** button and the result will be displayed.

Coard	h
Searc	

11. Check all the items or check a specific item that you want and click the **OK** button to proceed and you will return to the restore main screen.

12 Mobile Backup and Restore to Cloud

To do a mobile backup and restore to Cloud, follow these steps:

- Backup photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts from CloudBacko app to CloudBacko Pro local destination. For more detailed information, check the <u>CloudBacko</u> <u>app guide</u>.
- <u>Create a File Backup Set</u> on CloudBacko Pro and follow these steps:
 - Backup source should be photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts backed up in CloudBacko Pro local destination. Example: D:\Backup\Redmi.
 - Backup destination should be a Cloud destination. Examples: Google Drive, OneDrive, Wasabi, etc.
- Run a Backup Job on CloudBacko Pro.
- <u>Restore Data</u> on CloudBacko Pro. This can be from Original or Alternate location.

12.1 Create a File Backup Set

1. Click the **Backup Sets** icon on the main interface of CloudBacko Pro.



2. Create a new backup set by clicking + next to Add new backup set.

Backup Sets	
	Sort by Creation Time
Add new backup set	

3. When the Create Backup Set window appears, name your new backup set, and select the **File Backup** set type. Then, click **Next** to proceed.

Crea	ate Backuj	p Set
Name		
Sample Mobile Backup Set		
Backup set type		
File Backup	~	

4. In the Backup Source window, select the mobile backup source for backup. Click I would like to choose the files to backup.



In the Advanced Backup Source window, select the mobile backup source.

In this example, Galaxy A70 folder is selected. The mobile backup source is in */root/CloudBacko Pro*.

Advanced Backup Source	
Show files	
	OK Cancel Previous Next Cancel Help

Alternatively, if you want to back up only specific files instead of all files in your selected folder(s), select the **Show files** checkbox at the bottom of the screen. A list of files will appear on the righthand side. Select the checkbox(es) next to the file(s) to back up. Then, click **OK** to save your selections and close the Advanced Backup Source window.



In the Backup Source window, click Next to proceed.

5. Follow steps 8 - 17 discussed in Chapter 8 to finish creating the backup set.

12.2 Run a Backup Job

To backup your mobile data to the cloud please refer to the instructions in <u>Chapter 10</u> and select the backup set that you created in Chapter 12.1.

12.3 Restore Data

There are two (2) options to restore data from Cloud storage to the mobile device, Original location, and Alternate location.

 Original location, data will be restored on the original location which is the backup destination for your mobile device.

Using this option, you can perform seamless restore to your mobile device as the location is the same with the mobile backup destination.

- Alternate location, data will restored on an alternate location which can be setup anywhere in the CloudBacko Pro local machine. If you choose this option then restoring to your mobile device will have to be manually done. There are two (2) options available:
 - Option 1: Copy the restored data from alternate location to original location which is the **backup destination for your mobile device**. You can now use the CloudBacko app to restore the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts back to your mobile device.
 - Option 2: Copy the restored data from the alternate location to your Android or iOS mobile device.

Cloud Backo.

Examples:

- \odot For an Android device, you need to plug your cable and transfer the restored data from the alternate location to your mobile device storage.
- I For an iOS device, you need to transfer the restored data from the alternate location to iCloud.

Restore to alternate location is not supported on another CloudBacko Pro machine. Options 1 and 2 must be on the original machine where the backups were performed.

In case the original machine is no longer available, CloudBacko Pro will be able to restore the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts from the Cloud destination to the mobile backup destination folder. However, as the mobile devices were not originally paired with the new installation or machine, the mobile devices will not be able to restore the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts from the CloudBacko Pro.

12.3.1 Original Location

To restore data from the Cloud storage to the mobile device using Original location, please refer to instructions in Chapter 11.1.

Then you can restore the restored data from the original location to your mobile device by using the CloudBacko app.

ά

Example: Original location is in /root/CloudBacko Pro

< > (Clo	udBacko Pro G	alaxy A70	1639635769064	blocks	2021-12-16-14-28-23	0 +	۹ ::	≡ ×
⊘ Recent	Name						▼ Size	Modified
🚖 Starred	IL.000000 🕎	PG					168.6 kB	2 Aug 2018
企 Home	🕎 00000a.jp	g					271.0 kB	10 Sep
Documents	J 0000a0.m	ip3					4.4 MB	10 Sep
🐇 Downloads	J 0000a1.m	ip3					4.3 MB	10 Sep
 Music Pictures 	J] 0000a2.m	ip3					3.4 MB	10 Sep

Android device

iOS device

) CloudBa	acko	\$	5	CloudBacko	
Galaxy A70			iPho		
Last Backup		10 minutes ago	Last B	ackup	202
				🖞 Backup	୍ଚ
🏦 Backup	ہ ا	Restore	•	۰	
			Home	Backup	2FA
⊕ ₫		=			
Home Bac	kup 2FA	More			

12.3.2 Alternate Location

To restore data from the Cloud storage to the mobile device using Alternate location, please refer to instructions in <u>Chapter 11.1</u>.

Then follow these steps to restore the restored data from the alternate location to your mobile device. To do this there are two (2) options:

Option 1: Copy the restored data from alternate location to original location which is the **backup destination for your mobile device**.

Example:

Alternate location is in /root/Alternate

	< > (企 H	iome Alternate Galaxy A70 >	۹ ::	×
0	Recent	Name 👻	Size	Modified
	Starred	Galaxy A70	3 items	15:50
企	Home			
۵	Documents			

Original location is in /root/CloudBacko Pro

	oudBacko Pro	Galaxy A70	1639635769064	blocks	2021-12-16-14-28-23	0 +	۹ ::	≡ ×
⊘ Recent	Name						▼ Size	Modified
🖈 Starred	00000)0.JPG					168.6 kB	2 Aug 2018
ය Home	00000)a.jpg					271.0 kB	10 Sep
Documents	5 0000a	i0.mp3					4.4 MB	10 Sep
Downloads	5 0000a	1.mp3					4.3 MB	10 Sep
 Music Pictures 	50 0000a	i2.mp3					3.4 MB	10 Sep

You can now use the CloudBacko app to restore the photos, videos, documents and 2FA accounts back to your mobile device.

Option 2: Copy the restored data from the alternate location to your Android or iOS mobile device.

Examples:

• For an Android device, you need to plug your cable and transfer the restored data from the alternate location to your mobile device storage.

Alternate location is in /root/Alternate

< → ☆ ト	lome Alternate Galaxy A70	۹ ::	= ×
⊘ Recent	Name 👻	Size	Modified
★ Starred	Galaxy A70	3 items	15:50
☆ Home			
Documents			

	4		• •	4	
< > Internal sh	nared storage SanDisk SD	card 📴	Internal s	hared storage SanDisk SD	card 📃
Name	 Last Modified 	Size	Name	 Last Modified 	Size
SHAREit			android_obb		
🕨 🚞 Ahsay App			android_secure		
Android			fe_tmp	10/1/20, 9:55 AM	0 bytes
			▶ 📄 .hide		
com.facebook.orca			RecycleBin		
DCIM			Android		
dctp	12/14/20, 3:27 PM	2 bytes	DCIM		
did	12/14/20, 3:27 PM	74 bytes	Images		
Download			LOST.DIR		
downloaded_rom			▶ E RW_LIB		
LastPassAuthentic	ator		Test Folder		
MIUI			Videos		
Movies					
Pictures					
SHAREit					
10	6 items, 28.99 GB available		1	2 items, 29.23 GB available	

Mobile device storage: Internal shared storage and SD Card

• For an iOS device, you need to transfer the restored data from the alternate location to iCloud.

Alternate location is in /root/Alternate

K > < ☆ H	lome Alternate Galaxy A70 >	۹ ::	= ×
⊘ Recent	Name 👻	Size	Modified
★ Starred	Galaxy A70	3 items	15:50
û Home			
Documents			

Upload to iCloud.

	iCloud	Q Search
	iCloud Drive	Options
AS	E 🌸 Photos	Options
	🗆 🌉 Mail	
Aki Sam Tom @gmail.com	Contacts	
Account Details Set Up Family	Calendars	
	Reminders	
	🗹 💋 Safari	
	Votes	
	You have 5 GB of total iCloud storage.	
Sign Out	Backup 3.4	16 GB Available Manage

13 Contacting CloudBacko

Technical Assistance

To contact CloudBacko support representatives for technical assistance, please visit the Contact Us page to submit a support ticket:

https://www.cloudbacko.com/support

Use the CloudBacko Wiki for resource such as Hardware Compatibility List, Software Compatibility List, and other product information. To also check available documentations and hotfix please visit the <u>Support page</u>.

Appendix

Appendix A: Uninstall CloudBacko Pro (rpm)

1. Under the **Applications** menu bar on the top of the screen, select **System Tools > Application Installer** option.



2. Go to the Installed tab and locate cbp, click the Remove button to proceed.



3. Click the **Remove** button to uninstall the cbp package.



4. Upon successful uninstallation, the CloudBacko Pro icon will disappear from the desktop.

Appendix B: Uninstall CloudBacko Pro (sh)

1. Right-click on the desktop and click **Open Terminal** to launch the application.



2. Go to the # cd /usr/local/cbp/bin directory.

cd /usr/local/cbp/bin

3. Uninstall CloudBacko Pro with the # sh uninstall.sh command.

sh uninstall.sh

4. The uninstallation is completed when "CloudBacko Pro uninstall procedure is complete!" shows at the end of the script.

```
Log Time: Thu Dec 9 10:34:45 HKT 2021
Verifying current user privilege ...
Current user has enough privilege to "uninstall".
Uninstall CloudBacko Pro from /usr/local/cbp
Shutting down Scheduler
Wait 5 seconds before Scheduler exits
Kill running CloudBacko Pro
Kill Process by Image Name: /usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/bJW
Ignore Process by Image Name:
Kill Process by Image Name: /usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/bschJW
Ignore Process by Image Name:
Kill Process by Image Name: /usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/java
Ignore Process by Image Name:
Removing Scheduler script cbpscheduler from service
Uninstall Service for NIX type OS
Using init script path /etc/init.d
Using run level script path /etc/rc.d
Removing symbolic link from run levels
Removing script file cbpscheduler from /etc/init.d
Remove shortcut /usr/share/applications/cbp.desktop
Remove shortcut /root/Desktop/cbp.desktop
CloudBacko Pro uninstall procedure is complete!
It is now safe to remove files from /usr/local/cbp
```

5. Upon successful uninstallation, the CloudBacko Pro icon will disappear from the desktop.

Appendix C: Uninstall CloudBacko Pro (deb)

1. Go to your Package Installer.



Click on File > Open > Downloads and select the CloudBacko Pro deb file you downloaded.

• Open Softwar	e Package		8
Recent	▲ mroot Downloads →		
Mome	Name	▲ Size	Modified
Desktop	💻 cbp-debian-amd64.deb	169.0 ME	15 Apr
Documents			
👎 Downloads			

3. When the following message appears, click **Remove Package** to proceed.

۲	Pack	age	Installer	- cbp		008
File	Edit	He	lp			
Pack	age:	cbp	0			Reinstall Package
Stat	us:	is alre	ne sion eady talled			Remove Package
Des	scripti	on	Details	Included files	Lintian output	
	oudBa oudBa					

۲	Pack	age Installer - cbp	000
File	Edit	Help	
Pac	kage:	cbp	Reinstall Package
Stat	tus:	Same version	Remove Package
	• Pa	ackage Installer - cbp	8
C	Rem	oving cbp	
•	▶ Ter	<i>ving 'cbp'</i> minal tomatically close after the changes have been su	ccessfully applied
			Close
Re	movin	g package	

4. Upon successful uninstallation, this will be the message and the CloudBacko icon will disappear from the menu.

•	Pack	age Installer - cbp	000
File	Edit	Help	
Pack	age:	cbp	Install Package
Stat	us:	All dependencies	
	• P	nckage Installer - cbp	8
	Rem	oval finished	1
•		nge 'cbp' was removed minal	
		tomatically close after the changes have been success	fully applied
			X Close

Appendix D: Handling of Non-regular Files

The following non-regular files/folders such as device files, block files, virtual files systems, pseudo file systems etc will be automatically ignored if selected for backup. Backup log entries of these files/folders will not appear in the backup logs.

Example:

/proc /dev /sys /run

For CloudBacko Pro installations on Linux GUI, these devices will not be shown on the backup source screen.

Appendix E: Script Files

These are the following script files for CloudBacko Pro:

- RunCB.sh
- ListBackupSet.sh
- ListBackupJob.sh
- RunBackupSet.sh
- Restore.sh
- Decrypt.sh
- RunDataIntegrityCheck.sh

RunCB.sh

This script file is used to run CloudBacko Pro. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
vi RunCB.sh

Configure the following parameters:

 SETTING_HOME – this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/.cbp".

e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"

 DEBUG_MODE – this parameter is used to enable or disable the debug mode when opening CloudBacko Pro.

e.g. DEBUG_MODE="- -debug" or DEBUG_MODE=""

```
SETTING HOME=""
# ----- DEBUG MODE -----
# | Enable/Disable debug mode
# | e.g. DEBUG MODE="--debug"
# | or DEBUG MODE=""
# -----
_____
DEBUG MODE=""
*********
##########
#
     RETRIEVE AP HOME PATH
#
************
#########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
xhost +SI:localuser:root
*****
#########
#
      RETRIEVE JAVA HOME
                               РАТН
#
********
#########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
  JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
  echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
  if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
    echo "Please set JAVA HOME!"
    exit O
  else
    ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/jvm"
    echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
  fi
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
  echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP HOME/jvm'"
  exit 0
fi
```

```
JAVA HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
# Use alternative executable name to define the GUI execution
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
   JAVA EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
else
   JAVA EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/bJW"
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT JAVA VERSION=`"${JAVA EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
if [ `echo "${OUTPUT_JAVA_VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 ]
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
     continue;
   else
     OUTPUT_JVM SUPPORT=1
     break;
   fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
****
#########
                              START-UP
#
#
****
##########
# Set LD LIBRARY PATH for Lotus Notes on Linux
if [ "Linux" = `uname` ]; then
   NOTES PROGRAM=`cat "$APP HOME/bin/notesenv"`
   LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP HOME/bin:$NOTES PROGRAM:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
   export NOTES PROGRAM
else
   LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP HOME/bin:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
fi
DEP LIB PATH="X64"
case "`uname -m`" in
   i[3-6]86)
       DEP LIB PATH="X86"
    ;;
esac
LD LIBRARY PATH="${APP BIN}/${DEP LIB PATH}":".":"${LD LIBRARY PATH}"
SHLIB_PATH="$LD LIBRARY PATH"
```

```
export LD LIBRARY PATH SHLIB PATH
# Change to APP BIN for JAVA execution
cd "${APP BIN}"
# Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent
directory
LIB HOME=.
JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m -client
-Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true"
JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=$LIB HOME"
CLASSPATH="$LIB HOME:$LIB HOME/cb.jar"
MAIN CLASS=Gui
# Execute Java VM Runtime for BackupManager
echo "Startup CloudBacko Pro ... "
"${JAVA EXE}" $JAVA OPTS $JNI PATH -cp $CLASSPATH $MAIN CLASS
"${DEBUG MODE}" "${APP HOME}" "${SETTING HOME}"
************
##########
                 RESET
                                 AND
                                             ЕХІТ
#
#
************
#########
cd "${EXE DIR}"
exit O
```

ListBackupSet.sh

This script file is used to display the list of backup set under your backup account. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi ListBackupSet.sh
```

Configure the following parameters:

 SETTING_HOME – this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/.cbp".

e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi ListBackupSet.sh
#!/bin/sh
# You can use this shell script to list all backup sets available
     #
under
# your backup account.
#
**********
##########
# ------ SETTING HOME ------
# | Directory to your setting home.
# | Default to ${HOME}/.cbp when not set.
# | e.g. SETTING HOME="${HOME}/.cbp"
# _____
          _____
_____
SETTING HOME=""
**********
##########
#
  RETRIEVE ΑΡΡ ΗΟΜΕ ΡΑΤΗ
#
##########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
*********
##########
```

```
JAVA HOME
#
          RETRIEVE
                                                   РАТН
#
*********
##########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
   JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
    if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
       echo "Please set JAVA_HOME!"
       exit 0
   else
       ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/jvm"
       echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
    fi
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP HOME/jvm'"
   exit 0
fi
JAVA HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
JAVA EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it can be executed or not.
if [ ! -x "${JAVA EXE}" ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable file \"${JAVA EXE}\" cannot be executed.
Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT JAVA VERSION=`"${JAVA EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
   if [ `echo "${OUTPUT JAVA VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 ]
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
     continue;
   else
     OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=1
     break;
   fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
```

```
exit 1
fi
***********
##########
#
                    JAVA EXECUTION
#
##########
# Change to APP BIN for JAVA execution
cd "${APP BIN}"
# Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent
directory
LIB HOME=.
JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -client -
Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true"
JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=$LIB HOME"
CLASSPATH="$LIB HOME:$LIB HOME/cb.jar"
MAIN CLASS=ListBackupSet
echo "Using APP HOME
                : ${APP HOME}"
echo "Using SETTING HOME : ${SETTING HOME}"
# API Arguments: ListBackupSet [APP HOME] [SETTING HOME]
# Do not include double-quote for java options, jni path, classpath
and main class
# Only apply double-quote for path to java executable and execution
arguments
"${JAVA EXE}" $JAVA OPTS $JNI PATH -cp $CLASSPATH $MAIN CLASS
"${APP HOME}" "${SETTING HOME}"
*****************
##########
               RESET
#
                              AND
                                         ΕΧΙΤ
#
************
#########
cd "${EXE DIR}"
exit 0
```

ListBackupJob.sh

This script file is used to display the list of backup jobs under a specific backup set. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi ListBackupJob.sh
```

Configure the following parameters:

 SETTING_HOME – this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/.cbp".

e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"

BACKUP_SET – this is the name of the backup set which contains the backup job that you want to list. There are two (2) ways to specify the backup set; by using the *backup set name* or by *backup set ID*. If the backup set name is not in English, use the backup set ID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup set.

e.g. BACKUP SET="1119083740107" or BACKUP SET="FileBackupSet-1"

BACKUP_DEST – this is the name of the destination of the backup set. There are two (2) ways to specify the destination; by using the *destination name* or *destination ID*. If the destination name is not in English, use the DestinationID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup destination.

e.g. BACKUP_DEST="1119083740107" or BACKUP_DEST="Destination-1"

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi ListBackupJob.sh
#!/bin/sh
# You can use this shell script to list all backup job which ran under
# this backup set.
***********
#########
# ------ SETTING HOME ------
# | Directory to your setting home.
# | Default to ${HOME}/.cbp when not set.
# | e.g. SETTING HOME="${HOME}/.cbp"
# ______
_____
SETTING HOME=""
# ----- BACKUP SET -----
_____
# | The name or ID of the backup set that you want to run
```

```
# | If backup set name is not in English, please use BackupSetID
# | e.g. BACKUP SET="1119083740107"
# | or BACKUP SET="FileBackupSet-1"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 backup set.
_____
BACKUP SET=""
# ----- BACKUP DEST -----
_____
# | The name or ID of the destination that you want to run
# | If destination name is not in English, please use DestinationID
# | e.g. BACKUP DEST="1119083740107"
# | or BACKUP DEST="Destination-1"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 destination.
# _____
BACKUP DEST=""
*****
##########
          SCRIPT
#
                                 USAGE
*****
##########
# Input Arguments will overwrite the above settings
# defined in 'User Defined Section'.
if [ $# -ge 1 ]; then
  if [ -n "$1" ]; then
    BACKUP SET="$1"
  fi
  if [ -n "$2" ]; then
    BACKUP DEST="$2"
  fi
fi
****
#########
                      АРР_НОМЕ
#
     RETRIEVE
                                       РАТН
#
```

```
**********
#########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
****
##########
                                JAVA HOME
        RETRIEVE
                                                         РАТ
#
        #
Н
*****
##########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
   JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
   if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
       echo "Please set JAVA HOME!"
       exit O
   else
       ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/jvm"
       echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
   fi
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP HOME/jvm'"
   exit 0
fi
JAVA HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
JAVA_EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it can be executed or not.
if [ ! -x "${JAVA EXE}" ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable file \"${JAVA EXE}\" cannot be executed.
Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT JAVA VERSION=`"${JAVA EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
if [ `echo "${OUTPUT_JAVA_VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 ]
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
```

```
continue;
   else
     OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=1
     break;
   fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
****
##########
               JAVA
                                   EXECUTION
#
#
*************
#########
# Change to APP BIN for JAVA execution
cd "${APP BIN}"
# Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent
directory
LIB HOME=.
JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -client -
Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true"
JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=$LIB HOME"
CLASSPATH="$LIB HOME:$LIB HOME/cb.jar"
MAIN CLASS=ListBackupJob
echo "Using APP HOME
                  : ${APP HOME}"
echo "Using SETTING HOME : ${SETTING HOME}"
echo "Using BACKUP SET : ${BACKUP SET}"
# API Arguments: ListBackupJob [APP HOME] [BACKUP SET] [BACKUP DEST]
[SETTING HOME]
# Do not include double-quote for java options, jni path, classpath
and
# main class.
# Only apply double-quote for path to java executable and execution
arguments
"${JAVA EXE}" $JAVA OPTS $JNI PATH -cp $CLASSPATH $MAIN CLASS "--app-
home=${APP HOME}" "--backup-set=${BACKUP SET}" "--backup-
dest=${BACKUP DEST}" "--setting-home=${SETTING HOME}"
***************
##########
                RESET
                                AND
                                             EXTT
##########
cd "${EXE DIR}"
exit O
```

RunBackupSet.sh

This script file is used to manually run a backup. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi RunBackupSet.sh
```

Configure the following parameters:

 BACKUP_SET – this is the name of the backup set which you want to backup. There are two (2) ways to specify the backup set; by using the *backup set name* or by *backup set ID*. If the backup set name is not in English, use the backup set ID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup set.

e.g. BACKUP_SET="1119083740107" or BACKUP_SET="FileBackupSet-1"

 BACKUP_DESTS – this is the name of the destination where you want your backup to be stored. There are two (2) ways to specify the destination; by using the *destination name* or *destination ID*. If the destination name is not in English, use the DestinationID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup destination.

e.g. BACKUP_DESTS="1119083740107" or BACKUP_DEST="Destination-1"

- BACKUP_TYPE this is the backup set type. You do not need to change this if you are backing up a file backup set. There are four (4) options available for this: FILE, DATABASE, DIFFERENTIAL and LOG.
 - e.g. BACKUP_TYPE="FILE" for file backup

BACKUP_TYPE="DATABASE" for full database backup

- BACKUP_TYPE="DIFFERENTIAL" for differential database backup
- BACKUP_TYPE="LOG" for log database backup
- SETTING_HOME this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/.cbp".
 - e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"
- DELTA_MODE this is the In-File Delta setting. There are three (3) options available for this: Incremental, Differential and Full.
 - e.g. DELTA_MODE="I" for Incremental In-file delta backup

DELTA_MODE="D" for Differential In-file delta backup

DELTA_MODE="F" for full file backup

DELTA_MODE="" for using backup set in-file delta setting

 CLEANUP_MODE – this is used to remove obsolete files from your backup destination after a backup has been run. There are two (2) options available for this: ENABLE-CLEANUP and DISABLE-CLEANUP.

e.g. CLEANUP_MODE="ENABLE-CLEANUP" or CLEANUP_MODE="DISABLE-CLEANUP"

DEBUG_MODE – this is used to enable or disable debug for a backup job. There are two (2) options available for this: ENABLE-DEBUG and DISABLE-DEBUG.

e.g. DEBUG_MODE="ENABLE-DEBUG" or DEBUG_MODE="DISABLE-DEBUG"

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi RunBackupSet.sh
#!/bin/sh
# You can use this shell script to run any of your backup sets from
the
# command line. Just customize the "User Defined Section" below with
your
# values for your backup action.
****
#########
# ----- BACKUP SET -----
# | The name or ID of the backup set that you want to run
# | If backup set name is not in English, please use ID instead.
# | e.g. BACKUP SET="1119083740107"
# | or BACKUP SET="FileBackupSet-1"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 backup set.
# ______
_____
BACKUP SET=""
_____
\# | The list of name or ID of the backup destinations that you want to
run.
     # | If backup destination name is not in English, please use ID
instead.
         # | e.g. BACKUP DESTS="1740107119083"
# | or BACKUP DESTS="Destination-1, Destination-2"
# | or BACKUP DESTS="ALL"
# |
# | You can specify multiple destinations in comma-separated format,
# | or use "ALL" to run backup for all destinations.
# ______
_____
BACKUP DESTS="ALL"
# ----- BACKUP TYPE -----
 _____
```

```
# | Set backup type. You don't need to change this if you are backing
up a
# | file backup set.
# | Options available: FILE/DATABASE/DIFFERENTIAL/LOG
# | e.g. BACKUP_TYPE="FILE"
                          for file backup
# | or BACKUP_TYPE="DATABASE"
                          for Full database backup
# | or BACKUP TYPE="DIFFERENTIAL" for Differential database backup
# | or BACKUP_TYPE="LOG"
                           for Log database backup
# ______
_____
BACKUP TYPE="FILE"
# ----- SETTING HOME ------
# | Directory to your setting home.
# | Default to ${HOME}/.cbp when not set.
# | e.g. SETTING HOME="${HOME}/.cbp"
# ______
SETTING HOME=""
# ----- DELTA MODE -----
# | Set In-File Delta mode.
# | Options available: Incremental/Differential/Full (I/D/F)
# | e.g. DELTA MODE="I" for Incremental In-file delta backup
# | or DELTA MODE="D" for Differential In-file delta backup
# | or DELTA MODE="F" for Full File backup
# | or DELTA_MODE="" for using backup set in-file delta setting
_____
DELTA MODE=""
# ----- Cleanup Mode -----
# | You can enable Cleanup mode to remove obsolete files from your
backup
# | destinations after backup.
# | Options available: ENABLE-CLEANUP/DISABLE-CLEANUP
# | e.g. CLEANUP MODE="ENABLE-CLEANUP"
# | or CLEANUP MODE="DISABLE-CLEANUP"
 _____
 _____
```

```
CLEANUP MODE="DISABLE-CLEANUP"
# ----- DEBUG MODE ------
_____
# | Set Debug mode.
# | Options available: ENABLE-DEBUG/DISABLE-DEBUG
# | e.g. DEBUG MODE="ENABLE-DEBUG"
# | or DEBUG MODE="DISABLE-DEBUG"
_____
DEBUG MODE="DISABLE-DEBUG"
**********
##########
#
         SCRIPT
                             USAGE
#
***************
##########
# Input Arguments will overwrite the above settings
# defined in 'User Defined Section'.
if [ $# -ge 1 ]; then
 if [ -n "$1" ]; then
    BACKUP SET="$1"
  fi
fi
*****
#########
     RETRIEVE APP HOME PATH
#
#
*****
#########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
***************
#########
  RETRIEVE JAVA HOME PATH
#
#
#########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
  JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
```

```
then
   echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
   if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
       echo "Please set JAVA HOME!"
       exit O
   else
       ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/jvm"
       if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm"];
       then
          echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP HOME/jvm'"
          exit 0
       else
           echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
       fi
   fi
fi
JAVA HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
JAVA EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it can be executed or not.
if [ ! -x "${JAVA EXE}" ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable file \"${JAVA EXE}\" cannot be executed.
Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT JAVA VERSION=`"${JAVA EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
   if [ `echo "${OUTPUT JAVA VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 ]
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
     continue;
   else
     OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=1
     break;
   fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
***********
#########
#
           EXECUTION
                               JAVA PROPERTIES
*****
##########
```

```
# Set LD LIBRARY PATH for Lotus Notes on Linux
if [ "Linux" = `uname` ];
then
   NOTES PROGRAM=`cat "$APP HOME/bin/notesenv"`
   LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP HOME/bin:$NOTES PROGRAM:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
    export NOTES PROGRAM
else
    LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP HOME/bin:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
fi
DEP LIB PATH="X64"
case "`uname -m`" in
   i[3-6]86)
       DEP LIB PATH="X86"
   ;;
esac
LD LIBRARY PATH="${APP BIN}/${DEP LIB PATH}":".":"${LD LIBRARY PATH}"
SHLIB PATH="$LD LIBRARY PATH"
export LD LIBRARY PATH SHLIB PATH
**********
#########
#
                         JAVA
                                   ΕΧΕСυΤΙΟΝ
#
***************
##########
# Change to APP BIN for JAVA execution
cd "${APP BIN}"
# Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent
directory
LIB HOME=.
JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m -client
-Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true"
JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=$LIB HOME"
CLASSPATH="$LIB HOME:$LIB HOME/cb.jar"
MAIN CLASS=RunBackupSet
echo "-"
echo "Using APP HOME
                     : $APP HOME"
echo "Using SETTING HOME : $SETTING HOME"
echo "Using JAVA HOME : $JAVA HOME"
echo"Using JAVA_EXE: $JAVA_EXE"echo"Using JAVA_OPTS: $JAVA_OPTS"echo"Using JNI_PATH: $JNI_PATH"echo"Using CLASSPATH: $CLASSPATH"
echo "-"
echo "Running Backup Set - '$BACKUP SET' ... "
# API Arguments: RunBackupSet [APP HOME] [BACKUP SET] [BACKUP DESTS]
[BACKUP TYPE] [SETTING HOME] [DELTA MODE] [CLEANUP MODE] [DEBUG MODE]
# Do not include double-quote for java options, jni path, classpath
and
# main class.
# Only apply double-quote for path to java executable and execution
arguments
```
Restore.sh

This script file is used to restore backup files to its original or alternate location. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi Restore.sh
```

Configure the following parameters:

BACKUP_SET – this is the name of the backup set which you want to restore. There are two
 (2) ways to specify the backup set; by using the *backup set name* or by *backup set ID*. If the
 backup set name is not in English, use the backup set ID. You can leave this blank if you
 only have one (1) backup set.

e.g. BACKUP_SET="1119083740107" or BACKUP_SET="FileBackupSet-1"

DESTINATION – this is the name of the destination where the backup set was stored. There are two (2) ways to specify the destination; by using the *destination name* or *destination ID*. If the destination name is not in English, use the DestinationID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup destination.

e.g. DESTINATION="1119083740107" or DESTINATION="Destination-1"

 RESTORE_TO – this is the directory where you want to restore the backup file. You do not need to change this if you want the backup file to be restored to its original location.

e.g. RESTORE_TO="" or RESTORE_TO-"/tmp"

RESTORE_FROM – this is the file or directory that you would like to restore.

e.g. RESTORE_FROM="/Data"

POINT_IN_TIME – this is the specific successful backup that you want to restore. You can
use *Current* if you want to use the latest backup snapshot. You can see the point in time
snapshot by using the *ListBackupJob.sh* script file.

e.g. POINT_IN_TIME="Current" or POINT_IN_TIME="2006-10-04-12-57-13"

RESTORE_PERMISSION – you can set the file permission here.

e.g. RESTORE_PERMISSION="N" or RESTORE_PERMISSION="Y"

SKIP_INVALID_KEY – you can set here if you want to skip restoring the backup file with an invalid key. There are two (2) options for this: Y or N.

e.g. SKIP_INVALID_KEY="N"

- SYNC_OPTION this is the sync options if you want to delete extra files.
 - e.g. SYNC_OPTIONS="Y" if you want to enable sync options

SYNC_OPTIONS="N" if you do not want to enable sync options

SYNC_OPTIONS="" if you want to prompt for selection

 REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE – you can set here if you want files with the same filename to be replaced. There are three (3) options for this: --all, --none or blank.

e.g. REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE="—all" if you want to replace existing files with the same filename

REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE="-none" if you want to keep all existing files with the same filename

REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE="" if you want to be prompted for selection

 SETTING_HOME – this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/.cbp".

e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"

 FILTER – you can filter the files that you want to be restored. You can use this format to set the filter -Pattern=xxx-Type=yyy-Target=zzz.

xxx is the filter pattern

yyy is the filter type, you have eight (8) options available for this: *exact, exactMatchCase, contains, containsMatchCase, startWith, startWithMatchCase, endWith* and *endWithMatchCase.*

zzz is the filter target, you have three (3) options available for this: to File, to FileDir and to Dir.

e.g. FILTER="-Pattern=.txt-Type=exact-Target=toFile"

 TEMP_DIR – this is the directory where the restore files will be stored temporarily. If set to "" the temporary directory in the backup set will be used.

e.g. TEMP_DIR="/tmp"

 VERIFY_CHKSUM – you can set here if you want the in-file delta file checksum to be verified during restore. There are two (2) options available for this: Y or N.

e.g. VERIFY_CHKSUM="N" or VERIFY_CHKSUM="Y"

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi Restore.sh
#!/bin/sh
****
# You can use this shell script to restore backup files using command-
line.
    #
# Just customize the "User Define Section" below with values for your
restore #
# action.
#
**********
##########
# ----- BACKUP SET
                          _____
_____
| The name or ID of the backup set that you want to restore.
```

```
# | If backup set name is not in English, please use ID instead.
# | e.g. BACKUP SET="1119083740107"
# | or BACKUP_SET="FileBackupSet-1"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 backup set.
_____
BACKUP SET=""
# ----- DESTINATION ------
# | The name or ID of the backup destination that you want to restore
from.
# | If backup destination name is not in English, please use ID
instead.
# | e.g. DESTINATION="1740107119083"
# | or DESTINATION="Destination-1"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 destination.
# ______
DESTINATION=""
# ----- RESTORE TO ------
# | Directory to where you want files to be restored
# | set to "" to restore files to original location
# | e.g. RESTORE TO="/tmp"
# ______
_____
RESTORE TO=""
# ----- RESTORE FROM ------
# | File/Directory on the backup server that you would like to restore
# | e.g. RESTORE FROM="/Data"
# ______
_____
RESTORE FROM=""
# ----- POINT IN TIME ------
-----
# | The point-in-time snapshot (successful backup) that you want to
restore
      # | from the backup server. Use "Current" for the latest backup
snapshot |
# | e.g. POINT_IN_TIME="2006-10-04-12-57-13"
```

| or POINT IN TIME="Current" # | # | You can retrieve the point in time by using the ListBackupJob.sh # ______ POINT IN TIME="Current" # | set to "Y" if you want to restore file permissions # | set to "N" if you do NOT want to restore file permissions # -----RESTORE PERMISSION="N" # ------ SKIP INVALID KEY ------# | set to "Y" if you want to skip restore file with invalid key # | set to "N" if you want to prompt user to input a correct key # ______ SKIP INVALID KEY="N" # ------ SYNC OPTION ------# | Delete extra files # | set to "Y" if you want to enable sync option # | set to "N" if you do NOT want to enable sync option # | set to "" to prompt for selection # ______ _____ SYNC OPTION="N" # ----- REPLACE EXISTING FILE -----# | set to "--all" to replace all existing file(s) of the same filename # | set to "--none" to skip all existing file(s) with the same filename # | set to "" to prompt for selection # ______ _____ REPLACE EXISTING FILE="--all" # ----- SETTING HOME -----_____ # | Directory to your setting home. # | Default to \${HOME}/.cbp when not set.

```
# | e.g. SETTING HOME="${HOME}/.cbp"
# _____
_____
SETTING HOME=""
# ----- FILTER ------
_____
# | Filter out what files you want to restore
# | -Pattern=xxx-Type=yyy-Target=zzz
# | where xxx is the filter pattern,
     yyy is the filter type, whice can be one of the following:
# |
        [exact | exactMatchCase | contains | containsMatchCase|
# |
# |
         startWith | startWithMatchCase | endWith |
endWithMatchCase]
# | zzz is the filter target, which can be one of the following:
# |
        [toFile | toFileDir | toDir]
# |
# | e.g. FILTER="-Pattern=.txt-Type=exact-Target=toFile"
# ______
FILTER=""
# ----- TEMP DIR ------
# | Directory to where you want to store restore files temporarily
\# | set to "" to use the temporary directory in the backup set
# | e.g. TEMP DIR="/tmp"
_____
TEMP DIR=""
# ----- VERIFY CHKSUM ------
_____
# | set to "Y" if you want to verify in-file delta file checksum
during restore
# | set to "N" if you do NOT want to verify in-file delta file
checksum during |
# | restore
# ______
_____
VERIFY CHKSUM="N"
****
##########
                     АРР_НОМЕ
#
  RETRIEVE
                                      РАТН
```

#

```
**********
#########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
********
##########
     RETRIEVE
                             JAVA HOME
#
                                                      РАТН
#
*****
#########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
   JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
   if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
      echo "Please set JAVA HOME!"
       exit O
   else
       ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/jvm"
       echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
   fi
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP HOME/jvm'"
   exit 0
fi
JAVA HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
JAVA_EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it can be executed or not.
if [ ! -x "${JAVA EXE}" ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable file \"${JAVA EXE}\" cannot be executed.
Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT JAVA VERSION=`"${JAVA EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
   if [ `echo "${OUTPUT JAVA VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 ]
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
     continue;
```

```
else
      OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=1
      break:
    fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
    echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
    exit 1
fi
****
# # # # # # # # # #
                   JAVA
                                            EXECUTION
#
#
************
#########
# Set LD LIBRARY PATH for Lotus Notes on Linux
if [ "Linux" = `uname` ];
then
    NOTES PROGRAM=`cat "$APP BIN/notesenv"`
    LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP BIN: $NOTES PROGRAM: $LD LIBRARY PATH"
    export NOTES PROGRAM
else
    LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP BIN:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
fi
# The Restore Action must be execute at path $APP HOME/bin
cd "${APP BIN}"
DEP LIB PATH="X64"
case "`uname -m`" in
   i[3-6]86)
        DEP LIB PATH="X86"
    ;;
esac
LD LIBRARY PATH="${APP BIN}/${DEP LIB PATH}":".":"${LD LIBRARY PATH}"
SHLIB PATH="$LD LIBRARY PATH"
export LD LIBRARY PATH SHLIB PATH
# Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent
directory
LIB HOME=.
JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m -client
-Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true"
JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=$LIB HOME"
CLASSPATH="$LIB HOME:$LIB HOME/cb.jar"
MAIN CLASS=Restore
echo "Using APP_HOME: : ${APP_HOME}"
echo "Using BACKUP_SET : ${BACKUP_SET}"
echo "Using RESTORE_FROM : ${RESTORE_FROM}"
echo "Using RESTORE_TO : ${RESTORE_TO}"
echo "Using POINT_IN_TIME : ${POINT_IN_TIME}"
echo "Using RESTORE PERMISSION : ${RESTORE PERMISSION}"
echo "Using TEMP_DIR : ${TEMP_DIR}"
```

```
# Do not include double-quote for java options, jni path, classpath
and
# main class.
# Only apply double-quote for path to java executable and execution
arguments
"${JAVA EXE}" $JAVA OPTS $JNI PATH -cp $CLASSPATH $MAIN CLASS --
to="${RESTORE_TO}" --from="${RESTORE_FROM}" --backup-
set="${BACKUP SET}" --backup-dest="${DESTINATION}"
"${REPLACE EXISTING FILE}" --date="${POINT IN TIME}" --set-
permission="${RESTORE PERMISSION}" --skip-invalid-
key="${SKIP_INVALID_KEY}" --sync="${SYNC_OPTION}" --filter="${FILTER}"
--temp-dir="${TEMP_DIR}" --verify-delta-file-chksum="${VERIFY_CHKSUM}"
--app-home="${APP HOME}" --setting-home="${SETTING HOME}"
*****
#########
                  RESET
                                    AND
                                                  ЕХІТ
#
#
************
#########
cd "${EXE DIR}
```

Decrypt.sh

This script file is used to decrypt backup files. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi Decrypt.sh
```

Configure the following parameters:

SOURCE_DIR – this is the path of the folder that contains the backup files that you want to decrypt.

e.g. SOURCE_DIR="/Users/john/backupdata/1498444438340/blocks"

• **ENCRYPT_KEY** – this is the encryption key the backup set. You can leave this blank if you backup set is not encypted.

e.g. ENCRYPT_KEY="RU5DUIIQVF9LRVk="

DECRYPT_TO – this is the directory where you want to store the decrypted backup file.

e.g. DECRYPT_TO="/tmp"

• **DECRYPT_FROM** – this is the file or directory that you would like to decrypt.

e.g. RESTORE_FROM="/Data"

POINT_IN_TIME – this is the specific successful backup that you want to decrypt. You can
use *Current* if you want to use the latest backup snapshot. You can see the point in time
snapshot by using the *ListBackupJob.sh* script file.

e.g. POINT_IN_TIME="Current" or POINT_IN_TIME="2006-10-04-12-57-13"

RESTORE_PERMISSION – you can set the file permission here.

e.g. RESTORE_PERMISSION="N" or RESTORE_PERMISSION="Y"

SKIP_INVALID_KEY – you can set here if you want to skip decrypting the backup file with an invalid key. There are two (2) options for this: Y or N.

e.g. SKIP_INVALID_KEY="N"

• SYNC_OPTION – this is the sync options if you want to delete extra files.

e.g. SYNC_OPTIONS="Y" if you want to enable sync options

SYNC_OPTIONS="N" if you do not want to enable sync options

SYNC_OPTIONS="" if you want to prompt for selection

 REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE – you can set here if you want files with the same filename to be replaced. There are three (3) options for this: --all, --none or blank.

e.g. REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE="—all" if you want to replace existing files with the same filename

REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE="-none" if you want to keep all existing files with the same filename

REPLACE_EXISTING_FILE="" if you want to be prompted for selection

 SETTING_HOME – this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/..cbp".

e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"

 FILTER – you can filter the files that you want to be restored. You can use this format to set the filter -Pattern=xxx-Type=yyy-Target=zzz.

xxx is the filter pattern

yyy is the filter type, you have eight (8) options available for this: *exact, exactMatchCase, contains, containsMatchCase, startWith, startWithMatchCase, endWith* and *endWithMatchCase.*

zzz is the filter target, you have three (3) options available for this: toFile, toFileDir and toDir.

e.g. FILTER="-Pattern=.txt-Type=exact-Target=toFile"

 TEMP_DIR – this is the directory where the restore files will be stored temporarily. If set to "" the temporary directory in the backup set will be used.

e.g. TEMP_DIR="/tmp"

 VERIFY_CHKSUM – you can set here if you want the in-file delta file checksum to be verified during restore. There are two (2) options available for this: Y or N.

e.g. VERIFY_CHKSUM="N" or VERIFY_CHKSUM="Y"

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi Decrypt.sh
#!/bin/sh
****
# You can use this shell script to decrypt backup files using command-
line.
     #
# Just customize the "User Define Section" below with values for your
decrypt
     #
# action.
**********
##########
# ----- SOURCE DIR ------
_____
# | The path to the [<backup set ID>/blocks] folder which contains
# | the backup files that you want to decrypt.
# | This folder should located under backup destination physically.
# | e.g. SET SOURCE DIR="/Users/john/backupdata/1498444438340/blocks"
     where directory "/Users/john/backupdata" is path of local
# |
destination |
# ______
-----
SOURCE DIR=""
# ----- ENCRYPT KEY ------
# | The encrypting key of the backup data.
```

```
# | e.g. SET ENCRYPT KEY="RU5DUllQVF9LRVk="
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if backup data is not
encrypted.
           # -----
        _____
_____
ENCRYPT KEY=""
# ----- DECRYPT TO ------
# | Directory to where you want files to be decrypted
# | e.g. DECRYPT TO="/tmp"
DECRYPT TO=""
# ------ DECRYPT FROM -------
# | File/Directory on the backup data that you would like to decrypt
# | e.g. DECRYPT FROM="/Data"
# ______
DECRYPT FROM=""
# ----- POINT_IN TIME -----
# | The point-in-time snapshot (successful backup) that you want to
decrypt
      # | from the backup data. Use "Current" for the latest backup snapshot
# | e.g. POINT IN TIME="2006-10-04-12-57-13"
# | or POINT IN TIME="Current"
# |
# | You can retrieve the point in time by using the ListBackupJob.sh
# -----
_____
POINT IN TIME="Current"
# | set to "Y" if you want to restore file permissions
# | set to "N" if you do NOT want to restore file permissions
# ______
RESTORE PERMISSION="N"
# ------ SKIP INVALID KEY ------
# | set to "Y" if you want to skip decrypt file with invalid key
```

| set to "N" if you want to prompt to input a correct key # ______ _____ SKIP INVALID KEY="N" # ------ SYNC OPTION ------_____ # | Delete extra files # | set to "Y" if you want to enable sync option # | set to "N" if you do NOT want to enable sync option # | set to "" to prompt for selection # -----SYNC OPTION="N" # | set to "--all" to replace all existing file(s) of the same filename # | set to "--none" to skip all existing file(s) with the same filename # | set to "" to prompt for selection REPLACE EXISTING FILE="--all" # ------ SETTING HOME ------# | Directory to your setting home. Log files will be located inside. # | Default to \${HOME}/.cbp when not set. # | e.g. SETTING HOME="/Users/john/.cbp" # ______ _____ SETTING HOME="" -----# | Filter out what files you want to decrypt # | -Pattern=xxx-Type=yyy-Target=zzz # | where xxx is the filter pattern, # | yyy is the filter type, whice can be one of the following: [exact | exactMatchCase | contains | containsMatchCase | # | # | startWith | startWithMatchCase | endWith | endWithMatchCase] zzz is the filter target, which can be one of the following: # | # | [toFile | toFileDir | toDir] # |

```
# | e.g. FILTER="-Pattern=.txt-Type=exact-Target=toFile"
# _____
FILTER=""
# ----- TEMP DIR -----
_____
# | Directory to where you want to store decrypt files temporarily
# | e.g. TEMP DIR="/tmp"
# -----
_____
TEMP DIR=""
_____
# | set to "Y" if you want to verify in-file delta file checksum
during decrypt
# | set to "N" if you do NOT want to verify in-file delta file
checksum during |
# | decrypt
# ______
VERIFY CHKSUM="N"
****
#########
#
                   APP HOME
   RETRIEVE
                                  РАТН
********
##########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP_HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
****
#########
   RETRIEVE
                   JAVA HOME
                                   РАТН
#
*********
#########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
  JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
  echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
  if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
    echo "Please set JAVA_HOME!"
    exit O
  else
    ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/jvm"
```

```
echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
   fi
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
   echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP_HOME/jvm'"
   exit 0
fi
JAVA_HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
JAVA EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it can be executed or not.
if [ ! -x "${JAVA EXE}" ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable file \"${JAVA EXE}\" cannot be executed.
Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT_JAVA_VERSION=`"${JAVA_EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT_JVM_SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
   if [ `echo "${OUTPUT JAVA VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 ]
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
     continue;
   else
     OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=1
     break;
   fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
***********
#########
                 JAVA
                                        EXECUTION
******
#########
# Set LD LIBRARY PATH for Lotus Notes on Linux
if [ "Linux" = `uname` ];
then
   NOTES PROGRAM=`cat "$APP BIN/notesenv"`
   LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP BIN: $NOTES PROGRAM: $LD LIBRARY PATH"
   export NOTES PROGRAM
```

```
else
    LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP BIN:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
fi
# The Decrypt Action must be execute at path $APP HOME/bin
cd "${APP BIN}"
DEP LIB PATH="X64"
case "`uname -m`" in
   i[3-6]86)
        DEP LIB PATH="X86"
   ;;
esac
LD LIBRARY PATH="${APP BIN}/${DEP LIB PATH}":".":"${LD LIBRARY PATH}"
SHLIB PATH="$LD LIBRARY PATH"
export LD LIBRARY PATH SHLIB PATH
# Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent
directory
LIB HOME=.
JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m -client
-Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true"
JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=$LIB HOME"
CLASSPATH="$LIB HOME:$LIB HOME/cb.jar"
MAIN CLASS=Decrypt
echo "Using APP_HOME: : ${APP_HOME}"
echo "Using SETTING_HOME: : ${SETTING_HOME}"
echo "Using SOURCE_DIR : ${SOURCE_DIR}"
echo "Using DECRYPT_FROM : ${DECRYPT_FROM}"
echo "Using DECRYPT_TO : ${DECRYPT_TO}"
echo "Using POINT_IN_TIME : ${POINT_IN_TIME}"
echo "Using RESTORE PERMISSION : ${RESTORE PERMISSION}"
                               : ${TEMP DIR}"
echo "Using TEMP DIR
# Do not include double-quote for java options, jni path, classpath
and
# main class.
# Only apply double-quote for path to java executable and execution
arguments
"${JAVA EXE}" $JAVA OPTS $JNI PATH -cp $CLASSPATH $MAIN CLASS --
to="${DECRYPT TO}" -- from="${DECRYPT FROM}" -- source-
dir="${SOURCE_DIR}" --key="${ENCRYPT_KEY}" "${REPLACE EXISTING FILE}"
--date="${POINT IN TIME}" --set-permission="${RESTORE PERMISSION}" --
skip-invalid-key="${SKIP INVALID KEY}" --sync="${SYNC OPTION}" --
filter="${FILTER}" --temp-dir="${TEMP DIR}" --verify-delta-file-
chksum="${VERIFY CHKSUM}" --app-home="${APP HOME}" --setting-
home="${SETTING HOME}"
***********
#########
                     RESET
#
                                         AND
                                                         ЕХІТ
******
##########
cd "${EXE DIR}"
exit 0
```

RunDataIntegrityCheck.sh

This script file is used to run data integrity check on your backup set. To configure the parameters, open the script file in a text editor like vi.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi RunDataIntegrityCheck.sh
```

Configure the following parameters:

 SETTING_HOME – this is the directory to your setting home. If not set, the default directory is "\${HOME}/.cbp".

e.g. SETTING_HOME="/root/.cbp"

- BACKUP_SET this is the name of the backup set which you want to run data integrity check on. There are two (2) ways to specify the backup set; by using the *backup set name* or by *backup set ID*. If the backup set name is not in English, use the backup set ID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup set. You can also run the data integrity check on all backup sets by using "ALL".
 - e.g. BACKUP_SET="1119083740107", BACKUP_SET="FileBackupSet-1" or BACKUP_SET="ALL"
- BACKUP_DEST this is the name of the destination where the backup set was stored. There are two (2) ways to specify the destination; by using the *destination name* or *destination ID*. If the destination name is not in English, use the DestinationID. You can leave this blank if you only have one (1) backup destination. This will be disregarded if BACKUP_SET="ALL".

```
e.g. DESTINATION="1119083740107" or DESTINATION="Destination-1"
```

 CRC_MODE – you can set here if you want to run cyclic redundancy check while doing the data integrity check. There are two (2) options available: ENABLE-CRC or DISABLE-CRC

e.g. CRC_MODE="DISABLE-CRC" or CRC_MODE="ENABLE-CRC"

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# vi RunDataIntegrityCheck.sh
#!/bin/sh
# You can use this shell script to run any of your backup sets from
the
      #
# command line. Just customize the "User Defined Section" below with
your
     #
# values for your backup action.
****
#########
_____
# | Directory to your setting home.
# | Default to ${HOME}/.cbp when not set.
# | e.g. SETTING HOME="${HOME}/.cbp"
```

```
SETTING HOME=""
# ----- BACKUP SET -----
# | The name or ID of the backup set that you want to run.
# | If backup set name is not in English, please use ID instead.
# | e.g. BACKUP SET="1119083740107"
# | or BACKUP SET="FileBackupSet-1"
\# | You can use "ALL" to run data integrity check for all backup sets.
# | i.e. BACKUP SET="ALL"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 backup set.
# ______
BACKUP SET="ALL"
# ----- BACKUP DEST -----
# | The name or ID of the backup destination that you want to run.
# | If backup destination name is not in English, please use ID
instead.
# | e.g. BACKUP DEST="1740107119083"
# | or BACKUP DEST="Destination-1"
# | You can use "ALL" to run data integrity check for all
destinations.
# | i.e. BACKUP DEST="ALL"
# |
# | You can leave this parameter blank if you have only 1 destination.
# | Remark: This option is ignored if BACKUP SET="ALL"
_____
BACKUP DEST="ALL"
# ----- CRC MODE ------
_____
# | You can run Cyclic Redundancy Check (CRC) during data integrity
check
     # | Options available: ENABLE-CRC/DISABLE-CRC
# | i.e. CRC MODE="ENABLE-CRC"
# | or CRC MODE="DISABLE-CRC"
# ____
      _____
CRC MODE="DISABLE-CRC"
```

```
##########
           SCRIPT
                                  USAGE
#
#
*******
#########
# Input Arguments will overwrite the above settings
# defined in 'User Defined Section'.
if [ $# -ge 1 ]; then
  if [ -n "$1" ]; then
    BACKUP SET="$1"
  fi
fi
***********
#########
#
      RETRIEVE
                  АРР НОМЕ
                                РАТН
#
************
##########
EXE DIR=`pwd`
SCRIPT HOME=`dirname "$0"`
cd "$SCRIPT HOME"
APP BIN=`pwd`
APP HOME=`dirname "$APP BIN"`
*****
##########
      RETRIEVE
                    JAVA HOME
#
                                 РАТН
#
*****
##########
if [ "Darwin" = `uname` ]; then
  JAVA HOME="/System/Library/Frameworks/JavaVM.framework/Home"
fi
if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm" ];
then
  echo "'$APP HOME/jvm' does not exist!"
  if [ ! -n "$JAVA HOME" ]; then
    echo "Please set JAVA HOME!"
     exit O
  else
     ln -sf "$JAVA HOME" "$APP HOME/ivm"
     if [ ! -x "$APP HOME/jvm"];
     then
       echo "Please create symbolic link for '$JAVA HOME' to
'$APP HOME/jvm'"
       exit 0
     else
       echo "Created JAVA HOME symbolic link at '$APP HOME/jvm'"
     fi
  fi
```

fi

```
JAVA HOME="$APP HOME/jvm"
JAVA EXE="$JAVA HOME/bin/java"
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it can be executed or not.
if [ ! -x "${JAVA EXE}" ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable file \"${JAVA EXE}\" cannot be executed.
Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
# Verify the JAVA EXE whether it is a valid JAVA Executable or not.
STRING JAVA VERSION="java version, openjdk version"
OUTPUT JAVA VERSION=`"${JAVA EXE}" -version 2>&1`
OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=0
BACKUP IFS=$IFS
IFS=", "
for word in $STRING JAVA VERSION; do
   if [ `echo "${OUTPUT JAVA VERSION}" | grep "${word}" | grep -cv
"grep ${word}"` -le 0 1
   then
     #echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
     continue;
   else
     OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT=1
     break;
   fi
done
IFS=$BACKUP IFS
if [ $OUTPUT JVM SUPPORT -eq 0 ]
then
   echo "The Java Executable \"${JAVA EXE}\" is not a valid Java
Executable. Exit \""`basename "$0"`"\" now."
   exit 1
fi
****
#########
#
           EXECUTION
                               JAVA
                                          PROPERTIES
#
*****
#########
# Set LD LIBRARY PATH for Lotus Notes on Linux
if [ "Linux" = `uname` ];
then
   NOTES PROGRAM=`cat "$APP HOME/bin/notesenv"`
   LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP HOME/bin:$NOTES PROGRAM:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
   export NOTES PROGRAM
else
   LD LIBRARY PATH="$APP HOME/bin:$LD LIBRARY PATH"
fi
DEP LIB PATH="X64"
case "`uname -m`" in
   i[3-6]86)
       DEP LIB PATH="X86"
   ;;
esac
```

LD LIBRARY PATH="\${APP BIN}/\${DEP LIB PATH}":".":"\${LD LIBRARY PATH}" SHLIB PATH="\$LD LIBRARY PATH" export LD LIBRARY PATH SHLIB PATH **** ######### JAVA EXECUTION ******* ########## # Change to APP BIN for JAVA execution cd "\${APP BIN}" # Reference path will be used to avoid empty space in the parent directory LIB HOME=. JAVA OPTS="-Xrs -Xms128m -Xmx768m -XX:MaxDirectMemorySize=512m -client -Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true" JNI PATH="-Djava.library.path=\$LIB HOME" CLASSPATH="\$LIB HOME:\$LIB HOME/cb.jar" MAIN CLASS=RunDataIntegrityCheck echo "-" echo "Using APP HOME : \$APP HOME" echo "Using SETTING HOME : \$SETTING HOME" echo "Using JAVA_HOME : \$JAVA_HOME" echo"Using JAVA_EXE: \$JAVA_EXE"echo"Using JAVA_OPTS: \$JAVA_OPTS"echo"Using JNI_PATH: \$JNI_PATH"echo"Using CLASSPATH: \$CLASSPATH" echo "-" echo "Running data integrity check for backup set - '\$BACKUP SET', destination - '\$BACKUP DEST' ..." # API Arguments: RunDataIntegrityCheck [APP HOME] [SETTING HOME] [BACKUP SET] [BACKUP DEST] [CRC MODE] # Do not include double-quote for java options, jni path, classpath and # main class. # Only apply double-quote for path to java executable and execution arguments "\${JAVA EXE}" \$JNI PATH -cp \$CLASSPATH \$JAVA OPTS \$MAIN CLASS "\${APP HOME}" "\${SETTING HOME}" "\${BACKUP SET}" "\${BACKUP DEST}" "\${CRC MODE}" ************ ########## RESET AND EXTT ************* ########## cd "\${EXE DIR}" exit O

Appendix F: Example Scenarios for Restore Filter

Example No.1: Restore filter setting from /root/Documents with filter type Contains

Location:	/root/Documents
Search subfolders:	True
Kind:	Files and Directories
Туре:	Contains
Pattern:	Set
Match Case:	True

Follow the step-by-step procedure indicated on Restore Filter.

Look in /root/Documents Change Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories Contains Set Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50 Page - V	Search				
/root/Documents Change ✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories contains Set ✓ Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified					
✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories contains Set Search ✓ Match case Name In Folder Size Date modified				Change	
Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories contains Set Search Name In Folder Size Date modified				entinge	
Files and Directories contains Set Image: Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified		Туре	Pattern		
Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	Files and Directories		Set	✓ Match case	
	Na	ne	In Folder	Size Date modified	

Search			
Look in			
/root/Documents			Change
Search subfolders			
	Туре	Pattern	
Files and Directories 👻	contains 🗸	Set	Match case
Searching	Stop		
Name		In Folder Size	Date modified
Items per page 50 👻			Page - 💙
			OK Cancel Help
Search			
Search			
Look in			Change
Look in /root/Documents			Change
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders	Туре	Pattern	Change
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders	Type contains V	Pattern	Change Match case
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind			
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search		Set	☑ Match case
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1	Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24
Look in /root/Documents / Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2017.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24
Look in /root/Documents /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	✓ Match case Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24
Look in /root/Documents /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2018.docx BackupSet_2018.docx BackupSet_2018.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24
Look in /root/Documents /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2018.docx BackupSet_2018.docx BackupSet_2018.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24
Look in /root/Documents /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2017.docx BackupSet_2017.docx BackupSet_2019.docx BackupSet_2019.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24
Look in /root/Documents /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2017.docx BackupSet_2017.docx BackupSet_2019.docx BackupSet_2019.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	✓ Match case Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 Page 1 / 1
Look in /root/Documents /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files and Directories Search BackupSet_2015.docx BackupSet_2016.docx BackupSet_2017.docx BackupSet_2017.docx BackupSet_2019.docx BackupSet_2019.docx		Set In Folder Size /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1 /root/Documents 1	Date modified 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24 4 KB 10/07/2018 17:24

Explanation:

All files and directories under <u>\root\Documents</u> that has the pattern that contains with 'Set' with match case set to true will be included upon performing search.

As you can see on the screen shot above, the result panel contains the Name of the file or directory, Directory which are indicated In-Folder column, Size, and Date Modified.

The restore filter setting includes the Search subfolder and Match case set to true. Meaning, the filter will include all available subfolders in \Documents upon searching. And it will strictly search only the specified pattern and case which starts with 'Set'.

Location:	/root/Documents
Search subfolders:	True
Kind:	Files
Туре:	Starts With
Pattern:	A
Match Case:	True

Example No.2: Restore filter setting from /root/Documents with filter type Starts With

Follow the step-by-step procedure indicated on Restore Filter.

Search				
Look in				
/root/Documents			Change	
 Search subfolders 				
Kind	Туре и	Pattern		
Files only	starts with 🖌	A	✓ Match case	
Name	In F	older Size	Date modified	
Items per page 50 👻			Page - 🖌	
Items per page 50 👻			Page - 🗸	Cancel He

Search					
Look in					
/root/Documents				Change	
 Search subfolders 					
Kind	Туре	Pattern			
Files only 🗸 🗸	starts with $~igvee$	A		✓ Match cas	se
Searching	Stop				
Name	In	i Folder	Size	Date modified	
Items per page 50 👻]			Page - 🗸	•
5					
				ок	Cancel Help
				Previous Next	Cancel Help
			L.		
Search					
Search					
Look in				Change	
Look in /root/Documents				Change	
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders	Туре	Pattern		Change	
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind	Type	Pattern		Change	se
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only	1	Pattern			se
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search	1				se
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Name	starts with 🖌	A In Folder	Size 38 KB	✓ Match cas	se
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Name MasayCloudFileBackup5: AhsayCloudFileBackup5: AhsayCloudFileBackup5:	starts with v	A In Folder /root/Documents /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB	Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06	se
Look in /root/Documents / Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Search Mame AhsayCloudFileBackup5 M AhsayCloudFileBackup5 M AhsayCloudFileBackup5	starts with v olution_v10.pptx olution_v7.pptx olution_v8.pptx	A In Folder /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB 38 KB	Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06	se
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Search AhsayCloudFileBackupS:	starts with v olution_v10.pptx olution_v7.pptx olution_v8.pptx	A In Folder /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 2 KB	Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 28/02/2019 12:10	
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Search AhsayCloudFileBackupS:	starts with v olution_v10.pptx olution_v7.pptx olution_v8.pptx	A In Folder /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 38 KB	✓ Match cas Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 28/02/2019 12:10 28/02/2019 12:10	
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Search AhsayCloudFileBackupS:	starts with v olution_v10.pptx olution_v7.pptx olution_v8.pptx	A In Folder /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 2 KB	Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 28/02/2019 12:10	
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Search AhsayCloudFileBackupS:	starts with v olution_v10.pptx olution_v7.pptx olution_v8.pptx	A In Folder /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 2 KB	Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 28/02/2019 12:10 28/02/2019 12:10 Page 1/1	
Look in /root/Documents Search subfolders Kind Files only Search Search AhsayCloudFileBackupS:	starts with v olution_v10.pptx olution_v7.pptx olution_v8.pptx	A In Folder /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents /root/Documents	38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 38 KB 2 KB 2 KB 2 KB	✓ Match cas Date modified 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 18/03/2019 15:06 28/02/2019 12:10 28/02/2019 12:10	

Explanation:

All files and directories under <u>\root\Documents</u> that has the pattern that starts with 'A' with match case set to true will be included upon performing search.

As you can see on the screen shot above, the result panel contains the Name of the file, Directory which are indicated In-Folder column, Size, and Date Modified.

The restore filter setting includes the Search subfolder and Match case set to true. Meaning, the filter will include all available subfolders in \Documents upon searching. And it will strictly search only the specified pattern and case which starts with 'A'.

Location:	/root/Documents
Search subfolders:	True
Kind:	Files and Directories
Туре:	Ends With
Pattern:	g
Match Case:	True

Example No.3: Restore filter setting from /root/Documents with filter type Ends With

Follow the step-by-step procedure indicated on Restore Filter.

Look in /root/Documents Change Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g Image: Compare the second sec	Look in /root/Documents Change		,				
/root/Documents Change Image: Change Image: Change Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g Search Search Image: Change	/root/Documents Change ✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g ✓ Match case Search In Folder Size Date modified	Search					
/root/Documents Change Image: Change Image: Change Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g Search Search Image: Change	/root/Documents Change ✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g ✓ Match case Search In Folder Size Date modified	Look in					
Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g Search Search	✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g ✓ Match case Search In Folder Size Date modified	1				Change	
Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g Search Search	Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories ends with g Search Name In Folder Date modified	Search subfolders					
Search	Search Name In Folder Size Date modified		Туре	Pattern			
Search	Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	Files and Directories 🖌	ends with 🖌	g		✓ Match case	
	Items per page 50 V Page - V	Name		In Folder	Size	Date modified	
OK Cancel H		Items per page 50 👻					H

	Search
	Look in
	/root/Documents Change
	✓ Search subfolders
	Kind Type Pattern
	Files and Directories 💙 ends with 💙 g 🗹 Match case
	Searching Stop
	Name In Folder Size Date modified
	Items per page 50 V Page - V
	OK Cancel Help
	Previous Next Cancel Help
<u>10</u>	Control Control Control Control
	Search
	Look in
	/root/Documents Change
	✓ Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern
	Files and Directories ends with g Image: Control of the second se
	Search
	Name In Folder Size Date modified Image: Constraint of the stage for the
	Items per page 50 V Page 1/1 V
	OK Cancel Help

Explanation:

All files and directories under <u>\root\Documents</u> that has the pattern that ends with 'g' with match case set to true will be included upon performing search.

As you can see on the screen shot above, the result panel contains the Name of the files and directories, Directory which are indicated In-Folder column, Size, and Date Modified.

The restore filter setting includes the Search subfolder and Match case set to true. Meaning, the filter will include all available subfolders in \Documents upon searching. And it will strictly search only the specified pattern and case which starts with 'g'.

Location:	/root/Documents
Search subfolders:	True
Kind:	Files and Directories
Туре:	Exact
Pattern:	SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx
Match Case:	True

Example No.4: Restore filter setting from /root/Documents with filter type Exact

Follow the step-by-step procedure indicated on Restore Filter.

Search Look in /root/Documents © Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Ø Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50	Look in /root/Documents Change Search subfolders Kind Type Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Image Search Name In Folder Size Date modified					
Image Change Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Image Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	/root/Documents Change Search subfolders Kind Type Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Page	Search				
Search subfolders Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Image: Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	Search subfolders Kind Type Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50 Page	Look in				
Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Image: Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	Kind Type Pattern Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50 Page	/root/Documents				Change
Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Image: Match case Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	Files and Directories exact SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50 Page •	Search subfolders				
Search Name In Folder Size Date modified	Search Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50 Page	Kind	Туре	Pattern		
Name In Folder Size Date modified	Name In Folder Size Date modified Items per page 50 Page •	Files and Directories $ullet$	exact 🗸 🗸	SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx		Match case
Items per page 50 V Page - V				In Folder Si	ize	Date modified
	OK Cancel Help	Items per page 50 🗸				Page - 🗸

Search				
Look in				
/root/Documents			Cha	nge
Search subfolders				
Kind	Туре	Pattern		
Files and Directories 🖌	exact 🗸	SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx	✓ Match	n case
Searching	Stop			
Name		In Folder Siz	e Date modifie	d
Items per page 50 🖌			Page	- •
			0	K Cancel Help
			Previous Nex	t Cancel Help
Search				
Look in				
/root/Documents			Cha	nge
 Search subfolders 				
Kind	Туре	Pattern		
Files and Directories $igvee$	exact 🗸 🗸	SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx	✓ Match	n case
Search				
Name		In Folder Siz	a Data madifia	
Name	/ro	in rolder Siz oot/Documents	e Date modifie 23 KB 18/03/2019 15	
Items per page 50 👻			Page 1/1	
 			0	K Cancel Help
			Previous Nex	t Cancel Help

Explanation:

All files and directories under <u>\root\Documents</u> that has the pattern that has the exact pattern 'SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx' with match case set to true will be included upon performing search.

As you can see on the screen shot above, the result panel contains the Name of the files and directories, Directory which are indicated In-Folder column, Size, and Date Modified.

The restore filter setting includes the Search subfolder and Match case set to true. Meaning, the filter will include all available subfolders in \Documents upon searching. And it will strictly search only the specified pattern and case which starts with 'SpreadSheet_x_152.xlsx'.

Appendix G: Pre-installation Check

Follow the instructions below to perform a pre-installation check to verify if there is a pre-existing version remaining or was not uninstalled properly. Otherwise, CloudBacko Pro may not be installed properly.

dpkg -1 |grep cbp

Example:

There's an existing CloudBacko Pro.

dpkg -1 |grep cbp
#ii cbp
amd64 CloudBacko Pro

3.7.0.0

Need to perform uninstall first.

```
# cd /usr/local/cbp/bin
# dpkg -r cbp
(Reading database ... 200210 files and directories currently
installed.)
Removing cbp (3.7.0.0) ...
Log Time: Tue May 26 02:50:22 UTC 2020
Verifying current user privilege ...
Current user has enough privilege to "uninstall".
Uninstall CloudBacko Pro from /usr/local/cbp
Shutting down Scheduler
Wait 5 seconds before Scheduler exits
Kill running CloudBacko Pro
Kill Process by Image Name: /usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/bJW
Ignore Process by Image Name:
Kill process of PID 3355
Kill Process by Image Name: /usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/bschJW
Ignore Process by Image Name:
Kill Process by Image Name: /usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/java
Ignore Process by Image Name:
Removing Scheduler script cbpscheduler from service
Uninstall Service for NIX type OS
Using init script path /etc/init.d
Using run level script path /etc
Removing symbolic link from run levels
Removing script file cbpscheduler from /etc/init.d
Remove shortcut /usr/share/applications/cbp.desktop
Remove shortcut /root/Desktop/cbp.desktop
CloudBacko Pro uninstall procedure is complete!
It is now safe to remove files from /usr/local/cbp
    Remove files in /usr/local/cbp
```

Remove files and or folder from /usr/local/cbp

```
# cd /usr/local/
# rm -fr cbp
```

Appendix H: Exclude Filter System Files

If root is selected, all files and/or folders located in **/root** is recommended to include these folders to exclude from the backup source using the Exclude Filter.

/root/.cache /root/.bash_history /root/.bashrc /root/.cbp

	Backup Sou	Irce	
	elect the files and folders that you want to backup ${\Bbb Z}$ 🏹 root		
A	Filter		
	would like to choose the files to backup		
		Previous	Next Cancel Help
	ime Iter-System Files		^
Fi	lter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them		^
Fi For •	lter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory		Ŷ
Fi For Ma	lter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders		Ŷ
Fi For Ma Exi	Iter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders atch file/folder names by Simple comparison contains Regular expression (UNIX-style) isting patterns to match	X	Ŷ
Fi For Ma Exi	Iter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders atch file/folder names by Simple comparison contains Regular expression (UNIX-style)	X	^
Fi For Ma Exi	Iter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders atch file/folder names by Simple comparison contains Regular expression (UNIX-style) Isting patterns to match .cache	X	
Fi For Ma Exi	Iter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders atch file/folder names by Simple comparison contains Regular expression (UNIX-style) isting patterns to match .cache .cache .bash_history .bashrc .cbp	x	
Fi For Ma Exi	Iter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders atch file/folder names by Simple comparison contains Regular expression (UNIX-style) isting patterns to match c.cache .bash_history .bashrc	X	
Fi For Ma Exi	Iter-System Files r each of the matched files/folders under top directory Include them Exclude them Include all unmatched files/folders atch file/folder names by Simple comparison contains Regular expression (UNIX-style) Isting patterns to match .cachebash_history .bbashrc .cbp Add	X	СК Cancel Help

Match file/folder names by	
● Simple comparison contains ♥	^
Regular expression (UNIX-style)	
Existing patterns to match	
.cache	X
.bash_history	X
.bashrc	x
.cbp	X
Add	
Apply this filter to all files/folders in	
All hard disk drives	
This folder only	
/root	Change
Apply to	
File Folder	
Delete this backup filter	OK Cancel Help
	Previous Next Cancel Help

Appendix I: How to apply a license key to a CloudBacko Pro installation with an expired trial license?

1. Open CloudBacko Pro and click on Change License Key.



2. Enter your new license key and click **OK** to continue.

Settings	License			
Change License Enter a valid License Key]		
			ок	Cancel
			Save Cancel	

3. Once the new license key has been verified, click **Next** to continue.

Settir	าตร	license	
Ch	ange License Key		
	r a valid License Key		
	cense key verified successfully		
			Next

An activation file will be sent to the email address registered during the license purchase immediately containing the license activation file.

4. Copy the "activation.olr" file to the CloudBacko machine. Click **Browse** to locate the "activation.olr" file and click **Import** to continue.

Check '	Racko License Info" and import the
Check ' - Com" for an email titled "CloudB attached License File to here /root/Downloads/activation.olr	Browse

5. Your new license key has now been successfully imported to your CloudBacko Pro installation and is ready to use.

Cartel	1999			
Settings	Lizense			
Import the lice	ense file			
Check " @ @ attached License File to	.com" for an email titled	"CloudBacko License Info" an	d import the	
/root/Downloads/activ	ation.olr		Browse	
✓ License key importe	d successfully			
				Close
		Ľ	Save Cancel	Help

Appendix J: Where to find the CloudBacko Pro purchase license key?

1. Your CloudBacko Pro purchase license key is shown in the **Settings** > **License** page. For security reasons the CloudBacko Pro license key is only partially displayed on the application.



 You can verify the license key displayed is our purchase key by comparing it with the details of the license key and receipt no. in CloudBacko Pro under the **Report** > **Purchase** page. It is recommended to print a copy of the receipt for your records (If there is no purchase record then current license key is an evaluation key).

Report Backup	Purchase Report Select a purchase date 2021-12-02 16:58 ♥ Go				`
Restore Usage					
Purchase	28/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No.37 Wing Kowloon Hong Kong	J Hong Street, Lai C	hi Kok,		
	OFFICIAL RECEIPT Thank you for your payment. Your details of your purchase. Your ord receipt has been sent to your email License Key : bc 33-4-4	ler is charged in US @gmail	5 Dollar (US\$.com		
	Receipt Number : CC-97832 Paid Date : 2021-12-02 Payment Method : DIS	Contact Person Email : Address :	manifelian	∎@gmail.com Street, Makati	1
	Description	Unit Price	Qty.	Amount	
	 CloudBacko[™] Pro Basic Software 	US\$99.00	1	US\$99	~
				Close Hel	p

3. The remaining part of the license key is email to you along with your official receipt at the time of purchase.

Please print a copy of the receipt and keep it in a safe place along with a copy of the invoice. In case you have to re-install CloudBacko Pro on another machine.

Cloudbacko				
CloudBacko Corporation 28/F, Ford Glory Plaza, No.37 Wing Hong Street, Lai Chi Kok, Kowloon, Hong Kong				
	Thank you for your payment. Your transaction has been completed. Below are the details of your purchase. Your order is charged in US Dollar (US\$). A copy of this receipt has been sent to your email <u>come @gmail.com</u>			
OFFICIAL RECEIPT				
License Key: *******-***-a 1-c8	8 e3 (Online)			
Receipt Number: CC-97832	Contact Person:	i de la	da Cit	
Paid Date: 2021-12-02	Email:	-		<u>gmail.com</u>
Payment Method:	Company Name: Address:		ara Ctra	at Makati
	Address.		, Philipp	et, Makati bines
	VAT:			
Description	Unit	Price	Qty	Amount
1. CloudBacko [™] Pro Basic Software	US\$	99.00	1	US\$99
2. Fully covered coupon				Less US\$99
			То	tal : US\$0

Appendix K: Different Date, Time, and Time zone with CloudBacko Pro machine and mobile device

1. Check the date, time, and time zone in mobile device.

Example: Time zone settings of a mobile device used in the Philippines (time zone GMT+08:00).

\leftarrow	
Date & time	
DATE & TIME	
Use network-provided tir	me
Date April 7, 2021	>
Time 11:08 AM	>
TIME ZONE	
Use network-provided tin Use the time provided by the canetwork	
Select time zone Philippine Standard Time	GMT+08:00 >

2. Check the date, time, and time zone in CloudBacko Pro machine.

Example: Time zone settings of a Linux machine used in the Philippines (time zone UTC+08:00). However, the set time zone in the CloudBacko Lite machine is set incorrectly in (Asia/Tokyo) JST+09:00.

```
[root@centos73 ~]# timedatectl
Local time: Wed 2021-04-07 11:00:10 JST
Universal time: Wed 2021-04-07 03:00:10 UTC
RTC time: Wed 2021-04-07 03:00:58
Time zone: Asia/Tokyo (JST, +0900)
NTP enabled: no
NTP synchronized: no RTC in local TZ: no
DST active: n/a
```

3. Stop the scheduler service.

```
[root@centos73 bin]# sh StopScheduler.sh
[root@centos73 bin]# ps -ef|grep java
root 8673 8612 0 11:06 pts/0 00:00:00 grep --color=auto java
```

4. Change the time zone in CloudBacko Pro, follow the command in red.

```
[root@centos73 ~]# timedatectl set-timezone Asia/Manila
```

5. Check the changed timezone in CloudBacko Pro, follow the command in red:

```
[root@centos73 ~]# timedatectl
Local time: Wed 2021-04-07 11:10:15 +08
Universal time: Wed 2021-04-07 03:10:15 UTC
RTC time: Wed 2021-04-07 03:10:28
Time zone: Asia/Manila (+08, +0800)
NTP enabled: no
NTP synchronized: no RTC in local TZ: no
DST active: n/a
```

6. Start the scheduler service.

```
[root@centos73 bin]# sh Scheduler.sh
[root@centos73 bin]# ps -ef|grep java
root 8709 1 99 11:06 pts/0 00:00:03
/usr/local/cbp/jvm/bin/bschJW -Xms128m -Xmx768m -
Dsun.nio.PageAlignDirectMemory=true -Djava.library.path=.:./LinX64 -cp
.:./cbs.jar cbs /usr/local/cbp
root 8730 8612 0 11:06 pts/0 00:00:00 grep --color=auto java
```

Appendix L: Example Registration of Time-base One-time Password (TOTP) Authenticator app in CloudBacko app

The following are examples of how to register a TOTP authenticator app in the CloudBacko app.

Microsoft Authenticator app

1. Download and install the Microsoft Authenticator from the Play Store for Android devices or the App Store for iOS devices.



2. Launch the Microsoft Authenticator app.



3. Tap Add account.



4. Select Other account (Google, Facebook, etc.).



5. Allow permission to take pictures and record video.



- 6. Setup the account. Select from the following methods: Scan the QR code or Enter a setup key.
 - Method 1: Scan the QR code
 - i. Scan the QR code on CloudBacko Pro.



ii. Account is successfully added to Microsoft Authenticator and registered the mobile device on CloudBacko Pro.



Method 2: Enter Code Manually

i. Tap OR ENTER CODE MANUALLY.



ii. Enter the account name and the key which is the Secret Key that is provided by CloudBacko Pro then tap **FINISH**.

\leftarrow Add account
CloudBacko
4MRP6TMVKVXL3HKP
FINISH

iii. Account is successfully added to Microsoft Authenticator.



iv. In CloudBacko Pro, enter the display name and one-time password generated by the Microsoft Authenticator app.

App Download and D	evice Pairing	^
Please scan the QR code to get the and scan the same QR code to com	below Mobile App from App Store. Once installed the Mobile App, launch it plete the device registration.	
CloudBacko		
	Google Play	- 1
	Secret Key: 4MRP 6TMV KVXL 3HKP Enter one-time passcode generated from authenticator app (00:00:08) Display name: CloudBacko	
		Cancel

7. Mobile device is successfully registered on CloudBacko Pro.

Settings	Password Lock
Proxy Email Report Software Update	Require password to unlock CloudBacko Pro during startup Off Two-Factor Authentication Require Authenticator App to sign in your account during startup
License	On Registered Mobile Device(s)
Authentication	1234 CloudBacko
Mobile Backup	Add Last Successful Login Time: 09/12/2021 17:30 (HKT) Mobile Device: Galaxy A70
	Save Cancel Help